



वसुधेव कुटुम्बकम्

Twenty Point Programme-2006

Annual Report 2022-23



GOVERNMENT OF INDIA

MINISTRY OF STATISTICS AND PROGRAMME IMPLEMENTATION

SOCIAL STATISTICS DIVISION

NATIONAL STATISTICAL OFFICE

www.mospi.gov.in











Twenty Point Programme (TPP)-2006 Annual Report 2022-23



Social Statistics Division
National Statistical Office
Ministry of Statistics & Programme Implementation
Government of India

Contents

Chapters	Page Numbers
Introduction	1
Point 1	3
• गरीबी हटाओ / Poverty Eradication	
Point 2	11
• जनशक्ति / Power to People	
Point 3	21
• किसान मित्र / Support to Farmers	
Point 4	33
• श्रमिक कल्याण / Labour Welfare	
Point 5	38
• खाद्य सुरक्षा / Food Security	
Point 6	42
• सबके लिए आवास / Housing for All	
Point 7	46
• शुद्ध पेयजल / Clean Drinking Water	
Point 8	49
• जन-जन का स्वास्थय / Health for All	
Point 9	68
• सबके लिए शिक्षा / Education for All	
Point 10	80
• अनुसूचित जाति, जनजाति, अल्पसंख्यक एवं अन्य Welfare of Schedule Castes, Scheduled Tribes,	



Chapters	Page Numbers
Point 11	93
• महिला कल्याण / Women Empowerment	
Point 12	97
• बाल कल्याण / Child Welfare	
Point 13	101
• युवा विकास / Youth Development	
Point 14	106
• बस्ती सुधार / Improvement of Slums	
Point 15	108
• पर्यावरण संरक्षण एवं वनवृद्धि / Environment Prot	ection and Afforestation
Point 16	112
• सामाजिक सुरक्षा / Social Security	
Point 17	115
• ग्रामीण सड़क / Rural Roads	
Point 18	118
• ग्रामीण ऊर्जा / Energisation of Rural Area	
Point 19	126
• पिछड़ा क्षेत्र विकास / Development of Backward	Areas
Point 20	128
• ई-शासन / IT Enabled e-governance	
ANNEXURE	132

Introduction

1.1 Twenty Point Programme - 2006

- 1.1.1 Alleviation of poverty and improving the quality of life of the people, especially of those who are below the poverty line, has been the prime objective of planned development in the country. Over the years, the meaning of economic development has shifted from growth in per capita income to the expansion of opportunities. The government, through various programmes/schemes, is helping its citizens to expand their capabilities. In order to achieve these objectives, package of programmes comprising schemes relating to Poverty Alleviation, Employment Generation, Education, Health, etc., called the Twenty Point Programme (TPP), has been in operation since 1975. In view of the changing scenario of the country over the years, the programme has been restructured thrice in 1982, 1986 and 2006. The present programme now called Twenty Point Programme-2006 (TPP-2006) is in operation since April 2007.
- 1.1.2 TPP-2006 has various points/items for the benefit of both the rural and urban people, taking cadre of all the requirements of the deprived and adversely affected population. TPP-2006 has 20 Points covering 65 items. These 65 items coincide with various programmes and schemes of the government which are administered by the Central Nodal Ministries/Departments and by and large are implemented through the State Governments/UT Administrations. The Ministry of Statistics & Programme Implementation has been given the responsibility of monitoring all the 65 items, of which some are reported on quarterly basis, and the others on annual basis. The details of 20 Points covering 65 items, the parameters under these 65 items, names of the nodal agencies and the frequency of reporting are available in *Annexure-1*.

1.2 Monitoring Mechanism

- 1.2.1 In order to effectively monitor the Twenty Point Programme, this Ministry has developed a Management Information System (MIS). The Management Information System (MIS) consists of a Quarterly Progress Report (QPR) and an Annual Report. The Quarterly Progress Report (QPR) covers monitoring of achievements in respect of the 9 crucial items (containing 14 parameters) against pre-set physical targets, whereas the Annual Report presents an analytical review of the performance of all the 65 items under the programme. The sources of information for the Annual Report are the Central Nodal Ministries and the State/UT Governments.
- **1.2.2** All the States and the Union Territories of the country have a monitoring/evaluation unit under a nodal Department, which has been entrusted with the responsibility of monitoring all schemes/items covered under the Twenty Point Programme. The units have functionaries at block and district levels, to monitor and collect information for the different schemes of the Twenty Point Programme.
- **1.2.3** Besides the monitoring done at the state level, individual scheme/ programme covered under TPP-2006 are also monitored by the Central Nodal Ministries concerned. The charter of this Ministry is to monitor the TPP-2006 as a whole in a holistic manner with a view to enhance its effectiveness.

POINT 1

गरीबी हटाओ (POVERTY ERADICATION)

2.1 Employment Generation under Mahatma Gandhi National Rural Employment Guarantee Act (MGNREGA)

2.1.1 Mahatma Gandhi National Rural Employment Guarantee Act - Progress during FY Employment Guarantee during 2022-23

(As on 31.12.2022)

Sl. No	(As on 31.12.20) No State Cumulative No. of III issued is broads Employment Provided						.12.2022)	
SI. NO	State Cumulative No. of HH issued job cards Employment Provided							
		SCs	STs	Others	Total	Household	Persons	Total
								Persondays
1	Andhra Pradesh	2276070	745913	6571538	9593521	4296345	7045269	188223939
2	Arunachal Pradesh	35	288287	16386	304708	236131	246766	8451466
3	Assam	317737	885001	4928700	6131438	2053376	3033228	63511780
4	Bihar	4317600	360468	18121728	22799796	4357739	5016839	192709654
5	Chhattisgrah	428327	1331525	2322257	4082109	1926356	3306654	60380865
6	Goa	813	10444	23848	35105	2804	2951	65692
7	Gujarat	268074	1715116	2594450	4577640	908257	1438487	37613515
8	Haryana	484623	0	764975	1249598	261379	367053	7098516
9	HimachalPradesh	368787	86851	984542	1440180	575651	762389	23294100
10	Jammu& Kashmir	85793	158337	1106228	1350358	540721	711068	17257608
11	Jharkhand	648942	1824701	3687772	6161415	1701126	2049189	62580984
12	Karnataka	1393785	700531	5833342	7927658	2688349	4821198	189668659
13	Kerala	537703	129515	3484449	4151667	1468878	1645918	67789396
14	Ladhakh	0	37689	4	37693	31845	36012	1526538
15	N4adkaiPradesh	1269814	2503135	4594168	8367117	4137579	6876603	189674830
16	Maharashtra	955545	1495570	8303007	10754122	1840960	3210855	62260036
17	Manipur	15639	257507	321033	594179	219546	228916	3360424
18	Meghalaya	4096	596253	46300	646649	415185	521137	16251739
19	Mizoram	41	212169	1958	214168	214683	217533	15238402
20	Nagaland	0	450560	5863	456423	418853	485697	18046217
21	Odisha	1298026	2165970	4568035	8032031	2976771	4591733	148329989
22	Punjab	1307683	579	754269	2062531	775984	918338	25214608
23	Rajasthan	2356631	2229288	7134435	11720354	5490005	7397221	239144742
24	Sikkim	4743	35850	46706	87299	55639	63968	2345185
25	Tamilnadu	2559426	158853	6545644	9263923	6261369	7135292	246527837
26	Telangana	1228965	943467	3501278	5673710	2566921	4233866	105433661
27	Tripura	113629	279632	280670	673931	538403	769905	27137677
28	UttarPradesh	6383728	205304	15485256	22074288	6360481	7544965	262349462
29	Uttarakhand	217593	44772	939819	1202184	426537	570275	15402503
30	West Bengal	3783074	1080394	10768136	15631604	1620989	2008444	37377658
31	Andaman & Nicobar	0	4143	29117	33260	3544	4055	73769
32	DN Haveli and D&D	1	3496	52	3549	0	0	0
33	Lakshadweep	9	7956	92	8057	69	70	2625
34	Puducherry	20442	165	53322	73929	38988	41495	631138
	Total	32647374	20949441	113819379	167416194	55411463	77303389	2249772740
	4 10							

2.1.2 Mahatma Gandhi National Rural Employment Guarantee Act - Financial Progress during FY 2022-23 (as on 31.12.2022)

(in Rs. Lakhs)

		Total	Ac	tual Expenditure		Other	
S.No.	State	Availability	Unskilled Wage	Material	Admin	Expenditure	Total Actual Exp
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8=4+5+6+7
1	Andhra Pradesh	645407.7	396506.3	234559.5	32535.53	0	663601.3
2	Arunachal Pradesh	37641.42	21019.33	16227.15	1779.03	0	39025.51
3	Assam	149245.9	147687	7605.33	4224.72	1.16	159518.2
4	Bihar	502833.8	420508.5	120667.6	28371.41	13.99	569561.5
5	Chhattisgrah	194010.4	136737.2	68478.1	11000.1	0.06	216215.5
6	Goa	404.94	262.17	50.8	1.1	0	314.07
7	Gujarat	167884.1	81421.42	73065.85	4939.63	0	159426.9
8	Haryana	39373.85	23659.99	8303.13	927.75	0.02	32890.89
9	Himachal Pradesh	113864	50877.94	49167.56	4724.09	1.02	104770.6
10	Jammu & Kashmir	53538.74	39024.39	17145.24	2327.25	0.3	58497.18
11	Jharkhand	205784.2	153605	19578.59	6392.55	0.44	179576.6
12	Karnataka	580902	313275.6	245747.4	15071.77	2.76	574097.5
13	Kerala	261229.4	213017.1	60269.39	5827.5	0.17	279114.1
14	Ladhakh	3642.62	3101.59	1109.87	143.61	0	4355.07
15	Madhya Pradesh	493113.2	380106.4	219550.9	27299.21	2.88	626959.4
16	Maharashtra	230786.3	157950.9	60176.53	12737.34	161.46	231026.2
17	Manipur	101210.6	39193.18	6965.49	999.7	0	47158.37
18	Meghalaya	91332.56	40915.85	51369.06	2802.23	0	95087.14
19	Mizoram	39758.91	35243.21	5829.45	1835.78	0	42908.44
20	Nagaland	59294.24	45109.34	30882.07	594.67	0	76586.08
21	Odisha	438879.8	323048	80599.53	8495.65	0.18	412143.4
22	Punjab	118527	70004.06	28733.8	75.98	0.16	98814
23	Rajasthan	772134.7	474500.6	206219.1	9356.04	9.68	690085.4
24	Sikkim	7246.81	5320.64	2259.12	705.22	0.01	8284.99
25	Tamilnadu	663663.7	564831.8	258164.4	29246.42	0	852242.6
26	Telangana	283738.7	179110.3	87535.63	17471.31	0	284117.2
27	Tripura	93285.1	54418.3	22448.76	4207.95	0.08	81075.09
28	Uttar Pradesh	887213.3	560979.5	330916.3	32645.58	0.53	924541.9
29	Uttarakhand	73041.22	33246.37	30538.44	2992.18	0.01	66777
30	West Bengal	13265.58	83650.91	0.1	14431.28	4.47	98086.76
31	Andaman & Nicobar	481.95	229.68	40.7	0	0	270.38
32	DN Haveli andD DD	80.93	0	0	0	0	0
33	Lakshadweep	30.15	5.8	0.13	0.33	0	6.26
34	Puducherry	2028.1	1529.74	95.81	0	0	1625.55
	Total	7324876	5050098	2344301	284162.9	199.38	7678761

2.2 Deendayal Antyodaya Yojana — National Rural Livelihoods Mission (DAY-NRLM)

2.2.1 Progress during 2022-23: Progress in All Intensive Blocks

Sl. No.	Particulars	Progress upto March 2022	Progress During 2022-23 (Upto December 2022)	Cumulative Progress (Upto December 2022)
1	States	28	-	28
2	Union Territories transited	6	-	6
3	Districts entered	707	16	723
4	Intensive blocks under implementation	6800	93	6893
5	Households covered (in lakh)	822.2	53.14	875.34
6	SHGs promoted (in lakh)	75.3	5.94	81.24
7	VhOs promoted (in lakh)	4.4	0.33	4.73
8	CLF promoted	34215	4059	30862
9	SHGs provided RF (in lakh)	36.8	5.04	41.84
10	SHGs provided CIF (in lakh)	21.2	2.02	23.22
11	Amount of RF disbursed (in Rs. lakh)	536470.7	80815.06	617285.76
12	Amount of CIF disbursed (in Rs. lakh)	1235303.8	172408.57	1407712.37

2.2.2 Deendayal Antyodaya Yojana - National Rural Livelihoods Mission (DAY-NRLM): Physical Progress under DAY-NRLM during 2022-23 till December, 2022

Sl No	State	Districts	Intensive Blocks	Households Mobilized	SHGs formed	Village Organizations	Cluster Level Federations
1	Andhra Pradesh	13	662	8311402	820642	27558	656
2	Assam	35	219	3628224	327247	18789	733
3	Bihar	38	534	11851142	1023750	64909	1220
4	Chhattisgarh	28	146	2656114	246953	13915	567
5	Gujarat	33	248	2686406	269230	10820	887
6	Jharkhand	24	263	3446912	277850	19396	973
7	Karnataka	31	226	2948218	246396	29006	5930
8	Kerala	14	152	3644669	254191	15915	939
9	Madhya Pradesh	52	313	4629766	416807	37819	1315
10	Maharashtra	34	351	5925551	592223	30329	1761
11	Odisha	30	314	5442834	526610	50091	6054
12	Rajasthan	33	352	2769994	250486	18663	648
13	Tamil Nadu	37	388	3675989	316350	11468	1682
14	Telangana	32	542	4593800	437847	17756	542
15	Uttar Pradesh	75	826	702963 6	674279	38575	2155
16	West Bengal	23	345	10738575	1047555	39309	3345
17	Haryana	22	142	563459	54337	3732	191
18	Himachal Pradesh	12	96	338103	41775	2394	55
19	Jammu & Kashmir	20	125	587174	72047	5578	493
20	Punjab	23	128	382144	37960	2564	83
21	Uttarakhand	13	95	392987	52613	5529	336
22	Arunachal Pradesh	25	85	45547	5533	526	15
23	Manipur	16	55	59441	5574	340	12
24	Meghalaya	11	46	420276	43161	4407	47
25	Mizoram	11	26	73765	9054	661	40
26	Nagaland	11	74	114480	13196	1128	53
27	Sikkim	6	33	50779	5417	483	33
28	Tripura	8	58	399872	44431	1842	82
29	Andaman & Nicobar Islands	3	9	10805	1090	81	5
30	Goa	2	12	46271	3591	177	0
31	Ladakh	2	13	4315	519	56	7
32	Lakshadweep	1	9	3704	325	0	0
33	Puducherry	2	3	52762	4132	103	3
34	Daman Diu and NH	3	3	8889	835	19	0
	Total	723	6893	87534005	8124006	473938	30862

2.3 SHGs under other Schemes:

2.3.1 Deendayal Antyodaya Yojana - National Rural Livelihoods Mission (DAY-NRLM) - SHG Bank Linkage Progress for the FY 2022-23 (Up to November, 2022)

(Rs. in Crores)

SI.	State /UT	Year	Target	Achievement		% of Ach	ievement
No.		Total SHGs	Total Disbursed Amount	Total SHGs	Total Disbursed Amount	SHGs	Disbursed Amount
1	Andaman & Nicobar	650	1.40	37	0.77	5.69	55.34
2	Andhra Pradesh	5,20,800	38660.00	5,45,848	27974.67	104.80	72.36
3	Arunachal Pradesh	2,180	22.50	470	8.56	21.56	38.04
4	Assam	1,34,430	1540.00	95,644	2103.22	71.15	136.56
5	Bihar	4,64,850	8664.80	5,73,144	6033.04	123.29	69.63
6	Chattisgarh	86,000	1065.00	65,876	793.54	76.6	74.51
7	Goa	2,520	45.10	864	34.93	34.29	77.45
8	Gujarat	97,500	720.00	29,395	315.24	30.15	43.78
9	Haryana	22,000	229.00	15,383	219.66	69.92	95.92
10	Himachal Pradesh	14,300	175.00	4,365	86.43	30.52	49.39
11	Jammu & Kashmir	18,150	317.00	12,500	277.24	68.87	87.46
12	Jharkhand	1,77,000	2005.10	1,44,908	1614.43	81.87	80.52
13	Karnataka	4,93,000	21011.00	5,68,714	11398.22	100	54.25
14	Kerala	1,50,000	6170.00	54,989	3494.88	36.66	56.64
15	Ladakh	300	3.00	1	0.01	0.33	0.33
16	Lakshadweep	100	1.00	26	0.27	26	26.56
17	Madhya Pradesh	1,60,500	2000.00	95,754	1439.19	59.66	71.96
18	Maharashtra	1,91,400	4392.00	1,65,197	3715.07	86.31	84.59
19	Manipur	2,100	32.00	1,107	16.33	52.71	51.02
20	Meghalaya	9,600	140.00	3,112	31.78	32.42	22.7
21	Mizoram	5,430	59.00	102	1.45	1.88	2.45
22	Nagaland	4,900	59.00	565	11.66	11.53	19.76
23	Odisha	2,48,000	5112.00	2,27,562	4996.01	91.76	97.73
24	Puducherry	4,800	147.50	1,350	68.94	28.13	46.74
25	Punjab	14,000	190.00	7,554	64.58	53.96	33.99
26	Rajasthan	91,100	1440.00	63,486	939.35	69.69	65.23
27	Sikkim	4,200	50.00	913	20.45	21.74	40.89
28	Tamil Nadu	2,15,300	9785.00	1,35,012	6851.23	62.71	70.02
29	Telangana	3,40,680	17540.00	2,11,864	9648.55	62.19	55.01
30	Daman Diu and NH	300	1.80	69	0.47	23	26.34
31	Tripura	18,800	230.00	12,479	174.59	66.38	75.91
32	Uttarakhand	18,000	196.00	10,791	97.36	59.95	49.67
33	Uttar Pradesh	2,02,000	1750.00	66,542	708.90	32.94	40.51
34	West Bengal	5,52,700	15852.60	6,35,104	12286.76	114.90	76.8
	Grand Total	4267590	139606.80	3750727	95427.77	87.89	68.36

2.3.2 SHG - Bank Linkage Programme 2021-22 Highlights (NABARD):

		Total		
Sr. No.	Particulars	Physical (No. in lakh)	Financial (Rs. in crore)	
1	Total number of SHGs saving linked with banks as on 31 March 2022	118.93	47240.48	
(i)	Out of total SHGs - exclusive Women SHGs	104.00	42104.77	
(ii)	Out of total SHGs - under NRLM/SGSY	71.84	27576.94	
(iii)	Out of total SHGs - under NULM/SJSRY	5.81	2600.19	
2	Total number of SHGs credit linked during the year 2021-22	33.98	99729.22	
(i)	Out of total SHGs - exclusive Women SHGs	31.50	93817.21	
(ii)	Out of total SHGs - under NRLM/SGSY	22.91	63100.77	
(iii)	Out of total SHGs - under NULM/SJSRY	1.84	5816.10	
3	Total number of SHGs having loans outstanding as on 31 March 2022	67.40	151051.30	
(i)	Out of total SHGs - exclusive Women SHGs	62.65	142288.61	
(ii)	Out of total SHGs - under NRLM/SGSY	44.54	94231.52	
(iii)	Out of total SHGs - under NULM/SJSRY	3.27	7608.57	
4	Average loan amount outstanding/SHG as on as on 31 March 2022 (in Rs.)		2.24	
5	Average loan amount disbursed/SHG during 2021-22		2.93	
6	Estimated number of families covered upto 31 March 2022	1419.44		
7	No of Banks and Financial Institutions submitted MIS (in no. only)	344		
8	Data on Joint Liability Groups			
(i)	Joint Liability Group promoted till 31 Mar 2021	133.83	213164.88	
(ii)	Joint Liability Groups (JLGs) promoted during 2021-22	54.09	112772.75	
(iii)	Cumulative Joint Liability Groups promoted till 31 March 2022	187.92	325937.63	
9	Support from NABARD			
(i)	Capacity building for partner institutions			
	Under SHG-BLP and JLGs			
	Number of programmes conducted during 2021-22 (in no. only)	5383		
	Number of participants covered during 2021-22	2.93		
	Cumulative number of participants trained upto 31 March 2022	45.42		
	Under WSHG Scheme (in LWE affected and backward districts)			
	Number of programmes conducted during 2021-22 (in no. only)	1250		
	Number of participants covered during 2021-22	0.6		
(ii)	Refinance Support			
. ,	Refinance to banks during 2021-22		10197.40	
	Cumulative refinance released upto 31 March 2022		101,019.21	
(iii)	Revolving Fund Assistance (RFA) and Capital Support to MFIs		-	
()	RFA outstanding as on 31 March 2022		3.61	
	Capital support outstanding as on 31 March 2022		3.59	
	Refinance disbursed to NBFC-MFIs during 2021-22		16,451.39	
(iv)	Grant Assistance to SHPIs for promotion of SHGs under SHG-BLP		.,	
	Grant Assistance sanctioned during 2021-22		10.06	
	Cumulative sanctioned upto 31 March 2022		428.28	
(v)	Cumulative grant assistance sanctioned to anchor NGOs for promotion of			
(1)	SHGs under WSHG Development Scheme upto 31 March 2022		418.22	
(vi)	Cumulative grant assistance sanctioned to JLGPls for promotion of JLGs upto 31 March 2022		255.81	

Source: NABARD: Status of Microfinance in India 2021-22

2.4 Rural Business Hubs in Partnership with Panchayats: The Scheme has been discontinued during the 12th Five Year Plan.

2.5 Deendayal Antyodaya Yojana-National Urban Livelihoods Mission

2.5.1 Physical and Financial Progress during 01.01.2022 to 31.12.2022:

1,09,541 Self-Help Groups (SHGs) formed
1,10,664 SHGs given Revolving Fund
1,96,042 Skill trained
47,643 Candidates placed
1,07,463 Individual and Group loans under SEP
1 ,46,153 Loans disbursed to SHGs
348 Cities completed Street Vendor survey
159 Shelter functional
Rs.388.35 crore Central Assistance released

Following achievements are estimated during 01.01.2023 to 31.03.2023:

i. Formation of 25,000 SHGs,
ii. Revolving Fund to 20,000 SHGs,
iii. Skill training to 30,000 candidates,
iv. Placement to 10,000 candidates,
v. Individual and Group loans under SEP to 20,000 units,
vi. Loans disbursement to 20,000 SHGs under Bank Linkage,
vii. Survey of 50 Cities,
viii. 20 Shelters.

Source: Annual Report 2022-23 of Ministry of Housing and Urban Affairs

POINT 2

जन शक्ति (POWER TO PEOPLE)

3.1 Local Self Government - Panchayati Raj

3.1.1 Activity mapping for devolution of functions:

3.1.1.1 State/UTs-wise status of 50% reservation of Seats and offices of chairpersons for women in PRIs (as on 08.09.2021)

Sr. No.	States/UTs	50% reservation of 'Seats' for women at all levels of Panchayats has been provided under-	50% reservation of 'Offices of chairperson' for women at all levels of Panchayats has been provided under-	Remarks
1	Andhra Pradesh	The Andhra Pradesh Panchayat Raj Act, 1	994	-
2	Assam	Sec-9(3), 67(1) of 'The Assam Panchayat Act, 1994' notified on 06.05.1994.	Sec-10(2)(b), 38(1)(b), 70A(3)* of 'The Assam Panchayat Act, 1994' notified on 06.05.1994. *Section 70A has been inserted in the principal Act vide 'The Assam Panchayat (Amendment) Act, 2001' notified on 19.10.2021.	Panchayat (Amendment) Act, 2011' notified on 25.04.2011.
3	Bihar	Sec-13(2)&(3), 38(2)*(3), 65(2)&(3) of 'The Bihar Panchayati Raj Act, 2006' notified vide the Bihar Act No. 6 of 2006.	Sec-15(5)(ii)&(iii), 40(2)(ii)&(iii), 67(2)&(ii)&(iii)of 'The Bihar Panchayati Raj Act, 2006, notified vide theBihar Act No. 6 of 2006.	'The Bihar Panchayati Raj Act, 1993' has been replaced by 'The Bihar Panchayati Raj Act, 2006.
4	Chhattisgarh	Sec-13(6), 23(5), 30(5) of 'The Chhattisgarh Panchayati Raj Avam Garam Swaraj Abhiniyam, 1993' notified on 25.01.1994.	Sec-17(3), 25(2)(i), 32(2)(i) of 'The Chhattisgarh Panchayati Raj Avam Garam Swaraj Abhiniyam, 1993' notified on 25.01.1994.	As amended vide 'The Chhattisgarh Panchayat Raj (Sanshodhan) Adhiniyam, 2008' notified on 23.05.2008.
5	Daman & Diu Dadar & Nagar Haveli*	Sec-12(7), 55(5) of "The Dadra and Nagar Haveli and Daman and Diu Panchayat Regulation, 2012" notified on 09.04.2021.	Sec-12(9)(b), 61(5) of "The Dadra and Nagar Haveli and Daman and Diu Panchayat Regulation, 2012" notified on09.04.2021.	This Regulation has been notified after incorporating provisions of 'the Dadra and Nagar Haveli and Daman Diu (Adaptation of State Law and Presidential Regulations) Order, 2020' dated 08.10.2020.
6	Gujarat	Sec-9(5)(c), 10(5)(c), 77(2)(b) of 'The Gujarat Panchyat Act, 1993' notified on 26.08.1993.	Sec-51(2), 63(2)(b), 77(2)(b) of 'The Gujarat Panchyat Act,1993' notified on 26.08.1993.	Amendment made vide The Gujarat Panchyat (Amendment) Act. 2014, notified on 20.04.2010. have been incorporated in the Principal Act.
7	Haryana	Sec-9(3), 59(3), 120(3) of 'The Haryana Panchayati Raj Act, 1994' notified on 22.04.1994.	Sec-9(6), 59(6), 120(6) of 'The Haryana Panchayati Raj Act,1994' notified on 22.04.1994.	As amended vide 'The Haryana Panchayati Raj (Second Amendment)Act, 2020' notified on 02.02.2021.
8	Himachal Pradesh	Sec-8(3A), 78(5A), 89(5A) of 'The Himachal Pradesh Panchayati RajAct, 1994' notified on 23.04.1994.	Sec-125(2) of 'The Himachal Pradesh Panchayati Raj Act, 1994' notified on 23.04.1994.	Amendment made vide 'The Himachal Pradesh Panchayati Raj (Amendment) Act, 2008' notified on 13.04.2008. have been incorporated in the Principal Act.
9	Jharkhand	Sec-17(A)(4), 36(A)(4), 51(A)(4) of 'The Jharkhand Panchayati Raj Act, 2001' notified on 10.05.2001.	Sec-21(A)(1)(iv), 40A91)(iv), 55(A)(1)(iv) of 'The Jharkhand Panchayat Raj Act, 2001' notified on 10.05.2001.	As amended vide 'The Jharkhand Panchayati Raj (Amendment) Act, 2010' notified on 04.09.2010.
10	Karnataka	Sec-5(4), 123(3), 162(3) of 'The Karnataka Gram Swaraj and Panchayat Raj Act, 1993, notifiedon 30.04.1993.	Sec-44(2)(c), 138(2)(c), 177(2) (c) of 'The Karnataka Gram Swaraj and Panchayat Raj Act, 1993, notified on 30.04.1993.	As amended vide 'The Karnataka Panchayath Raj (Amendment) Act, 2010, notified on 23.072010.
11	Kerala	Sec-7(6), 8(6), 9(6) of 'The Kerala Panchayat Raj Act, 1994' notified in 1994.	Sec-153(3)(b) of 'The Kerala Panchayat Act, 1994' notified in 1994.	As amended vide 'The Kerala Panchayat Raj (Amendment) Act,2009' notified on 07.10.2009.
12	Madhya Pradesh	Sec-13(6), 25(5), 30(5) of 'The Madhya Pradesh Panchayat Raj Avam Gram Swaraj Adhiniyam, 1993' notified on 25.01.1994.	Sec-17(3), 25(2)(i), 32(2)(i) of 'The Madhya Pradesh Panchayat Raj Avam Gram Swaraj Adhiniyam, 1993' notified on 25.01.1994.	Amendment made vide 'The Madhya PradeshPanchayat Raj AvamGram Swaraj (Sanshodhan) Adhiniyam, 2007' notified on 25.05.2007,have been incorporated in the Principal Act.

Sr.	States/UTs	50% reservation of 'Seats' for	50% reservation of 'Officesof	Remarks
No.		women at all levels of Panchayats has been provided under-	chairperson' for women at all levels of Panchayats hasbeen provided under-	
13	Maharashtra	Sec-10(2)(d) of 'The Maharashtra Village Panchayats Act, 1959' notified on 30.01.1959. Sec-58(1B)(d), 12(2)(d) of 'The Maharashtra Zilla Parishads and Panchayat Samitis Act, 1961' notified on 13.03.1962.	Sec-30(4)(c) of 'The Maharashtra Village Panchayats Act, 1959' notified on 30.01.1959. Sec-67(5)(c), 42(4)(c) of 'The Maharashtra Zilla Parishads and Panchayat Samitis Act, 1961' notified on 13.03.1962.	As amended vide 'The Bombay Village Panchayats and the Maharashtra Zilla Parishads and PanchayatSamitis Amendment Act, 2011' notified on 21.04.2011.
14	Odisha	Sec-10(3)(c) of 'The Orissa Grama Panchayats Act, 1964' notified on 21.01.1965. Sec-16(2)(c) of 'The Orissa Panchayat Samiti Act, 1959' notified on 19.02.1960. Sec-6(3)(c) of 'The Orissa Zilla Parishad Act, 1991' notified on 02.07.1991.	Sec-10(5)(e) of 'The Orissa Grama Panchayats Act, 1964' notified on 21.01.1965. Sec-16(3-a)(ii-c) of 'The Orissa Panchayat Samiti Act, 1959' notified on 19.02.1960. Sec-6(3-A)(d)(iii) of 'The Orissa Zilla Parishad Act, 1991' notified on 02.07.1991.	As amended vide 'The Odisha Panchayat Laws (Amendment) Act,2011' notified on 17.05.2011.
15	Punjab	Sec-11(3), 102(3), 165(3) of 'The Punjab Panchayati Raj Act, 1994' notified on 21.04.1994.	Sec-12(2), 106(b), 169(b) of 'The Punjab Panchayati Raj Act, 1994' notified on21.04.1994.	As amended vide 'The Punjab Panchayati Raj (Amendment) Act,2017' notified on 25.07.2017.
16	Rajasthan	Sec-15(6) of 'The Rajasthan Panchayati Raj Act, 1994' notified on 23.4.1994.	Sec-16(5) of 'The Rajasthan Panchayati Raj Act, 1994' notified on 23.4.1994.	Amendment made vide 'The Rajasthan Panchayati Raj (Second Amendment) Act, 2008' notified on 11.04.2008, have been incorporated in the Principal Act.
17	Sikkim*	Sec-13(7), 500(5) of 'The Sikkim Panchayat Act, 1993' notified on 18.10.1993.	Sec-17(2)(b), 54(2)(b) of 'The Sikkim Panchayat Act, 1993' notified on 18.10.1993.	As amended vide 'The Sikkim Panchayat (Amendment) Act, 2011' notified on 17.12.2011.
18	Tamil Nadu	Sec-11(3), 20(3), 32(3) of 'The Tamil Nadu Panchayats Act, 1994' notified on 22.07.1994.	Sec-57(1-D) of 'The Tamil Nadu Panchayats Act, 1994' notified on 22.07.1994.	As amended vide 'The Tamil Nadu Panchayats (Amendment) Act, 2016' notified on 27.02.2016.
19	Telangana	Sec-9(6), 146(5), 175(4) of 'The Telangana Panchayat Raj Act, 2018' notified on 30.03.2018.	Sec-17(5), 147(6), 176(5) of 'The Telangana Panchayat Raj Act, 2018' notified on30.03.2018.	-
20	Tripura	Sec-14(3), 72(3), 124(3) of 'The Tripura Panchayat Act, 1993' notified on 10.11.1993.	Sec-20(4), 79(2), 131(2) of 'The Tripura Panchayat Act,1993' notified on 10.11.1993.	As amended vide 'The Tripura Panchayat (Fifth Amendment) Act, 2010' notified on 20.04.2010.
21	Uttarakhand	Sec-11(2), 56(b), 93(b) of 'The Uttarakhand Panchayati Raj Act, 2016, notified on 07.04.2016.	Sec-10A(3), 55A(3), 92A(3) of 'The Uttarakhand Panchayati Raj Act, 2016, notified on 07.04.2016.	As amended vide 'The Uttarakhand Panchayati Raj (Amendment) Act, 2019' notified on 25.07.2019.
22	West Bengal	Sec-4(2), 94(20(ii), 140(2)(ii) of 'The West Bengal Panchayat Act 1973' notified on 17.01.1974.	Sec-9(1), 98(1), 143(1) of 'The West Bengal Panchayat Act 1973' notified on 17.01.1974.	As amended vide 'The West Bengal Panchayat (Amendment) Act 2012' notified on 17.05.2012.

Source: Ministry of Panchayati Raj

3.1.1.2 State/UTs-wise who have not yet made provision in their PR Acts reg. 50% reservation of Seats and offices of chairpersons for women in PRIs (as on 08.09.2021)

Sr. No.	States/UTs	Remarks
1	Andaman & Nicobar Island	Presently provision of 'Not less than one-third' reservation of 'Seats' and 'Offices of chairperson' for women at all levels of Panchayats exists under Panchayati Regulations/Rules of UT.
2	Arunachal Pradesh	Presently provision of 'Not less than one-third' reservation of 'Seats' and 'Offices of chairperson' for women at all levels of Panchayats exists under State Panchayati Raj Act/Rules.
3	Goa	Presently provision of 'Not less than one-third' reservation of 'Seats' and 'Offices of chairperson' for women at all levels of Panchayats exists under State Panchayati Raj Act/Rules.
4	Jammu & Kashmir	These are newly created UTs w.e.f. 31.10.2019 after bifurcation of erstwhile State of Jammu & Kashmir. UTs of Jammu & Kashmir and Ladakh have adopted the
5	Ladakh	provisions of 'Jammu and Kashmir Panchayati Raj Act 1989, including provision of 'Not less than one-third' reservation of 'Seats' and 'Offices of chairperson' for women at all levels of Panchayats.
6	Lakshadweep	Draft Lakshadweep Panchayat Regulation, 2021, having provision of 50% reservation for women in PRIs, has been circulated by UT Administration of Lakshadweep vide public notice 25.02.2021 for comments of public.
7	Puducherry	Provision of 'Not less than one-third' reservation of 'Seats' and 'Offices of chairperson' for women at all levels of Panchayats has been provided under Panchayat Regulations of UT.
8	Manipur	Presently provision of 'Not less than one-third' reservation of 'Seats' and 'Offices of chairperson' for women at all levels of Panchayats exists under State Panchayati Raj Act/Rules.
9	Uttar Pradesh	Presently provision of 'Not less than one-third' reservation of 'Seats' and 'Offices of chairperson' for women at all levels of Panchayats exists under State Panchayati Raj Act/Rules.

Source: Ministry of Panchayati Raj

3.1.1.3 State/UT-wise number of Elected Representatives and Elected Women Representatives in Panchayati Raj Institutions in the country

Sl. No.	State / UTs	Number of Elected Representatives in Panchayati Raj Institutions	Number of Elected Women Representatives in Panchayati Raj Institutions
1.	Andaman & Nicobar Islands	858	306
2.	Andhra Pradesh	156050	78025
3.	Arunachal Pradesh	9383	3658
4.	Assam	26754	14609
5.	Bihar	136573	71046
6.	Chhattisgarh	170465	93392
7.	Dadra & Nagar Haveli	147	47
8.	Daman & Diu	192	92
9.	Goa	1555	571
10.	Gujarat	144080	71988
11.	Haryana	70035	29499
12.	Himachal Pradesh	28723	14398
13.	Jammu & Kashmir	39850	13224
14.	Jharkhand	59638	30757
15.	Karnataka	101954	51030
16.	Kerala	18372	9630
17.	Ladakh	1661	515
18.	Lakshadweep	110	41
19.	Madhya Pradesh	392981	196490
20.	Maharashtra	240635	128677
21.	Manipur	1736	880
22.	Odisha	107487	56627
23.	Puducherry*	-	-
24.	Punjab	100312	41922
25.	Rajasthan	126271	64802
26.	Sikkim	1153	580
27.	Tamil Nadu	106450	56407
28.	Telangana	103468	52096
29.	Tripura	6646	3006
30.	Uttar Pradesh	913417	304538
31.	Uttarakhand	62796	35177
32.	West Bengal	59229	30458
	Total	3188981	1454488

^{*} Panchayat elections in Puducherry have not been conducted after 2011. Source: https://panchayat.gov.in/status-of-devolution-of-powers/

3.1.1.4 Compliance of State Panchayati Raj Acts with Section 4 of PESA Act 1996 (As on 31.12.2022)

States				Pro	ovisions	under cl	auses of	Section 4	4 of P			31.1		<i></i>)	
	(a)		_			of	Sub-clauses of Section-4(m)								
	d (Customary mode of conflict resolution by the (Gram Sabha)	e (Selection of programme beneficiaries by Gram Sabha)	f (GP to obtain UC from Gram sabha)	h (Nomination by State Government of persons of ST not represented in intermediate & district PRIs)	i (Consultation with Gram Sabha or PRI before land acquisition and resettlement &	j (Planning & management of water bodies by Gram Sabha or PRI)	k (Recommendation by Gram Sabha or PRI before grant of prospecting license or mining lease)	I (Recommendation by Gram Sabha or PRI before exploitation of minor minerals)	(i) (Restrict sale of intoxicant)	(ii) (Own MFP)	(iii) (Prevent land alienation)	(iv) (Manage village markets)	(v) (Control money lending)	(vi) (Control social sector institutions & functionaries)	(vii) (Control over plans incl. TSP)
AndhraPradesh	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Chhattisgarh	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Gujarat	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Himachal Pradesh	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Jharkhand	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	N	N	Y	N	Y	Y
Odisha	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Maharashtra	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
MP	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	N	N	Y	N	Y	Y
Rajasthan	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Telangana	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y

^{&#}x27;Y' denotes the provision has been made PESA compliant.

Source: Annual Report 2022-23 of Ministry of Panchayati Raj

^{&#}x27;N' denotes action is yet to be completed.

3.1.2 Status of Devolution in States:

Subject-wise status of devolution in States (Tata Institute of Social Sciences Devolution Study 2015-16)

	<u>,</u>									Sta	tes co	vered i	ınder l	Part-1X	ofth	- Cor	stituti	on								
S. No.	Matters listed in Eleventh Schedule of the Constitution (read with Article 243G)	Andhra Pradesh	Assam	Bihar	Chhattisgarh	Goa	Gujarat	Haryana	Himachal Pradesh	Jammu & Kashmir	Jharkhand	Karnataka		Madhya Pradesh	Maharashtra	Manipur	Odisha	Punjab	Rajasthan	Sikkim	Tamil Nadu	Telangana	Tripura	Uttar Pradesh	Uttarakhand	West Bengal
1	Agriculture, including agricultural extension.	Y	Y	N	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
2	Land improvement, implementation of land reforms, land consolidation and soil conservation.	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	N	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	N	Y
3	Minor irrigation, water management and watershed development.	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	N	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y
4	Animal husbandry, dairying and poultry.	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y
5	Fisheries.	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y
6	Social forestry and farm forestry.	Y	Y	Y	N	N	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	N	N	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	N	Y
7	Minor forest produce.	Y	Y	Y	N	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	N	Y
8	Small scale industries, including food processing industries.	Y	Y	N	Y	N	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	N	N	N	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	N	Y
9	Khadi, village and cottage industries.	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	N	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	N	N	Y	Y	Y	N	N	Y	N	Y
10	Rural housing.	Y	N	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	N	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y
11	Drinking water.	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y
12	Fuel and fodder.	Y	Y	N	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	N	N	Y	Y	N	N	N	N	N	Y	Y	Y	N	N	Y	N	Y
13	Roads, culverts, bridges, ferries, water-ways and other means of communication.	Y	Y	N	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	N	Y
14	Rural electrification, including distribution of electricity.	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	N	Y	Y	N	N	Y	Y	N	N	N	N	N	Y	Y	Y	N	N	Y	N	Y
15	Non-conventional energy sources.	Y	N	Y	N	N	N	Y	Y	N	N	Y	Y	N	Y	N	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	N	N	Y	N	Y
16	Poverty alleviation programme.	Y	Y	N	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y
17	Education, including primary and secondary schools.	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
18	Technical training and vocational education.	Y	N	N	N	N	N	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	N	N	N	N	N	Y	Y	Y	N	N	Y	N	N
19	Adult and non-formal education.	Y	Y	N	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	N	Y	N	Y	N	N	Y	Y	N	N	Y	Y	Y
20	Libraries.	Y	N	N	Y	N	N	Y	Y	N	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	N	Y	N	Y	Y	N	N	N	N	Y
21	Cultural activities.	Y	N	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	N	N	Y	N	Y	Y	N	N	Y	N	Y
22	Markets and fairs.	Y	N	N	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	N	Y	N	Y
23	Health and sanitation, including hospitals, primary health centres and dispensaries.	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y
24	Family welfare.	N	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y
25	Women and child development.	Y	Y	N	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	N	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y
26	Social welfare, including welfare of the handicapped and mentally retarded.	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
27	Welfare of the weaker sections, and in particular, of the Scheduled Castes and the Scheduled Tribes.	N	N	N	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y
28	Public distribution system.	N	Y	Y	Y	N	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	N	Y	N	Y	Y	N	N	Y	Y	Y	Y
29	Maintenance of community assets.	N	N	N	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	N	Y	N	Y	N	N	Y	Y	N	N	Y	N	Y
	Total No. of Subjects.	25	21	17	25	0	19	29	29	24	18	29	29	14	24	5	21	9	25	29	28	13	12	26	14	28

Source: Annual Report 2020-21 of Ministry of Panchayati Raj

3.1.3 Assignment of functionaries, for devolution of functions by Panchayats: MoPR has been supporting States in preparing activity maps to delineate the roadmap for devolution.

Notional Improved Index of Policy adjusted with Practice

States/UT	Improved Index of Policy	Rank based on Improved Index of Policy	Normal Index of Devolution in Practice	Rank based on Index of Devolution in Practice	Improved Policy Index adjusted against Practice	Rank based on Improved Policy Index adjusted against Practice
Kerala	0.65	1	0.75	1	0.72	1
Maharashtra	0.40	2	0.65	2	0.54	2
Karnataka	0.37	3	0.58	5	0.50	3
Tamil Nadu	0.40	2	0.52	9	0.47	4
Gujarat	0.22	5	0.64	3	0.45	5
Sikkim	0.19	6	0.60	4	0.41	6
West Bengal	0.14	9	0.58	5	0.40	7
Telangana	0.18	7	0.57	6	0.38	8
Haryana	0.23	4	0.51	10	0.38	8
Madhya Pradesh	0.14	9	0.54	7	0.35	9
Rajasthan	0.14	9	0.52	9	0.34	10
Andhra Pradesh	0.16	8	0.49	11	0.33	11
Bihar	0.09	13	0.53	8	0.31	12
Tripura	0.10	12	0.43	12	0.30	13
Jharkhand	0.08	14	0.51	10	0.30	13
Uttarakhand	0.14	9	0.43	12	0.29	14
Uttar Pradesh	0.08	14	0.49	11	0.28	15
Himachal Pradesh	0.12	10	0.36	14	0.27	16
Chhattisgarh	0.12	10	0.38	13	0.27	16
Odisha	0.14	9	0.32	15	0.25	17
Assam	0.11	11	0.25	17	0.21	18
Jammu and Kashmir	0.06	15	0.30	16	0.19	19
Punjab	0.08	14	0.19	18	0.15	20
Manipur	0.09	13	0.16	19	0.12	21
Arunachal Pradesh	0.09	13	0.05	20	0.06	22
Goa	0.09	13	0.00	21	0.04	23
Andaman & Nicobar Islands	0.17	1	0.53	2	0.37	1
Lakshadweep	0.12	2	0.53	2	0.32	2
Dadra and Nagar Haveli	0.01	5	0.55	1	0.29	3
Daman and Diu	0.11	3	0.30	3	0.23	4
Chandigarh	0.11	3	0.23	5	0.17	5
Puducherry	0.02	4	0.27	4	0.14	6

Puducherry 0.02 4 | Source: Annual Report 2020-21 of Ministry of Panchayati Raj

3.2 Quick and Inexpensive Justice-Gram Nyayalayas and Nyaya Panchayats

3.2.1 Gram Nyayalayas: State-wise details of notified and functional Gram Nyayalayas are given in table below:

Sl. No.	State	Gram Nyayalayas Notified	Gram Nyayalayas Functional
1.	Madhya Pradesh	89	89
2.	Rajasthan	45	45
3.	Kerala	30	30
4.	Maharashtra	36	23
5.	Odisha	24	20
6.	Uttar Pradesh	113	51
7.	Karnataka	2	2
8.	Haryana	2	2
9.	Punjab	9	2
10.	Jharkhand	6	1
11.	Goa	2	0
12.	Andhra Pradesh	42	0
13.	Telangana	55	0
14.	Jammu & Kashmir	20	0
15.	Ladakh	2	0
	Total	477	265

Source: PIB Delhi on 17 March 2023

3.2.2 Nyaya Panchayat: It has been decided by Ministry of Panchayati Raj, not to pursue the draft Nyaya Panchayat Bill.

3.3 District Planning Committees (DPCs): Most of the States have formed District Planning Committees.

3.3.1 Basic data on PRIs (as on 31.12.2022):

Number of District Panchayats	665
Number of Block/ Intermediate Panchayats	6697
Number of Village Panchayats	2,55,623
Number of Traditional Local Bodies	16,129

Source: Annual Report 2022-23 of Ministry of Panchayati Raj

3.3.2 Consolidated Report of Panchayats:

Sr. No.	State/UT Name	District Panchayats	Intermediate Panchayats	Village Panchayats
1	Andaman and Nicobar Islands	2	7	70
2	Andhra Pradesh	13	660	13325
3	Arunachal Pradesh	25	N.A.	2108
4	Assam	27	192	2197
5	Bihar	38	534	8181
6	Chhattisgarh	27	146	11654
7	Goa	2	N.A.	191
8	Gujarat	33	248	14589
9	Haryana	22	143	6223
10	Himachal Pradesh	12	81	3615
11	Jammu and Kashmir	20	285	4291
12	Jharkhand	24	264	4345
13	Karnataka	31	233	5953
14	Kerala	14	152	941
15	Ladakh	2	31	193
16	Lakshadweep	1	N.A.	10
17	Madhya Pradesh	52	313	23016
18	Maharashtra	34	351	27898
19	Manipur	6	N.A.	161
20	Odisha	30	314	6794
21	Puducherry	N.A.	10	108
22	Punjab	22	152	13241
23	Rajasthan	33	352	11250
24	Sikkim	6	N.A.	199
25	Tamil Nadu	36	388	12525
26	Telangana	32	540	12769
27	Dadra and Nagar Haveli and Daman and Diu	3	N.A.	38
28	Tripura	8	35	591
29	Uttarakhand	13	95	7795
30	Uttar Pradesh	75	826	57712
31	West Bengal	22	345	3339
	Totals	665	6697	255322

Source: http://lgdirectory.gov.in (Generated on23/06/2023 12:26:32 PM)

* N.A.- Not Applicable

** Due to periodic elections, data is dynamic in nature and keep on changing

*** Local Government Directory is now mapped to Census 2011 village codes

POINT 3

किसान मित्र (SUPPORT TO FARMERS)

4.1 Watershed Development

4.1.1 Progress under Watershed Development Component of Pradhan Mantri Krishi Sinchayee Yojana (WDC-PMKSY) - Progress on major parameters under WDC 1.0 from 2014-15 to 2021-22:

SI.	Indicators/ Parameters		WDC -P	MKSY 1.0	
No.		2019 -20	2020 -21	2021 -22	Total (2014 -15 to 2021 -22)
1	No. of Water Harvesting Structures created/renovated	90,473	69,140	17,993	7,64,686
2	Additional area brought under protective irrigation (ha)	1,52,083	1,51,083	53,107	16,40,954
3	No. of farmers benefited	4,24,440	4,15,508	2,01,084	36,34,020
4	Area brought under plantation [Afforestation / Horticulture etc.] (in Lakh ha) #	0.568	0.209	0.142	1.626
5	Area of culturable wastelands treated in completed watershed development projects (in Lakh ha) #	0.77	0.66	0.15	3.36
6	No. of man days generated (in Lakh man days) #	86.67	93.19	39.83	388.66

Till 31.12.2022

4.1.2 Progress on major parameters under WDC 2.0 during 2022-23 (Upto Sept. 2022)

Sl. No.	Indicators/ Parameters	WDC -PMKSY 2.0 (2022-23- upto Sept. 2022)
1	Development of degraded /rainfed area(ha)	72,063.90
2	Area covered with soil and moisture conservation activities (ha)	63,165.71
3	Area brought under plantation [Afforestation / Horticulture etc.] (ha)	27,596.98
4	No. of water harvesting structures newly created/ renovated	4,139
5	Area covered under diversified crops / change in cropping systems (ha)	3,963.49
6	Area brought from nil / single crop to double or more crop(ha)	2,705.30
7	Increase in cropped area (ha)	3,167.39
8	No. of Farmers benefited	1,03,437
9	Area brought under protective irrigation (ha)	13,239.61
10	No. of Man -days generated (Man - days)	17,59,897

4.1.3 State and Phase-wise Status of WDC-PMKSY Projects

(No. of projects)

			Uninitiated	Preparatory		Status as on 31.12	.2022 \$
Sl. No.	State	Total projects sanctioned	Projects transferred to State on 08.02.2018	phase projects transferred to State on 01.08.2018	Work phase	Consolidation phase	Completed / Closed (Administrative reports received)
1	Andhra Pradesh	432	0	59	1	1	371
2	Arunachal Pradesh	156	0	42			114
3	Assam	372	0	92			280
4	Bihar	123	0	59			64
5	Chhattisgarh	263	0	55			208
6	Gujarat	610	61	60			489
7	Haryana	88	13	0			75
8	Himachal Pradesh	163	0	32			131
9	Jammu & Kashmir	144	0	25		4	115
10	Ladakh	15	0	4			11
11	Jharkhand	171	28	0			143
12	Karnataka	571	2	140			429
13	Kerala	83	0	14			69
14	Madhya Pradesh	517	3	68			446
15	Maharashtra	1186	6	156			1024
16	Manipur	102	0	41			61
17	Meghalaya	96	12	23			61
18	Mizoram	89	0	40			49
19	Nagaland	111	0	0			111
20	Odisha	310	0	76			234
21	Punjab	67	8	26			33
22	Rajasthan	1025	41	164	3		817
23	Sikkim	15	4	5			6
24	Tamil Nadu	270	0	0			270
25	Telangana	330	0	54	1		275
26	Tripura	65	0	9			56
27	Uttarakhand	65	0	3			62
28	Uttar Pradesh	612	125	238			249
29	West Bengal	163	42	2			119
	Total	8214	345	1487	5	5	6372

\$ As per the information received from States/UTs

4.1.4 Details of number of projects sanctioned, area of projects, project cost, Central share in project cost and Central share funds released under WDC-PMKSY 2.0 (as on 31.12.2022)

(Area in lakh hectare and Rs. in crore)

		No. of	Area of	Total	Central share in	
Sr.	State /UT	projects	sanctioned	project	total project cost	Central share
No	State / O I	sanctioned	projects	cost		funds released
1	Andhra Pradesh	59	2.44405	563.11	337.86	45.74
2	Arunachal Pradesh	66	1.45915	408.56	367.71	58.02
3	Assam	29	1.28574	293.00	263.70	43.49
4	Bihar	34	1.66631	427.04	256.22	112.94
5	Chhattisgarh	45	2.50496	613.66	368.20	63.30
6	Gujarat	51	2.92367	687.81	412.68	25.79
7	Goa	5	0.19985	55.96	33.57	2.10
8	Haryana	9	0.31221	80.59	48.36	6.04
9	Himachal Pradesh	26	0.54000	151.20	136.08	14.94
10	Jharkhand	30	1.48000	393.53	236.12	27.28
11	Karnataka	57	2.75006	642.26	385.36	168.31
12	Kerala	6	0.26163	73.26	43.95	13.25
13	Madhya Pradesh	82	4.94670	1088.27	652.96	247.65
14	Maharashtra	144	5.65065	1335.57	801.34	50.08
15	Manipur	13	0.58690	164.33	147.90	9.24
16	Meghalaya	28	0.54730	153.24	137.92	60.80
17	Mizoram	18	0.44600	124.88	112.39	28.44
18	Nagaland	5	0.20000	56.00	50.40	26.51
19	Odisha	50	2.78507	724.02	434.41	123.18
20	Punjab	7	0.28867	80.83	48.50	8.33
21	Rajasthan	145	7.49778	1857.70	1114.62	282.56
22	Sikkim	6	0.20000	56.00	50.40	8.66
23	Tamil Nadu	27	1.30330	286.73	172.04	32.17
24	Telangana	34	1.41900	357.66	214.59	27.60
25	Tripura	13	0.20000	56.00	50.40	20.30
26	Uttar Pradesh	53	2.63961	580.71	348.43	21.78
27	Uttarakhand	12	0.70231	196.65	176.98	11.06
28	West Bengal	27	1.29200	350.60	210.36	13.15
	1 Territories	10	0.65020	100.02	100.00	11.05
29	Jammu & Kashmir	18	0.67828	189.92	189.92	11.87
30	Ladakh	11	0.21738	60.87	60.87	3.80
	Total	1110	49.42858	12109.96	7864.25	1568.38

- **4.2** Marketing and Infrastructural Support to Farmers: There is a need to enhance private sector investment in development of post-harvest marketing infrastructure for which various schemes are also implemented.
- **4.2.1 Agricultural Marketing Infrastructure (AMI):** (Note: The erstwhile two schemes viz. (i) Grameen Bhandaran Yojana (GBY) implemented since 01.04.2001, and (ii) Scheme for Strengthening/Development of Agricultural Marketing Infrastructure, Grading & Standardization (AMIGS) implemented since 20.10.2004 have been subsumed into one scheme known as Agricultural Marketing Infrastructure (AMI) w.e.f. 01.04.2014.)

The details of storage capacity created and women beneficiary under AMI sub-scheme of ISAM (including erstwhile Grameen Bhandaran Yojana (GBY) and Agricultural Marketing Infrastructure Grading & Standardization (AMIGS) since inception till September, 2022 is shown below:

Sl. No.		Sto	orage Infrastructure	Marketing Infrastructure Projects (other than storage)		
	Name of theState	No. of Women beneficiaries	Capacity created (MT)	Subsidy released (Rs. In lakh)	No. of women beneficiaries	Subsidy released (Rs. In lakhs)
1.	Andhra Pradesh	569	2779574.17	15556.252	48	402.197
2.	Assam	45	140557.0554	1468.71477	0	0
3.	Bihar	127	204881.5144	1203.721	0	0
4.	Chhattisgarh	37	45396.5363	832.029	9	180.029
5.	Gujarat	1461	1209118.262	7190.157	38	345.3725
6.	Haryana	281	1976707.534	13974.54	0	0
7.	Himachal Pradesh	7	6173.83	74.7	0	0
8.	Jammu & Kashmir	1	5000	25	0	0
9.	Jharkhand	6	29046.304	121.5195	0	0
10.	Karnataka	652	809480.918	3960.379	47	421.3275
11.	Kerala	2	3625.25	18.25612	20	158.24
12.	Madhya Pradesh	1289	5862112.617	29113.332	184	4195.313
13.	Maharashtra	285	676958.4401	2044.331	110	1049.252
14.	Meghalaya	2	5155.28	34.36	0	0
15.	Odisha	86	220039.2716	1119.614	0	0
16.	Punjab	144	1255759.677	9558.924	0	0
17.	Rajasthan	294	967144.4886	4856.87	86	1467.4
18.	Tamil Nadu	123	567811.0244	2828.7	51	125.643
19.	Telangana	185	1088998.38	7476.212	69	303.98
20.	Uttar Pradesh	96	506688.5253	4136.58	0	0
21.	Uttarakhand	96	336796.5762	1872.139	0	0
22.	West Bengal	22	53462.648	296.469	0	0
	Total	5809	18750488.34	107762.7994	662	8648.754

Source: Annual Report 2022-23 of Ministry of Agriculture & Farmers Welfare

4.2.2 Development of Agricultural Marketing infrastructure, grading and standardization:

Implementation & Monitoring: The Agmark certification scheme is implemented by 11 Regional Offices, 27 Sub Offices, 11 Regional Agmark Laboratories and a Central Agmark Laboratory(CAL) out of which 10 RALs and apex Lab i.e. CAL have been accredited with the National Accreditation Board for testing and Calibration Laboratories (NABL) following International Standard ISO 17025. RALs Chennai, Kanpur, Kochi and Mumbai have been strengthened with Gas Chromatography equipment each.

Agmark online certification: In order to fulfil Hon'ble Prime Minister's Digital India dream, the application/approval processes related to Agmark certification was envisaged to make online and user friendly from offline mode. The software requirement specification (SRS) was prepared to bring physical processes to online mode with several modules. While developing the online software, the application forms were appropriately reoriented to make online filing process simple, fast, transparent, 24x7 and paperless with a facility to upload scanned /PDF documents. There is a provision of online receipt of fees and e-signing at relevant stages in new online application. On 26.09.2018, the then Hon'ble Union Minister of Agriculture and Farmers Welfare Shri Radha Mohan Singh has launched the online software on agmark online. dmi.gov.in web portal for Agmark Certification.

The software sends SMS/ emails to the applicants/officers/users at relevant stages. Through the Agmark online system, certificate of authorisation (domestic), permission of printing press, permission of laboratories (domestic) and services related to laboratory information management system are provided online.

Source: Annual Report 2022-23 of Ministry of Agriculture & Farmers Welfare

4.3 Irrigation Facilities (including Minor and Micro Irrigation) for Agriculture

4.3.1 Micro Irrigation for Agriculture - Progress of Micro Irrigation (comes under PMKSY - Per Drop More Crop component):

From 2015-16 to 2021-22, Central Assistance of Rs. 16344.07 crore was released to States for implementation of PDMC. Further, Rs.906.35 crore was released during 2022-23 up to 15.11.2022.

During 2015-16 to 2021-22, an area of 67.46 lakh ha has been covered in the country under Micro Irrigation under PDMC and an area of 4.21 lakh ha has been covered during 2022-23 till October 2022.

Source: Annual Report 2022-23 of Ministry of Agriculture & Farmers Welfare

4.3.2 Pradhan Mantri Krishi Sinchayee Yojana - Accelerated Irrigation Benefits Programme - Coverage of Minor Irrigation:

Implementation of PMKSY AIBP (including CADWM) during 2021-26:

PMKSY-AIBP including CAD&WM has been approved for implementation with an outlay of Rs. 23,918 crore (central assistance) during 2021-26 for completion of 60 ongoing AIBP and 85 ongoing CAD&WM projects, along with financial assistance of new major and medium irrigation projects. Funding of National Projects, including Renuka and Lakhwar Projects, is also approved.

Financial progress requirement is dropped for inclusion of a project under AIBP and only physical progress of 50% to be considered.

Advanced stage (50% physical progress) criteria is relaxed for projects having command area of 50% or more in Drought Prone Area Programme (DPAP), tribal, Desert Development Programme (DDP), flood prone, Tribal area, Flood prone area, left wing extremism affected area, Koraput, Balangir and Kalahandi (KBK) region of Odisha, Vidarbha & Marathwada regions of Maharashtra and Bundelkhand region of Madhya Pradesh & Uttar Pradesh, as also for Extension Renovation Modernisation (ERM) projects and also for States with net irrigation below national average.

Reimbursement is allowed for due central assistance in subsequent years also.

Project completion permitted with physical progress of 90% or more.

Central Assistance of Rs. 18,332.09 crore (AIBP: Rs. 15,451.18 crore; CADWM: Rs. 2,880.91 crore) has been provided for these projects from 2016-17 to 2022- 23 (upto 31.12.2022), out of which Rs. 167.77 crore (AIBP: Rs. 142.49 crore; CADWM: Rs. 25.28 crore) has been provided during the year 2022-23 (upto 31.12.2022).

HAR KHET KO PANI: SURFACE MINOR IRRIGATION (SMI) SCHEMES AND REPAIR RENOVATION & RESTORATION (RRR) OF WATER BODIES:

Under the SMI scheme, since 12th plan onwards, 6,213 schemes are ongoing with an estimated cost of Rs. 13,473 crore. Under the RRR of Water Bodies scheme, since 12th Plan onwards, 2,333 schemes are ongoing with an estimated cost of Rs. 1,981 crore. In the approval by Government of India for continuation of the scheme during 2021-22 to 2025- 26, 4.5 lakh hectare of minor irrigation using surface water is targeted through SMI and RRR of water bodies. Cost norm of development of irrigated land under SMI has been revised from Rs. 2.5 lakh to Rs. 4 lakh per hectare. Inclusion criteria for RRR of water bodies has been revised in terms of size from minimum 5 hectare to 2 hectare (1 hectare for north eastern and Himalayan States) for rural areas, and from 2-10 hectare in urban areas to 1 hectare (0.5 hectare for north eastern and Himalayan States). Funding pattern for RRR of water bodies component has also been enhanced from 25% to 60% for non-special category regions. The outlay for SMI & RRR of water bodies scheme for implementation during 2021-26 is Rs. 4,580 crore.

HAR KHET KO PAANI- GROUND WATER SCHEME (PMKSY-HKKP-GW)

PMKSY- Har Khet Ko Pani-Ground Water scheme envisages to provide irrigation facility for small and marginal farmers in areas having sufficient potential for future development of ground water.

During F.Y. 2022-23, an amount of Rs. 34.85 crore has been released (upto 31.12.2022) to the projects in the States of Gujarat and Uttar Pradesh towards Central Assistance and 2,547 wells have been constructed creating additional command area of 19,500 ha benefitting 9,707 small & marginal farmers.

Source: Annual Reports 2022-23 of Department of Water Resources, River Development and Ganga Rejuvenation

4.4 Credits to Farmers:

4.4.1 Funds released to RBI/NABARD, the implementing agencies of the scheme, for settling the claims under the Scheme during the last five years and current financial year are as under:

Year	Funds Released (Amount in Rs. crore)
2017-18	13,045.72
2018-19	11,495.67
2019-20	16,218.75
2020-21	17,789.72
2021-22	21,476.933
2022-23	12,664.94*

^{* (}As on date 15.02.2023)

Source: Annual Report 2022-23 of Ministry of Agriculture & Farmers Welfare

4.4.2 Kisan Credit Card (KCC) Scheme: State-wise Progress (Continued)

(At end of March 2022) (Amount in Rs. Crore and number of issued cards in '000)

Sr.	State/UT		Co-operative Banks Ro			Regional Rural Banks			
No.		Numb Operati	oer of ve KCCs	Amount outstandin Operative	U	Number of Operative KCCs		Amount outstanding under Operative KCCs	
		2021	2022	2021	2022	2021	2022	2021	2022
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	Northern Region	5,409	5,318	30,415.00	37,239.93	1,372	1,417	31,809.30	34,814.48
1	Haryana	1,179	1,169	11,436.20	12,059.26	276	287	7,697.00	8,270.90
2	Himachal Pradesh	111	115	1,742.00	1,869.99	63	69	829.70	932.00
3	Jammu & Kashmir	8	8	58.60	61.56	118	124	883.50	988.89
4	Ladakh	0	0	0.00	0.00	0	0	0	0.00
5	New Delhi #\$%	0	0	4.50	2.01	0	0	0.00	0.00
6	Punjab	961	976	7,162.70	7,495.56	155	157	5,306.90	5,779.20
7	Rajasthan	3,150	3,050	10,011.00	15,751.55	760	780	17,092.20	18,843.49
8	Chandigarh #\$	0	0	0.00	0.00	0	0	0.00	0.00
	North-Eastern Region	114	114	174.20	169.49	442	454	1,748.50	1,925.69
9	Assam	1	1	19.30	17.95	280	282	1,218.70	1,295.40
10	Arunachal Pradesh #	1	1	4.90	7.40	3	3	24.30	23.41
11	Meghalaya #	16	16	32.00	32.02	25	31	144.30	175.29
12	Mizoram #	1	1	5.70	5.74	14	19	153.10	220.99
13	Manipur #	2	2	17.00	10.18	10	10	38.00	40.45
14	Nagaland #	4	4	20.20	20.23	1	1	1.60	1.61
15	Tripura #	88	88	73.30	73.27	109	109	168.50	168.53
16	Sikkim #\$	1	1	1.80	2.70	0	0	0.00	0.00
	Western Region	4,348	4,505	30,411.30	34,226.52	975	1,088	11,206.40	
17	Gujarat	954	965	11,589.70	13,098.40	384	414	6,621.50	7,391.86
18	Maharashtra	3,392	3,539	18,806.00	21,111.68	591	674	4,584.90	5,909.66
19	Goa \$	2	1	15.60	16.44	0	0	0.00	0.00
20	Dadar & Nagar Haveli & Daman & Diu @#\$	0	0	0.00	0.00	0	0	0.00	0.00
	Central Region	8,076	8,229	30,752.00	33,742.79	4,155	4,118	50,443.90	52,243.40
21	Uttar Pradesh	2,661	2,682	6,759.50	7,375.41	3,541	3,517	41,838.90	44,985.55
22	Uttarakhand	279	295	1,191.20	1,548.66	41	39	295.50	286.76
23	Madhya Pradesh	3,792	3,851	19,375.50	20,798.16	439	425	7,484.50	5,978.01
24	Chhattisgarh	1,344	1,401	3,425.80	4,020.57	134	136	825.00	993.08
	Southern Region	7,245	8,006		1,76,075.24	3,318	3,483	38,160.20	
25	Karnataka	2,925	3,125	17,172.70		606	668	9,777.20	11,701.01
26	Kerala	584	667	4,017.30	5,324.11	298	365	3,961.80	5,561.23
27	Andhra Pradesh	1,463	1,535	10,879.20	12,136.26	931	946	10,823.20	11,569.01
28	Tamil Nadu	1,373	1,744	1,360.20	9,124.19	34	39	311.00	502.40
29	Telangana	894	928	4,746.20	4,968.60	1,448	1,465	13,274.30	12,695.94
30	Lakshdweep @\$	0	0	0.00	0.00	0	0	0.00	0.00
31	Puducherry #	6	6	10.30	10.64	2 (20	1	12.70	10.51
22	Eastern Region	4,989	4,959	17,042.60	17,828.11	2,630	2,788	16,047.70	
32	Odisha Wast Bangal	3,000	2,901	12,216.60	12,809.27	440	433	2,298.70	2,402.98
33	West Bengal	1,732	1,787	4,355.10	4,501.22	391	401	1,751.10	1,916.02
34	Andaman and Nicobar Island\$	228	7	16.30	17.50	1 420	1.572	0.00	0.00
35	Bihar	238	251	417.60	464.47 35.65	1,420	1,572	10,035.40	11,261.49
36	Jharkhand Total	13	13	37.00	35.65	379	382	1,962.50	2,153.89
	Total	30,181	31,131	1,40,981.00	2,99,282.08	12,892	13,348	1,49,410.00	1,62,059.58

Kisan Credit Card Scheme: State-wise Progress (Concluded)

(As at end-March 2021)

(Amount in Rs. Crore and number of cards issued in '000)

Sr.	State/UT		Comm	ercial Banks		Total			
No.		Number of Amount outstanding			Number of		Amount outstanding		
		Operative KCCs		under Operative KCCs		Operative KCCs		under Operative KCCs	
		2021	2022*	2021	2022*	2021	2022	2021	2022
1	2	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18
	Northern Region	5,847	5,455.26	1,36,112.69	1,44,350.74	12,628	12,190	1,98,336.99	2,16,405.15
1	Haryana	809	796	26,222.75	27,719.06	2,264	2,253	45,355.95	48,049.22
2	Himachal Pradesh	218	240	4,054.50	4,507.33	392	424	6,626.20	7,309.32
3	Jammu & Kashmir	883	802	5,575.98	5,241.42	1,009	934	6,518.08	6,291.87
4	Ladakh	30	190	281.02	4,225.76	30	190	281.02	4,225.76
5	New Delhi #\$%	4	3	90.87	53.39	4	3	95.37	55.39
6	Punjab	1,128	1,036	42,056.38	42,504.87	2,244	2,169	54,525.98	55,779.63
7	Rajasthan	2,705	2,387	57,533.94	59,991.67	6,615	6,216	84,637.14	94,586.72
8	Chandigarh #\$	71	1	297.26	107.24	71	1	297.26	107.24
	North-Eastern Region	585	491	3,176.83	3,289.28	1,141	1,058	5,099.53	5,384.46
9	Assam	456	375	2,517.09	2,582.70	737	658	3,755.09	3,896.06
10	Arunachal Pradesh#	5	6	32.82	45.42	9	10	62.02	76.23
11	Meghalaya #	20	19	113.99	112.70	61	66	290.29	320.02
12	Mizoram #	10	8	32.61	41.91	25	27	191.41	268.64
13	Manipur #	6	6	46.39	60.28	18	18	101.39	110.91
14	Nagaland #	23	22	125.22	131.60	28	26	147.02	153.44
15	Tripura #	59	49	276.58	270.94	256	246	518.38	512.74
16	Sikkim #\$	6	6	32.13	43.72	7	7	33.93	46.43
	Western Region	4,453	4,205	66,274.16	71,643.99	9,776	9,798	1,07,891.86	1,19,172.03
17	Gujarat	1,554	1,500	33,909.45	36,450.35	2,892	2,879	52,120.65	56,940.61
18	Maharashtra	2,885	2,696	32,244.34	35,069.20	6,868	6,910	55,635.24	62,090.54
19	Goa \$	12	7	98.39	93.96	14	8	113.99	110.40
20	Dadar & Nagar Haveli & Daman & Diu @#\$	1	1	21.98	30.48	1	1	21.98	30.48
	Central Region	7,697	6,524	1,20,761.57	1,22,146.69	19,928	18,870	2,01,957.47	2,08,132.89
21	Uttar Pradesh	5,079	4,272	69,467.22	70,672.67	11,281	10,471	1,18,065.62	1,23,033.63
22	Uttarakhand	286	212	5,624.07	4,852.19	606	547	7,110.77	6,687.61
23	Madhya Pradesh	2,043	1,794	41,367.31	41,837.06	6,274	6,070	68,227.31	68,613.22
24	Chhattisgarh	288	246	4,302.97	4,784.77	1,766	1,782	8,553.77	9,798.43
	Southern Region	7,979	7,133	1,08,631.27	1,14,023.45	18,542	18,622	1,84,977.37	3,32,138.81
25	Karnataka	1,292	944	19,139.79	19,013.66	4,823	4,737	46,089.69	1,75,226.10
26	Kerala	981	905	18,766.03	17,068.52	1,863	1,937	26,745.13	27,953.85
27	Andhra Pradesh	2,211	2,096	30,576.42	32,420.05	4,605	4,577	52,278.82	56,125.33
28	Tamil Nadu	1,566	1,273	18,193.36	21,982.65	2,973	3,055	19,864.56	31,609.25
29	Telangana	1,918	1,880	21,800.90	22,946.79	4,260	4,273	39,821.40	40,611.34
30	Lakshdweep @\$	0	25	2.65	376.03	0	25	2.65	376.03
31	Puducherry #	9	10	152.12	215.75	16	18	175.12	236.91
	Eastern Region	4,136	3,063	21,779.82	20,816.50	11,755	10,810	54,870.12	56,378.98
32	Odisha	898	666	4,804.77	5,108.97	4,338	4,000	19,320.07	20,321.21
33	West Bengal	1,589	1,034	7,536.68	7,366.58	3,712	3,222	13,642.88	13,783.82
34	Andaman and Nicobar Island\$	2	2	17.70	27.96	8	9	34.00	45.46
35	Bihar	1,113	834	6,931.67	5,854.90	2,771	2,657	17,384.67	17,580.87
36	Jharkhand	533	527	2,488.99	2,458.09	925	922	4,488.49	4,647.62
	Total	30,696	26,870	4,56,736.33	4,76,270.65	73,769	71,349	7,53,133.33	9,37,612.31

Notes: 1. %: Negligible.

Source: Report on Trend and Progress of Banking 2021-22 of RBI

^{2.#:} StCBs function as Central Financing Agencies.

^{3. @:} No Co-operative Banks in these UTs.

^{4. \$:} No RRBs in these States/UTs.

^{5. *:} Data is provisional.

^{6.} Components may not add up to their respective totals due to rounding off.

4.5 Distribution of Waste Land to the Landless:

4.5.1 Progress: During the year 2022-23, information could be received from following States/ UTs only and the details are as follow:

Distribution of waste land to the landless

Sl. No.	State/UT Name	Land distributed to (Area in Hectares)					
110.	raine	SC	ST	Others	Total		
1	ANDHRA PRADESH	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0		
2	ARUNACHAL PRADESH	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0		
3	ASSAM *	2.6	12.3	28.0	42.9		
4	BIHAR	23.2	5.4	14.8	43.4		
5	CHHATTISGARH	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0		
6	GOA	0.0	0.0	0.2	0.2		
7	GUJARAT	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0		
8	HIMACHAL PRADESH	NA	NA	NA	NA		
9	KARNATAKA	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0		
10	ODISHA	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0		
11	PUDUCHERRY	0.0	NA	0.0	0.0		
12	PUNJAB	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0		
13	TAMIL NADU	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0		
14	TELANGANA	13.4	0.0	0.0	13.4		
15	TRIPURA	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0		
16	UTTAR PRADESH	55.0	0.0	38.0	93.0		
17	ANDAMAN AND NICOBAR ISLANDS	NA	NA	NA	NA		
18	CHANDIGARH	NA	NA	NA	NA		
19	DADRA AND NAGAR HAVELI AND DAMAN AND DIU	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0		
20	LAKSHADWEEP	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0		
Sum	of Figures Available	94.3	17.7	81.0	193.0		

Note: Not Reported by rest of States/UTs,

NA Not Applicable,

* Q3 and Q4 data only

Source: TPP 2006 Progress Report 2022-23

POINT 4

श्रमिक कल्याण (LABOUR WELFARE)

5.1 Social Security for Agricultural and Unorganized Labour:

Activities of Dattopant Thengadi National Board for Workers Education and Development (erstwhile CBWE) for the period 2021-22 related to Unorganised Sector & Rural Sector:

Activity	Target 2021-22	Achievement from 01.01.2021 to 31.12.2021	
		Progs.	Participants
REGIONAL LEVEL			
Training of Trainers (10 days)	5	2	60
Capacity Building Programmes (5 days)	19	5	81
Joint Education Programme on Participative Management (1/2 day)	1114	733	13983
Programmes under Self Generation of Funds / CTPG (1/2/3 days)	2080	299	5613
Need Based Seminars (1/2 days)enterprise level	50	79	1748
Seminar at Plant Level (1 day)	-	52	1049
Workers Participation in Management (3 days)	25	9	235
ontere a maripunon in management (o dujo)			1 233
UNORGANISED SECTOR			
Empowerment Programme for Unorganized Workers/Weaker Section (4 days)	60	105	4179
Programme for Unorganized Sector/Stone Quarry/Construction Workers	382	1068	42012
(2 days)	302	1008	42012
Programme for Women Workers (2 days)	322	897	35347
Programme for Parents of Child Labour/Child Labour (2 days)	213	141	5544
Programme for SC/ST	230	280	10917
Programme for SCSP	437	2014	78487
Programme for TSP	549	781	30064
Labour Welfare & Development Programme (2 days)	737	799	31493
Programmes for Panchayati Raj (2 days)	-	41	1550
Programme on Quality of Life for Workers and their spouses (4 days)	8	17	665
Programme on Quality of Life for Workers and their spouses (2 days)	25	51	2001
Special Programmes for Migrant Workers in Unorg. Sector (2 day)	206	460	17831
Special Programmes for COVID - 19	_	90	3461
State Level N E and Panchayati Raj programme (3 days)	16	50	1503
Leadership Development Programme (10 days)	8	3	91
Empowerment programme for formation of Livelihood Generation Group (4	589	29	1147
days)	309	29	114/
RURAL SECTOR			
Rural Awareness Camps (2 days)	3177	2874	113206
MGNREGA Village Level	317	391	15315

Source: Annual Report 2021-22 of Ministry of Labour & Employment

5.2 Minimum Wages Enforcement (Including Farm Labour):

The details of the Minimum Wages Enforcement (including Farm Labour), as received by Bihar, Tamil Nadu and Chandigarh are given in the following two tables.

5.2.1 Minimum Wages Enforcement in Central Sphere by Central Industrial Relations Machinery (CIRM) in different States/Union Territories during 2022-23:

S. No.	Items	During 2022-23
1	No. of Inspections made	35,803
2	No. of Irregularities detected	848
3	No. of Irregularities rectified	234
4	No. of Claims filed	1,311
5	No. of Claims settled	2,269
6	No. of Prosecution cases pending	253
7	No. of Prosecution cases filed	106
8	No. of Prosecution cases decided	270

Note: Not Reported by most of States/UTs,

Source: Annual Progress Report of TPP-2006 of 2022-23

5.2.2 Minimum Wages Enforcement (Including Farm Labour) in different States/Union Territories during 2022-23:

Sl.	Name of the States/	No. of Inspections	No. of Irregularities		No. of Claims		No. of persons Prosecution Cases		
No.	UTs	Made	Detected	Rectified	Filed	Settled	Pending	Filed	Decided
1	Bihar *	0	0	0	303	1,327	6	0	0
2	GOA	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
2	Manipur \$	24	3	3	0	0	0	0	0
3	Tamil Nadu	35,712	845	231	1,008	942	247	106	270
4	Chandigarh	67	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
5	Lakshadweep	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	Total of								
	Reporting	35,803	848	234	1311	2269	253	106	270
	States								

Note: Not Reported by rest of States/UTs,

\$ upto Q1

Source: Annual Progress Report of TPP-2006 of 2022-23

^{*} upto quarter ending December 2022,

5.3 Prevention of Child Labour:

5.3.1 As per the information received from the States/UTs, the total number of children rescued from child labour, rehabilitated and mainstreamed to formal education system, during the last four years is given below:

Year	No. of children
2015-16	59,076
2016-17	30,979
2017-18	45,344
2018-19	50,284
2019-20 (till December, 2020)	40,050

Source: PIB of Ministry of Labour & Employment

5.3.2 Number of cases registered under Child and Adolescent Labour (Prohibition and Regulation) Act, 1986, State / Union Territories-wise:

Sl. No.	State/UT	2018	2019	2020
1	Andhra Pradesh	0	2	37
2	Arunachal Pradesh	1	0	1
3	Assam	39	68	40
4	Bihar	14	15	3
5	Chhattisgarh	0	2	0
6	Gujarat	35	64	39
7	Haryana	6	11	1
8	Himachal Pradesh	0	0	1
9	Jharkhand	17	18	27
10	Karnataka	63	83	54
11	Kerala	3	2	0
12	Madhya Pradesh	3	4	1
13	Maharashtra	90	53	29
14	Meghalaya	0	2	0
15	Punjab	8	8	11
16	Rajasthan	32	48	30
17	Tamil Nadu	6	3	2
18	Telangana	125	314	147
19	Tripura	0	0	1
20	Uttar Pradesh	2	9	1
21	Uttarakhand	0	27	41
22	West Bengal	5	7	3
23	Chandigarh	0	0	1
24	Daman & Diu	0	2	0
25	Delhi	15	30	6
	TOTAL	464	772	476

Source: PIB of Ministry of Labour & Employment

5.4 Welfare of Women Labour:

In tune with the Government of India's stress on empowering the women workers, special efforts were made by Dattopant Thengadi National Board for Workers Education & Development (erstwhile Central Board of Workers Education) to have more participation of Women Workers in Board's various training programmes. During the year 2021-22 (upto December, 2022) 1,91,628 women participated in Board's various training Programmes. Of these 1,91,628 total women workers, 52,057 were from SC category and 26,370 were from ST Category.

The Dattopant Thengadi National Board for Workers Education & Development (formerly CBWE) also conducts 2-days special training programmes for women workers in which only women participants of various categories in unorganized sector are enrolled. Till 31.12.2022, 282 such special programmes for women workers participated. The women are made aware about their rights and duties, and provisions under various Labour Legislations in respect of women and child, and various other welfare provisions of the Central and State Government related to women for upliftment of women and children i.e. on health, hygiene and total care etc.

Source: Annual Report 2022-23 of Ministry of Labour & Employment

POINT 5

खाद्य सुरक्षा (FOOD SECURITY)

6.1 Targeted Public Distribution System (TPDS) / National Food Security Act (NFSA)

6.1.1 Food security: Targeted Public Distribution system:

Sl. No.	State/UT Name	Allocation of Food Grains (Tonnes) April 2022- March 2023	Off take (Tonnes) April 2022- March 2023	Percentage of offtake w.r.t. Allocation of Food Grains
1	ANDHRA PRADESH	18,71,844	18,59,240	99
2	ARUNACHAL PRADESH	88,996	85,958	97
3	ASSAM	16,95,130	16,87,727	100
4	BIHAR	55,27,100	51,53,630	93
5	CHHATTISGARH	13,84,056	13,84,425	100
6	DELHI	4,48,693	4,67,468	104
7	GOA	59,045	52,127	88
8	GUJARAT	21,85,375	21,03,347	96
9	HARYANA	7,95,000	6,51,067	82
10	HIMACHAL PRADESH	5,08,020	5,01,670	99
11	JHARKHAND	17,43,731	17,08,011	98
12	KARNATAKA	26,08,836	20,79,675	80
13	KERALA	14,25,049	14,50,538	102
14	MADHYA PRADESH	32,59,683	30,40,846	93
15	MAHARASHTRA	46,05,189	35,92,924	78
16	MANIPUR	1,36,172	1,22,378	90
17	MEGHALAYA	1,76,298	1,78,800	101
18	MIZORAM	65,758	66,561	101
19	NAGALAND	1,38,058	1,35,946	98
20	ODISHA	22,49,705	21,68,805	96
21	PUNJAB	8,70,120	6,59,740	76
22	RAJASTHAN	27,70,584	26,23,336	95
23	SIKKIM	44,324	45,161	102
24	TAMIL NADU	36,77,752	30,60,996	83
25	TELANGANA	13,38,000	13,26,799	99
26	TRIPURA	2,71,224	2,53,046	93
27	UTTARAKHAND	5,02,991	4,76,647	95
28	UTTAR PRADESH	98,78,535	96,78,144	98
29	WEST BENGAL	39,70,620	41,27,336	104
30	ANDAMAN AND NICOBAR ISLANDS	29,558	22,293	75
31	DADRA AND NAGAR HAVELI AND DAMAN AND DIU	15,162	15,324	101
32	JAMMU AND KASHMIR	7,34,654	5,14,560	70
33	LADAKH	16,427	15,791	96
34	LAKSHADWEEP	4,620	4,027	87
	Grand Total	5,50,96,309	5,13,14,345	93

Direct Benefit Transfer (DBT) in Chandigarh and Puducherry.

Source: Department of Food & Public Distribution

6.1.2 Food Security: National Food Security Act (Normal)-NFSA

Sl. No.	State/UT Name	Allocation of Food Grains (Tonnes) April 2022- March 2023	Off take (Tonnes) April 2022- March 2023	Percentage of offtake w.r.t. Allocation of Food Grains
1	ANDHRA PRADESH	18,49,776	18,47,288	100
2	ARUNACHAL PRADESH	57,334	57,835	101
3	ASSAM	16,28,935	16,20,990	100
4	BIHAR	55,27,100	51,53,631	93
5	CHHATTISGARH	13,84,056	13,84,425	100
6	DELHI	4,48,693	4,67,469	104
7	GOA	34,398	34,743	101
8	GUJARAT	21,85,375	21,03,347	96
9	HARYANA	7,95,000	6,51,066	82
10	HIMACHAL PRADESH	2,02,290	1,97,729	98
11	JHARKHAND	17,43,730	17,08,010	98
12	KARNATAKA	26,08,836	20,79,675	80
13	KERALA	10,25,519	10,34,663	101
14	MADHYA PRADESH	32,59,683	30,40,846	93
15	MAHARASHTRA	46,05,189	35,92,925	78
16	MANIPUR	1,36,172	1,22,377	90
17	MEGHALAYA	1,40,732	1,42,933	102
18	MIZORAM	45,936	46,336	101
19	NAGALAND	91,585	87,599	96
20	ODISHA	22,49,706	21,68,805	96
21	PUNJAB	8,70,120	6,59,740	76
22	RAJASTHAN	27,70,584	26,23,336	95
23	SIKKIM	26,374	27,937	106
24	TAMIL NADU	25,59,707	21,11,115	82
25	TELANGANA	12,96,050	12,96,051	100
26	TRIPURA	1,63,638	1,38,964	85
27	UTTARAKHAND	4,01,457	3,94,023	98
28	UTTAR PRADESH	98,78,535	96,78,144	98
29	WEST BENGAL	39,70,620	41,27,336	104
30	ANDAMAN AND NICOBAR ISLANDS	4,374	4,151	95
31	DADRA AND NAGAR HAVELI AND DAMAN AND DIU	15,162	15,324	101
32	JAMMU AND KASHMIR	4,68,796	4,09,423	87
33	LADAKH	9,443	10,716	113
34	LAKSHADWEEP	1,522	1,423	93
	Grand Total	5,24,56,430	4,90,40,375	93

Direct Benefit Transfer (DBT) in Chandigarh and Puducherry.

Source: Department of Food & Public Distribution

6.1.3 Food Security: National Food Security Act (Tide Over)-NFSA

	Food Security: National Food Security Act (Tide Over)-NFSA						
Sl.	State/UT	Allocation of Food	Off take	Percentage of			
No.	Name	Grains (Tonnes)	(Tonnes)	offtake w.r.t.			
		April 2022-	April 2022-	Allocation of			
		March 2023	March 2023	Food Grains			
1	ANDHRA PRADESH	22,068	11,953	54			
2	ARUNACHAL PRADESH	31,661	28,123	89			
3	ASSAM	66,195	66,737	101			
4	BIHAR	0	0	-			
5	CHHATTISGARH	0	0	-			
6	DELHI	0	0	-			
7	GOA	24,647	17,383	71			
8	GUJARAT	0	0	-			
9	HARYANA	0	0				
10	HIMACHAL PRADESH	3,05,730	3,03,941	99			
11	JHARKHAND	0	0	-			
12	KARNATAKA	0	0	-			
13	KERALA	3,99,530	4,15,876	104			
14	MADHYA PRADESH	0	0	-			
15	MAHARASHTRA	0	0	-			
16	MANIPUR	0	0	-			
17	MEGHALAYA	35,565	35,867	101			
18	MIZORAM	19,823	20,226	102			
19	NAGALAND	46,473	48,347	104			
20	ODISHA	0	0	-			
21	PUNJAB	0	0	-			
22	RAJASTHAN	0	0	-			
23	SIKKIM	17,949	17,224	96			
24	TAMIL NADU	11,18,046	9,49,881	85			
25	TELANGANA	41,949	30,748	73			
26	TRIPURA	1,07,586	1,14,082	106			
27	UTTARAKHAND	1,01,534	82,625	81			
28	UTTAR PRADESH	0	0	-			
29	WEST BENGAL	0	0	-			
30	ANDAMAN AND NICOBAR ISLANDS	25,184	18,143	72			
31	DADRA AND NAGAR HAVELI AND	0	0	_			
	DAMAN AND DIU	Ŭ					
32	JAMMU AND KASHMIR	2,65,857	1,05,137	40			
33	LADAKH	6,983	5,075	73			
34	LAKSHADWEEP	3,098	2,604	84			
<u> </u>	Grand Total	26,39,880	22,73,970	86			

Direct Benefit Transfer (DBT) in Chandigarh and Puducherry.

Source: Department of Food & Public Distribution

6.2 Establishing Grain Banks in Chronically Food Scarcity Areas: The VGB scheme was discontinued w.e.f. 01.01.2014.

Source: Annual Report 2013-14 of Department of Food & Public Distribution

POINT 6

सबके लिए आवास (HOUSING FOR ALL)

7.1 Rural Housing - Pradhan Mantri Awaas Yojana (Grameen)

7.1.1 Physical Achievements of the Programme (as on 1st January, 2023):

		Phase I (2016-19)	9)			
Parameter	Cumulative	PMAY-G Phase I achievement	PMAY-G Achievement (2019-20)		PMAY -G Achievement (2021-22)	PMAY -G Achievement (2022-23)
Target allocated	29414606	9881678	5792335	4308398	7150439	2281756
Sanctions	26817736	9830912	5655183	4157202	5926525	1247914
1 st instalment	24355769	9807623	5559139	3940921	4957987	90099
2nd instalment	22824871	9615441	5369430	3747863	4092135	2
3rd instalment	21285541	9484543	5193479	3555002	3052517	0
Completed	21245858	9480709	5169493	3569513	2757936	268207

(As per AwaasSoft as on 01.01.2023)

Source: Annual Report 2022-23 of Ministry of Rural Development

7.1.2 Pradhan Mantri Awaas Yojana (Grameen) – State-wise Performances:

Rural Housing - Pradhan Mantri Awaas Yojana (Grameen)

Houses constructed during April 2022- March 2023 (Unit: Number)

Sl.	State/UT	Target	+ Achievement	% Achievement
No.	Name	2022-23		
1	ARUNACHAL PRADESH	23419	9344	40
2	ASSAM	433420	713343	165
3	BIHAR	1005959	1116208	111
4	CHHATTISGARH	170792	31006	18
5	GOA	988	12	1
6	GUJARAT	105487	64039	61
7	HARYANA	6312	2617	41
8	HIMACHAL PRADESH	3965	3469	87
9	JAMMU AND KASHMIR	74701	49942	67
10	JHARKHAND	452680	345773	76
11	KERALA	14141	8798	62
12	MADHYA PRADESH	711335	940686	132
13	MAHARASHTRA	271773	271685	100
14	MANIPUR	20113	6065	30
15	MEGHALAYA	33884	6913	20
16	MIZORAM	9408	1020	11
17	NAGALAND	13059	2311	18
18	ODISHA	480421	25252	5
19	PUNJAB	11308	6799	60
20	RAJASTHAN	461990	337806	73
21	SIKKIM	212	41	19
22	TAMIL NADU	302811	170548	56
23	TRIPURA	209420	162599	78
24	UTTAR PRADESH	59999	394247	657
25	UTTARAKHAND	9376	12261	131
26	WEST BENGAL	213666	147288	69
27	ANDAMAN AND NICOBAR	196	97	49
28	DADRA AND NAGAR HAVELI	3064	1487	49
29	DAMAN AND DIU	0	0	-
30	LAKSHADWEEP	8	0	0
31	ANDHRA PRADESH	131348	2167	2
32	KARNATAKA	42940	2635	6
	TOTAL	5278547	4836458	92

⁺ Houses completed during the period (irrespective of target year)
Source: https://rhreporting.nic.in/ and Ministry of Rural Development

7.2 EWS/LIG Houses in Urban Areas:

7.2.1 Progress of Pradhan Mantri Awas Yojana (Urban)

Sr. No.	Particulars	Progress from 1.1.2022 to 31.12.2022	Progress from 1.1.2022 to 31.03.2023 including expected progress from 1.1.2022 to 31.03.2023	Cumulative as on 31.12.2022
1	Project(s) Approved (Nos)	2,789	2,789	28,475
2	Investment (Central, State & Beneficiary) (Rs. in Crore)	79,207	79,207	8,31,367.12
3	Central Assistance Involved (Rs. in Crore)	17,528	18,634	2,02,320.55
4	Central Assistance Released (Rs. in Crore)	30,232	39,179	1,35,040.41
5	Houses Involved (Nos)	6,42,660	8,66,831	1,20,45,001
6	Houses Grounded for Construction (Nos)*	15,83,406	18,29,968	1,07,30,251
7	Constructions of Houses Completed (Nos)*	13,67,846	21,24,347	67,09,511
8	Houses Occupied (Nos) *	13,73,009	19,91,282	62,82,476

* Includes incomplete works of earlier scheme taken up after 2014 Source: Annual Report 2022-23 of Ministry of Housing and Urban Affairs

POINT 7

शुद्ध पेयजल (CLEAN DRINKING WATER)

8.1 National Rural Drinking Water Programme: Govt of India has restructured and subsumed the ongoing National Rural Drinking Water Programme (NRDWP) into Jal Jeevan Mission to provide "Fuctional Household Tap Connection (FHTC)" to every rural household by 2024., which is already part of National Indicator Framework (NIF) on Sustainable Development Goals (SDG).

States/ UTs have arrived at their respective timeline, i.e., 100% achievement based on the remaining number of households to be provided tap water connections and the quantum of work required for the same. Many States/UTs have planned to provide tap water connections before 2024.

Timeline for 100% coverage is as under:

2020	2021	2022	2023	2024
Goa	Telengana	Gujarat	Arunachal Pradesh	Maharashtra
	DD and DNH	Himachal Pradesh	Karnataka	Andhra Pradesh
	Puducherry	Punjab	Tamil Nadu	Odisha
	A & N Islands	Sikkim	Kerala	Rajasthan
	Haryana	Uttarakhand	Madhya Pradesh	Assam
	Bihar	Manipur	Mizoram	Jharkhand
		Jammu & Kashmir	Tripura	Uttar Pradesh
		Meghalaya	Nagaland	West Bengal
		Ladakh	Chhattisgarh	

Source: Annual Report 2021-22 of Department of Drinking Water & Sanitation

8.1.1 State-wise details are as follows:

Number of rural households with tap water supply (as on 31.12.2022)

Sl No	State/ UT	households(in	Total household connections reported as	Household connections as on
		lakh)	on 31.12.22 (in lakh)	31.12.22 (in %)
1.	A&N Islands*	0.62	0.62	100.00%
2.	Andhra Pr.	95.69	64.80	67.71%
3.	Arunachal Pr.	2.29	1.57	68.55%
4.	Assam	65.70	27.98	42.60%
5.	Bihar	1,66.98	1,59.91	95.77%
6.	Chhattisgarh	50.08	18.05	36.05%
7.	DNH & DD*	0.85	0.85	100.00%
8.	Goa*	2.63	2.63	100.00%
9.	Gujarat*	91.73	91.73	100.00%
10.	Haryana*	30.41	30.41	100.00%
11.	Himachal Pr.	17.19	16.75	97.41%
12.	J&K	18.35	10.66	58.06%
13.	Jharkhand	61.22	17.20	28.09%

14.	Karnataka	1,01.18	60.25	59.55%
15.	Kerala	70.68	32.10	45.42%
16.	Ladakh	0.43	0.30	71.41%
17.	Lakshadweep	0.13	-	0.00%
18.	Madhya Pr.	1,20.07	55.70	46.39%
19.	Maharashtra	1,45.88	1,05.69	72.45%
20.	Manipur	4.52	3.41	75.48%
21.	Meghalaya	6.30	2.81	44.50%
22.	Mizoram	1.34	0.97	72.43%
23.	Nagaland	3.77	2.18	57.86%
24.	Odisha	88.58	49.31	55.67%
25.	Puducherry*	1.15	1.15	100.00%
26.	Punjab	34.26	34.25	99.96%
27.	Rajasthan	1,05.80	32.08	30.32%
28.	Sikkim	1.32	0.98	74.50%
29.	Tamil Nadu	1,25.02	73.23	58.58%
30.	Telangana*	53.87	53.87	100.00%
31.	Tripura	7.42	4.26	57.36%
32.	Uttar Pr.	2,64.59	66.92	25.29%
33.	Uttarakhand	14.94	10.50	70.24%
	West Bengal	1,81.32	53.19	29.33%
	Total	19,36.31	10,86.31	56.10%

^{* 100%} households are getting tap water supply.

Source: Annual Report 2022-23 of Department of Drinking Water & Sanitation

8.2 Drinking water Supply in Urban Areas - Urban Infrastructure Development Scheme for Small & Medium Towns (UIDSSMT): The Urban Infrastructure Development Scheme for Small and Medium Towns (**UIDSSMT**) Component of Jawaharlal Nehru National Urban Renewal Mission (JNNURM) covered all urban infrastructure development projects including water supply and sewerage. However, the extended phase of UIDSSMT subcomponent of JNNURM came to an end on March 31, 2014.

POINT 8

जन-जन का स्वास्थय (HEALTH FOR ALL)

9.1 Control and Prevention of Major Diseases:

9.1.1 Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV) /**Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome (AIDS):** Achievement on Key Indicators under NACP during FY 2022-23 (April to September 2022):

Sl. No.	Indicator(s)	Annual Target (2022-23)	Achievement # (April to September 2022)
1	No. of STI/RTI patients managed as per national protocol	106.70 lakh	41.90 lakh
2	No. of "At risk" individual/population tested for HIV	265.00 lakh	161.78. lakh
3	No. of pregnant women tested for HIV	265.00 lakh	148.25 lakh
4	4 a. Percentage of mothers initiated on lifelong ART	95%	94%
	4 b. Percentage of babies initiated on ARV prophylaxis	90%	99 %
5	No. of HIV-TB cross referrals	35.00 lakh	18.14 lakh
6	No. of PLHIV on ART (Cumulative)	16.77 lakh	16.24 lakh \$
7	No. of opportunistic infections treated	3.50 lakh	1.83 lakh
8	No. of viral load test conducted	13.50 lakh	6.44 lakh

[#] Provisional programme data (April to Sept 2022);

^{\$} Inclusive of 1.06 lakh PLHIV on ART in private sector

9.1.2 Tuberculosis:

9.1.2.1 The National Tuberculosis Elimination Programme (NTEP), is an on-going centrally sponsored programme, implemented under the aegis of the National Health Mission, with an ambitious target of achieving the Sustainable Development Goal (SDG) of eliminating Tuberculosis (TB) by 2025, five years ahead of the Global Targets.

NTEP Performan	ice over 3 y	ears		
Indicators	2019	2020	2021	2022 (Jan-Sep)
Total TB cases notified (In lakhs)	24.0	18.05	21.47	17.93
Proportion of patients with known HIV testing	81%	92%	95%	94%
% of TB notified patients tested for UDST	58%	67%	56%	55%
Success Rate	81%	82%	81%	84%
Proportion of Children <5 years initiated on IPT	20%	34%	48%	54%

Source: Annual Report 2022-23 of Ministry of Health and Family Welfare

9.1.2.2 Estimated TB Burden in India as per WHO Global TB Report 2021

Estimates of TB Burden (2020)	Rate	Numbers	% Global Burden
Incidence of TB	188/lakh pop.	25.9 Lakh	26%
Mortality of TB (incl. TB-HIV)	37/lakh pop.	5.04 lakh	33%
Incidence of TB-HIV	4/lakh pop.	53,000	7%

Source: Annual Report 2022-23 of Ministry of Health and Family Welfare

9.1.3 Malaria:

9.1.3.1 India has made considerable progress in reducing its malaria burden.

Epidemiological Situation

In 2021 total 161753 cases (101566 Pfcases) and 90 deaths were reported.

In 2022 (till Sep) a total of 1,26,305 cases of malaria with 72,993 Plasmodium falciparum cases and 46 deaths have been reported as compared to 1,07,316 cases with 67,281 Plasmodium falciparum cases and 78 deaths, amounting to 17.69% and 8.49% increase in malaria cases and Plasmodium falciparum cases and 41.03% decrease in malaria deaths reported during the same period in 2021.

There has been significant reduction in malaria cases from 11,69,261 in 2015 to 1,61,753 in 2021 and deaths have decreased from 384 in 2015 to 90 in 2021.

Road Map for Malaria Elimination

Government of India envisages eliminating malaria by 2030 in a phased manner.

Launch of National Framework for Malaria Elimination (NFME) 2016-2030 in February, 2016 by Hon'ble Health Minister.

Dissemination of NFME 2016-2030 to all States and UTs with instructions to initiate key actions.

Launch of Operational Manual for Malaria Elimination - April, 2016: The National Strategic Plan (NSP) 2017-2022 for Malaria Elimination was launched in July 2017 by Hon'ble Health Minister.

Award to the Districts/States for achieving 'Zero indigenous case status' and maintaining it for 3 consecutive years on attaining sub-national malaria elimination, instituted for Year 1 and Year 3.

Achievements in 2021

India has made considerable progress towards malaria elimination. India has achieved a reduction of 92.03% in malaria morbidity and 90.34% in malaria mortality as compared to 2020.

India has achieved 86.16% reduction in malaria cases and 76.56% reduction in malaria deaths as compared to 2015.

National API was 0.12 per 1000 population and 34 States/UTs have achieved API less than one except 2 States Mizoram (6.51) and Tripura (2.58).

Total 125 districts in the country have reported 'zero malaria cases' and only 24 districts have API 1 and above.

Among 182 tribal districts, there has been 88.03% reduction in malaria morbidity and 77.42% reduction in malaria mortality as compared to 2015.

Malaria has been made notifiable in 33 States/UTs (Andhra Pradesh, Arunachal Pradesh, Assam, Chhattisgarh, Goa, Gujarat, Haryana, Himachal Pradesh, Jammu & Kashmir, Jharkhand, Karnataka, Kerala, Madhya Pradesh, Manipur, Mizoram, Nagaland, Odisha, Punjab, Rajasthan, Sikkim, Tamil Nadu, Telangana, Tripura Uttar Pradesh, Uttarakhand, West Bengal, Puducherry, Chandigarh, Daman &Diu, D&N Haveli, Lakshadweep, Delhi, and Maharashtra).

Till October 2022, 28 States have constituted State Task force for Malaria Elimination.

Malaria microscopy, the gold standard for malaria elimination has also been strengthened by National Refresher trainings and certification of a core group of Laboratory Technicians from different States. There are 11 L-1 and 18 L-2 WHO certified Laboratory technician for strengthening microscopic activity and laboratory capacity building.

Malaria Programme Review (MPR) was carried out in Nine states in India, namely Punjab, Assam, Odisha, Gujarat, Kamataka, Haryana, Chhattisgarh, Tripura, and Maharashtra from 18th April - 24th April 2022 for formulation of National Strategic Plan (2023-2027).

9.1.4 LEPROSY

9.1.4.1 NATIONAL LEPROSY ERADICATION PROGRAMME (NLEP):

Sl.	State/UT	Estimated	New Cases	Cases	Deletion of	Cases on	Prevalence
No.	S 2	population	Detected	Discharged	other cases	record	Rate
		as on	(Jan 2022	as cured	RFT (Jan	under	
		September,	to	(Jan	2022 to Sept	treatment	
		2022	Sept 2022)	2022 to Sept	2022)	as on Sept	
				2022)		2022	
1	Andhra Pradesh	53559325	1727	2556	10	1019	0.19
2	Arunachal Pradesh	1550389	11	20	2	21	0.14
3	Assam	38798350	647	890	6	775	0.20
4	Bihar	123740150	8563	12747	786	9345	0.76
5	Chhattisgarh	30511274	5143	8096	108	5410	1.77
6	Goa	1627450	75	83	10	87	0.53
7	Gujarat	70245437	2444	3573	51	2450	0.35
8	Haryana	29662555	293	517	6	346	0.12
9	Himachal Pradesh	7594067	115	157	23	133	0.18
10	Jharkhand	38707386	5922	7570	338	6134	1.58
11	Jammu & Kashmir	13577263	104	139	0	140	0.10
12	Karnataka	69940592	1865	2630	65	2094	0.30
13	Kerala	36021368	347	477	40	462	0.13
14	Madhya Pradesh	85053892	6200	8908	69	6744	0.79
15	Maharashtra	127398682	17893	22507	179	15733	1.23
16	Manipur	3210791	9	14	0	20	0.06
17	Meghalaya	3456534	8	10	1	8	0.02
18	Mizoram	1230977	3	2	0	7	0.06
19	Nagaland	2228394	27	27	3	24	0.11
20	Odisha	45609337	5581	8602	70	5729	1.26
21	Punjab	30713952	357	445	2	412	0.13
22	Rajasthan	79847079	950	1304	227	1052	0.13
23	Sikkim	685504	12	18	1	16	0.23
24	Tamil Nadu	86955957	2400	3428	83	2484	0.29
25	Telangana	38468267	1928	2704	21	1970	0.51
26	Tripura	4113685	16	29	6	17	0.04
27	Uttar Pradesh	233158895	10145	15080	392	9588	0.41
28	Uttarakhand	11497794	229	398	18	277	0.24
29	West Bengal	100765763	4986	7731	208	5822	0.58
30	A & N Islands	413689	5	8	0	8	0.19
31	Chandigarh	1218336	121	139	2	154	1.26
32	D & N Haveli	589525	70	126	1	64	1.09
33	Daman & Diu	253058	3	7	1	3	0.12
34	Delhi	20598873	1091	1489	204	1552	0.75
35	Lakshadweep	69845	0	0	0	0	0.00
36	Ladakh	324092	10	8	0	11	0.34
37	Puducherry	1565989	12	26	0	14	0.09
	Total	1394964514	79312	112465	2933	80125	0.57

9.1.5 Blindness: National Programme for Control of Blindness and Visual Impairment (NPCB&VI):

9.1.5.1 State wise targets & Achievement for various eye diseases during 2022-23:

States	Cataract C	perations	-	ectacles to children		of donated yes
	Target	Achiev.	Target	Achiev.	Target	Achiev.
		Majo	r States			
Andhra Pradesh	227500	261382	80000	20969	7000	3822
Bihar	405800	111841	60000	0	800	104
Chhatisgarh	177300	50542	35000	5812	400	84
Goa	5300	8740	1500	301	50	0
Gujarat	126300	316694	100000	0	9000	2549
Haryana	109900	120306	25000	2093	2500	1214
Himachal Pradesh	41700	18934	10000	0	200	0
Jammu & Kashmir	104700	17669	12000	5256	200	0
Jharkhand	183000	31420	15000	1214	150	49
Karnataka	339600	267039	75000	6257	5000	4279
Kerala	152100	157949	35000	1432	1000	1345
Madhya Pradesh	473200	364194	85000	9622	2000	1232
Maharashtra	776400	461230	90000	5761	6200	2385
Orissa	332400	134302	50000	1357	1400	919
Punjab	132400	125848	25000	3601	2000	608
Rajasthan	308700	123124	50000	0	3000	1364
Tamilnadu	501900	396017	300000	16013	10000	5839
Telangana	409900	141421	50000	1341	7000	2780
Uttar Pradesh	1541530	326073	200000	11681	1500	860
Uttarakhand	59800	22118	15000	575	400	134
West Bengal	644200	233592	80000	30102	4400	1463
		North Ea	istern States			
Arunachal Pradesh	7800	1677	5000	0	50	0
Assam	278000	47004	25000	1517	500	141
Manipur	8200	2585	4500	171	250	0
Meghalaya	16600	2191	2500	1415	100	0
Mizoram	6900	2315	2500	1247	150	37
Nagaland	9100	1143	7000	373	50	0
Sikkim	1300	662	2500	50	50	0
Tripura	16800	5195		204		
	_		UTs			
A &N Nicobar	2200	580	300	0	50	0
Chandigarh	6100	5933	4500	126	500	287
D&N Haveli and DD	3500	1166	550	51	50	4
Delhi	76000	12567	40000	0	3500	302
Lakshdeep	70	48	7000	112	200	0
Pondicherry	7200	12266	1650	1551	1000	613
Ladakh	6600	448	1000	265	300	0
Grand Total	7500000	3786215	1500000	130469	71000	32414

Note:- Physical progress report for the year 2022-23 is upto October 2022 *Source: https://npcbvi.mohfw.gov.in/*

9.2 National Health Mission (NHM):

9.2.1 National Rural Health Mission (NRHM):9.2.1.1 ASHA selected and trained: Status of ASHA Training under NRHM

	2019-	dur 2020-	s* selected ring	2022-	Number of ASHAs Selected (Rural) since inception of the programme (from FY 2005-06 to till date)	Number of ASHAs in position (Rural)	Number	of ASHAs train 6th & 7tl Round	n module Round	Round	2019-	dur 2020-	2021-	2022-	Number of ASHAs Selected (Urban) since inception of the programme (from FY 2005-06 to till FY 2022-23)	Number of ASHAs in position (Urban)	Total number of Urban ASHAs trained in Induction module	Total number of Urban ASHAs trained in 6th & 7th Module
	20	21	22	23		22	H	igh Focus	3 States - NI	<u>4</u> E	20	21	22	23		I		
Sub-Total	414	275	462	0	56878	56870	51883	51716	51464	54902	2263	2158	2357	28	2621	2346	2322	2289
Arunachal Pradesh	0	202	0	0	4068	4068	3669	3472	3472	3032	42	42	75	0	75	75	75	75
Assam	414	0	0	0	31334	31334	31334	31334	31334	31334	1336	1212	1212	0	1336	1166	1166	1166
Manipur	0	0	0	0	3928	3928	0	0	0	3878	81	81	81	0	186	81	81	81
Meghalaya	0	73	462	0	6819	6811	6151	6181	5929	5929	181	200	260	5	265	265	265	232
Mizoram	0	0	0	0	1004	1004	1004	1004	1004	1004	79	79	79	0	87	87	87	87
Nagaland	0	0	0	0	1949	1949	1949	1949	1949	1949	75	75	87	23	109	109	87	87
Sikkim	0	0	0	0	641	641	641	641	641	641	15	15	35	0	35	35	33	33
Tripura	0	0	0	0	7135	7135	7135	7135	7135	7135	454	454	528	0	528	528	528	528
								cus States										
Sub-Total	6671	8154	19556	1425	573797	552511	538907	526429	513831	493435	23165	24471	26740	1273	27986	26783	27190	21331
Bihar	1154	2377	935	266	93422	93422	81054	78700	76735	70504	550	582	656	0	656	639	373	605
Chhattisgarh	1358	598	49	4	68240	68240	66169	66169	66169	66169	3295	3295	3295	0	3771	3295	3295	3295
Himachal Pradesh	0	8	0	0	7930	7810	7762	7774	7756	7627	34	34	34	0	34	31	31	31
Jammu & Kashmir	228	122	28 1121	375	12925 45059	12925 39964	11324	11319	11275 39893	11273 39635	85	73	138 2375	0	136	136 2274	106 1625	567
Jharkhand	1170	121 2820	10994	81	78375	64929	39931 74704	39905 71211	68284	64605	1370 4702	1585 5115	5178	246	2274 5089	4387	5089	5047
Madhya Pradesh	0	327	231	28	47032	46739	46456	46421	46141	46191	1524	1524	1934	89	2023	2018	1948	1939
Odisha	985	949	1331	540	47032	49266	50175	48828	47080	44890	4269	4307	4347	0	4347	4347	4298	3522
Rajasthan	1776	577	4751	131	160132	158413	149380	144150	138546	131905	6775	6775	7578	936	8451	8451	9220	5120
Uttar Pradesh	0	255	116	0	100132	10803	11952	11952	138346	10636	561	1181	1205	930	1205	1205	1205	1205
Uttarakhand	0	233	110	U	10013	10003	11732	11752	11932	10030	501	1101	1203	U	1203	1203	1203	1203

	Number	of ASHA	s* selected ing	(Rural)	Number of ASHAs Selected (Rural) since inception of the programme (from FY 2005-06 to till date)	Number of ASHAs in position (Rural)	Number	training 6th & 7th module				Number of ASHAs selected (Urban) during				Number of ASHAs in position (Urban)	Total number of Urban ASHAs trained in Induction module	Total number of Urban ASHAs trained in 6th & 7th Module
	2019-	2020- 21	2021- 22	2022- 23	Total	2021-	Round 1	Round 2	Round	Round 4	2019- 20	2020- 21	2021- 22	2022- 23	FY 2022-23)			
	20	21		20			Non I	ligh Focus	States - L	arge						I		
Sub-Total	4062	1810	3116	1940	338145	314403	308841	282459	284081	271700	40327	41143	44805	3567	44853	43699	33459	31988
Andhra Pradesh	0	0	0	0	37647	35837	35818	35818	35818	35781	3337	3200	5735	0	6120	5423	5423	4998
Goa	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Gujarat	1637	900	2268	338	45289	38767	37253	36691	35931	35221	4727	5177	5676	292	5166	5166	4919	4610
Haryana	174	0	69	22	21374	17752	19868	19299	18361	18008	2526	2584	2616	37	2653	2631	2917	2730
Karnataka	462	144	0	0	38144	38015	37193	37193	37193	37193	5775	8456	5896	74	3248	3218	3144	2262
Kerala	71	0	142	0	22243	22243	25972	4326	9939	3520	1927	2148	2148	2148	4205	4205	948	1275
Maharashtra	100	0	64	0	60956	60926	60387	60114	59867	59834	9500	7461	8190	400	8680	8680	6966	7169
Punjab	7	232	130	0	17448	17427	0	0	0	0	2600	2696	3070	0	2691	2691	0	0
Tamil Nadu	0	120	0	0	3391	2621	3960	4109	3795	3606	284	284	2058	198	2256	2256	198	0
Telangana	0	0	0	0	29257	23052	28019	28019	28019	28019	3318	3318	3597	0	3597	3597	3112	3112
West Bengal	1611	414	443	1580	62396	57763	60371	56890	55158	50518	6333	5819	5819	418	6237	5832	5832	5832

Source: https://nhm.gov.in/index4.php?lang=1&level=0&linkid=457&lid=686

9.2.1.2 CHCs, PHCs and Sub-Centres established:

C No	Stata/IIT	As on	March 2021	-	As or			
S. No.	State/UT	Sub centre	PHCs	CHCs	Sub centre	PHCs	CHCs	
I	Andhra Pradesh	7437	1142	141	11073	1142	139	
2	Arunachal Pradesh	337	122	57	355	126	57	
3	Assam	4663	948	197	4667	920	172	
4	Bihar	10258	1932	306	9375	1492	269	
5	Chhattisgarh	5115	769	166	5124	770	167	
6	Goa	219	23	6	219	24	6	
7	Gujarat	9162	1477	333	9132	1474	344	
8	Haryana	2626	384	124	2653	394	129	
9	Himachal Pradesh	2114	553	98	2114	553	93	
10	Jharkhand	3848	291	171	3848	291	171	
11	Karnataka	8891	2141	182	8757	2138	182	
12	Kerala	5234	782	213	4933	780	211	
13	Madhya Pradesh	10189	1234	295	10287	1266	332	
14	Maharashtra	10673	1839	270	10673	1853	256	
15	Manipur	416	86	17	393	74	8	
16	Meghalaya	448	121	28	459	122	28	
17	Mizoram	340	62	9	300	57	9	
18	Nagaland	427	131	21	434	129	23	
19	Odisha	6688	1288	377	6688	1288	377	
20	Punjab	2951	422	150	2951	422	150	
21	Rajasthan	13531	2130	589	13523	2133	616	
22	Sikkim	147	24	2	147	24	2	
23	Tamil Nadu	8713	1422	385	8713	1422	385	
24	Telangana	4744	636	85	4229	578	28	
25	Tripura	967	108	22	956	108	21	
26	Uttarakhand	1823	245	53	1785	531	52	
27	Uttar Pradesh	20778	2923	753	20781	2919	829	
28	West Bengal	10357	915	348	10357	915	348	
29	A & N Islands	124	22	4	124	22	4	
30	Chandigarh	0	0	0	0	0	0	
31	D & N Haveli and Daman &	94	12	3	94	12	3	
32	Delhi	12	5	0	12	5	0	
33	Jammu & Kashmir	2426	891	63	2429	891	56	
34	Ladakh	289	32	7	288	32	7	
35	Lakshadweep	7	4	3	9	4	3	
36	Puducherry	53	24	3	53	24	3	
	All India/ Total	156101	25140	5481	157935	24935	5480	

Source: Rural Health Statistics 2021-22 of Ministry of Health and Family Welfare

9.2.1.3 Rogi Kalyan Samitis set up: Rogi Kalyan Samiti (Patient Welfare Committee) / Hospital Management Society is a simple yet effective management structure. This committee is a registered society that acts as a group of trustees for the hospitals to manage the affairs of the hospital. Financial assistance is provided to these Committee through untied fund to undertake activities for patient welfare.

(As on 31st March 2022)

S. No.	States / UT	Number of PHCs	Referral	As on 31st March 2022 Registered Rogi
1	A 11 D 1 1	Functioning	Transport	Kalyan Samiti
1	Andhra Pradesh	1142	1142	1142
2	Arunachal Pradesh	126	80	88
3	Assam	920	795	909
4	Bihar	1492	577	880
5	Chhattisgarh	770	747	738
6	Goa	24	24	23
7	Gujarat	1474	1452	1461
8	Haryana	394	394	356
9	Himachal Pradesh	553	553	553
10	Jharkhand	291	291	291
II	Karnataka	2138	2053	1783
12	Kerala	780	685	780
13	Madhya Pradesh	1266	1266	1266
14	Maharashtra	1853	1853	1839
15	Manipur	74	74	74
16	Meghalaya	122	119	116
17	Mizoram	57	45	57
18	Nagaland	129	57	113
19	Odisha	1288	1288	1260
20	Punjab	422	297	416
21	Rajasthan	2133	1943	2133
22	Sikkim	24	24	24
23	Tamil Nadu	1422	1422	1422
24	Telangana	578	578	578
25	Tripura	108	108	108
26	Uttarakhand	531	180	224
27	Uttar Pradesh	2919	2411	1744
28	West Bengal	915	586	890
29	Andaman & Nicobar Islands	22	22	22
30	Chandigarh	0	N App	N App
31	Dadra & Nagar Haveli and Daman & Diu	12	12	5
32	Delhi	5	5	0
33	Jammu & Kashmir	891	512	653
34	Ladakh	32	29	31
35	Lakshadweep	4	4	4
36	Puducherry	24	24	24
	All India/Total	24935	21652	22007

Notes: *N App - Not Applicable*

Source: Rural Health Statistics 2021-22 of Ministry of Health and Family Welfare

9.3 Immunisation of Children:

9.3.1 Mission Indradhanush coverage report: 2015-2022

(Figures in lakhs)

				ı	1	1		· I		(Figui	res in lak	hs)	
SI. No.	Indicator	Ph-I	Ph-2	Ph-3	Ph-4	IMI	MI- GSA	MI- EGSA	Ph-6	IMI-2.0	IMI-3.0	IMI- 4.0	Total
		April 2015 - July 2015	October 2015 - Jan 2016	April 2016 - July 2016	Feb 2017- Jul 2017	Oct 2017- Jan 2018	April '208- June 2018	July 208- Sep 2018	Oct 2018- Dec 2018	Dec 2019- March-2020	Feb 2021- March-2021	Feb 2022- May-2022	
1	No. of sessions held	9.61	11.55	7.44	6.30	6.04			0.97	5.59	1.18	7.18	55.87
2	No. of antigen administered	190.09	172.84	151.56	118.46	158.44			14.56	124.52	34.88	100.2	1065.28
3	No. of pregnant women immunized	20.95	16.83	17.83	13.18	11.86	1.13	4.29	1.13	7.39	2.24	15.3	112.14
4	No of pregnant Women completely immunized	11.13	8.94	9.56	7.13	6.66			0.62	4.13	1.16		49.33
5	No. of children immunized	75.75	70.30	62.08	46.65	59.49	4.97	15.26	4.94	36.92	9.54	59.99	445.39
6	No. of children fully immunized	19.81	18.17	16.34	12.25	14.01			1.21	8.96	2.68	4.27	97.71
7	No. of children vaccinated for the first time	0.00	9.31	12.06	6.84	8.55			0.62	4.84	1.72	6.73	50.68
8	No. of Vit A doses administered	19.85	20.53	17.98	15.13	18.46			1.44	12.26	3.45	4.55	113.66
9	No. of ORS packets distributed	16.93	13.62	21.38	16.64	11.17			1.07	5.78	1.92	9.73	98.24
10	No. of zinc tablets distributed	57.03	44.85	80.70	52.10	39.18			0.84	19.19	3.31	14.7	311.9

9.3.2 Routine immunisation comprising of DPT, Polio, BCG and Measles- Children Immunised: Universal Immunization Programme (UIP)

Universal Immunization Programme (UIP) in India is one of the largest public health programmes in the world. It targets around 3.04 crore pregnant women and 2.67 crore newborn annually. More than 1.2 crore immunization sessions are conducted annually.

It is one of the most cost-effective public health interventions and largely responsible for reduction of vaccine preventable Under-5 mortality rate.

Under UIP, the Government of India is providing vaccination free of cost against twelve vaccine preventable diseases, of which:

- a) Eleven vaccines are provided across the country against Diphtheria, Pertussis, Tetanus, Polio, Measles, Rubella, severe form of Childhood Tuberculosis, Rota virus diarrhoea, Hepatitis B, Meningitis & Pneumonia caused by Hemophilus Influenza Type B and Pneumococcal pneumonia.
- b) Only Japanese Encephalitis (JE) vaccine is provided sub nationally in endemic districts.
- c) A child needs seven contacts with the health facility, until the age of five years to complete immunization under UIP.

A child is said to be fully immunized if he/she receives all due vaccines as per national immunization Schedule within lst year of the age of the child.

There are three main systems to measure full immunization coverage:

- 1. Online web-based Health Management Information System (HMIS) portal where in administrative coverage is being reported through health facilities across the country. As per HMIS data for FY 2020-21, the full immunization coverage (FIC) of the country was 88.05%. For FY 2021-22 as per HMIS data, the FIC was 89% and till 31st October 2022, the full immunization coverage is 93%.
- 2. Periodic surveys like NFHS, DLHS, Rapid Survey on Children (RSOC), Integrated Child Health and Immunization Survey (INCHIS) etc. As per the latest available survey (NFHS-4) the full immunization coverage in the country stands at 76.4%.
- 3. Concurrent monitoring of the UIP is conducted through session as well as community monitoring.

The trends in Full Immunization coverage (FIC) over the past years is as follows:

Survey	NFHS-3	DLHS-3	OLHS-3 CES		NFHS-4	NFHS-5		
Time	2005-06	2007-08	2009	2013-14	2015-16	2019-2021		
FIC (%)	43.5	53.5	61	65.3	62	76.4		

9.3.3 Pulse Polio Immunisation Programme - Children Immunised: On 24th February, 2012, WHO removed India from the list of countries with active endemic wild polio virus transmission after reporting of the last case of poliovirus in the country in January, 2011. Subsequently, on 27th March, 2014, India along with 10 other countries of South-East Asia Region was declared Polio-free by the Regional Certification Commission (RCC) of WHO.

Last Reported Polio Cases

Polio Virus Type	Date of last case	Location
P1	13 January 2011	Howrah (Panchla), West Bengal
P2	24 October 1999	Aligarh, Uttar Pradesh
Р3	22 October 2010	Pakur (Pakur), Jharkhand

Source: Annual Report 2022-23 of Ministry of Health and Family Welfare

The total number of cases and number of affected districts during past 16 years is as below:

Year	Cases of Polio	Number of Districts
2006	676	114
2007	874	99
2008	559	90
2009	741	56
2010	42	17
2011	01	01
2012	00	00
2013	00	00
2014	00	00
2015	00	00
2016	00	00
2017	00	00
2018	00	00
2019	00	00
2020	00	00
2021	00	00

9.4 Sanitation Programme in - Rural Areas: Individual Household latrines constructed

Sl.	State/UT	Individual Household latrines constructed
No.		(Number)
		April 2022-March 2023
1	ANDHRA PRADESH	3,970
2	ARUNACHAL PRADESH	3,996
3	ASSAM	1,15,326
4	BIHAR	8,43,880
5	CHHATTISGARH	54,234
6	GOA	0
7	GUJARAT	30,505
8	HARYANA	11,089
9	HIMACHAL PRADESH	15,287
10	JHARKHAND	25,648
11	KARNATAKA	15,962
12	KERALA	4,796
13	MADHYA PRADESH	1,94,337
14	MAHARASHTRA	1,28,341
15	MANIPUR	6,362
16	MEGHALAYA	19,855
17	MIZORAM	0
18	NAGALAND	4,147
19	ODISHA	1,27,711
20	PUDUCHERRY	158
21	PUNJAB	18,562
22	RAJASTHAN	1,67,997
23	SIKKIM	3,809
24	TAMIL NADU	46,934
25	TELANGANA	157
26	TRIPURA	13,529
27	UTTARAKHAND	9,029
28	UTTAR PRADESH	3,66,649
29	WEST BENGAL	4,56,465
30	ANDAMAN AND NICOBAR ISLANDS	219
31	DADRA AND NAGAR HAVELI	43
32	JAMMU AND KASHMIR	53,379
33	LADAKH	1,082
34	LAKSHADWEEP	0
	Grand Total	27,43,458

Source: Ministry of Jal Shakti

Sanitation Programme in Urban areas: Sanitation Progamme in Urban areas was covered under the scheme – JNNURM (Now SBM)

9.5 Institutional Delivery: Delivery in institutions (Data is Provisional for FY 2022-23):

				Percentage
	State/UT	No. of Institutional Deliveries	Total Deliveries	of Institutional Deliveries
1	Andaman & Nicobar Islands	3712	3749	99.01
2	Andhra Pradesh	761629	761787	99.98
3	Arunachal Pradesh	20230	21885	92.44
4	Assam	539739	571931	94.37
5	Bihar	1854843	2125344	87.27
6	Chandigarh	23181	23191	99.96
7	Chhattisgarh	487786	491151	99.31
8	Dadra and Nagar Haveli and Daman and Diu	12388	12409	99.83
9	Delhi	253498	261617	96.90
10	Goa	16165	16173	99.95
11	Gujarat	1162376	1163688	99.89
12	Haryana	509905	523059	97.49
13	Himachal Pradesh	81674	86150	94.80
14	Jammu and Kashmir	196895	202595	97.19
15	Jharkhand	754803	767004	98.41
16	Karnataka	862815	863079	99.97
17	Kerala	414578	415156	99.86
18	Ladakh	3691	3731	98.93
19	Lakshadweep	903	904	99.89
20	Madhya Pradesh	1360743	1395282	97.52
21	Maharashtra	1739752	1746956	99.59
22	Manipur	29282	34919	83.86
23	Meghalaya	58164	86805	67.01
24	Mizoram	17734	19971	88.80
25	Nagaland	15858	18996	83.48
26	Odisha	599957	607152	98.81
27	Puducherry	35533	35537	99.99
28	Punjab	360265	362984	99.25
29	Rajasthan	1332086	1343517	99.15
30	Sikkim	6581	6615	99.49
31	Tamil Nadu	922157	922222	99.99
32	Telangana	599742	599746	100.00
33	Tripura	47641	49046	97.14
34	Uttarakhand	141171	153827	91.77
35	West Bengal	1234293	1246156	99.05
36	Uttar Pradesh	3710310	4022652	92.24

Source: Ministry of Health and Family Welfare

9.6 Prevention of Female Foeticide:

9.6.1 Sex ratio at birth

Trend of Child Sex Ratio in the Last Three Censuses

				Absolute			Absolute
		1991	2001	Difference	2001	2011	Difference
S.No.	State / UT	1,,,1	2001	(1991-2001)	2001	2011	(2011-2001)
		Total	Total	Total	Total	Total	Total
	India	945	927	-18	927	918	-9
1	Jammu & Kashmir	NA	941	NA	941	862	-79
2	Dadra & Nagar Haveli	1013	979	-34	979	926	-53
3	Lakshadweep	941	959	18	959	911	-48
4	Daman & Diu	958	926	-32	926	904	-22
5	Andhra Pradesh	975	961	-14	961	939	-22
6	Rajasthan	916	909	-7	909	888	-21
7	Nagaland	993	964	-29	964	943	-21
8	Manipur	974	957	-17	957	936	-21
9	Maharashtra	946	913	-33	913	894	-19
10	Uttaranchal	948	908	-40	908	890	-18
11	Jharkhand	979	965	-14	965	948	-17
12	Uttar Pradesh	927	916	-11	916	902	-14
13	Madhya Pradesh	941	932	-9	932	918	-14
14	Odisha	967	953	-14	953	941	-12
15	Tripura	967	966	-1	966	957	-9
16	Bihar	953	942	-11	942	935	-7
17	Sikkim	965	963	-2	963	957	-6
18	Chhattisgarh	974	975	1	975	969	-6
19	West Bengal	967	960	-7	960	956	-4
20	Meghalaya	986	973	-13	973	970	-3
21	Assam	975	965	-10	965	962	-3
22	Puducherry	963	967	4	967	967	0
23	Tamil Nadu	948	942	-6	942	943	1
24	Karnataka	960	946	-14	946	948	2
25	Delhi	915	868	-47	868	871	3
26	Goa	964	938	-26	938	942	4
27	Kerala	958	960	2	960	964	4
28	Mizoram	969	964	-5	964	970	6
29	Gujarat	928	883	-45	883	890	7
30	Arunachal Pradesh	982	964	-18	964	972	8
31	Andaman & Nicobar Islands	973	957	-16	957	968	11
32	Himachal Pradesh	951	896	-55	896	909	13
33	Haryana	879	819	-60	819	834	15
34	Chandigarh	899	845	-54	845	880	35
35	Punjab	875	798	-77	798	846	48

9.6.2 Sex Ratio (Female per 1000 Males) at birth by residence, India & bigger States (SRS 2016-18 to 2018-2020)

SI. No.	India and bigger	Per	iod	Change	Peri	Change	
	states	2016-18	2017-19		2017-19	2018-20	
	India	899	904	5	904	907	3
1	Andhra Pradesh	920	931	11	931	926	-5
2	Assam	925	928	3	928	923	-5
3	Bihar	895	894	-1	894	895	1
4	Chhattisgarh	958	956	-2	956	958	2
5	Delhi	844	865	21	865	860	-5
6	Gujarat	866	870	4	870	877	7
7	Haryana	843	865	22	865	870	5
8	Himachal Pradesh	930	949	19	949	950	1
9	Jammu & Kashmir	927	918	-9	918	921	3
10	Jharkhand	923	916	-7	916	914	-2
11	Karnataka	924	915	-9	915 916		1
12	Kerala	957	968	11	968	974	6
13	Madhya Pradesh	925	927	2	927	919	-8
14	Maharashtra	880	881	1	881	876	-5
15	Orissa	933	931	-2	931	925	-6
16	Punjab	890	891	1	891	897	6
17	Rajasthan	871	879	8	879	911	32
18	Tamil Nadu	908	915	7	915	917	2
19	Telangana	901	899	-2	899	892	-7
20	Uttar Pradesh	880	894	14	894	905	11
21	Uttarakhand	840	848	8	848	844	-4
22	West Bengal	941	944	3	944	936	-8

9.6.3 Cases/Conviction under PNDT Act State wise status of implementation of PC&PNDT Act upto June, 2022

;	States/ UTs	No of	No. of	No. of	Convictions	Medical
	States/ 015	registered	Court	Machines		licenses
		bodies	Cases	Seized /		cancelled/
			filed	Sealed		suspended
1	Andhra Pradesh	3372	19	18	0	0
2	Arunachal Pradesh	111	0	-	0	0
3	Assam	1442	17	17	2	1
4	Bihar	2841	153	220	6	0
5	Chhattisgarh	888	14	3	0	0
6	Goa	199	1	1	0	0
7	Gujarat	8174	310	320	33	9
8	Haryana	2770	408	810	94	22
9	Himachal Pradesh	355	4	1	1	0
10	Jammu & Kashmir	630	6	16	1	0
11	Jharkhand	828	39	0	2	0
12	Karnataka	5540	90	39	38	0
13	Kerala	1840	3	12	0	0
14	Madhya Pradesh	2302	52	20	7	3
15	Maharashtra	11049	611	474	113	83
16	Manipur	193	0	-	0	0
17	Meghalaya	86	0	-	0	0
18	Mizoram	65	0	-	0	0
19	Nagaland	65	0	0	0	0
20	Odisha	1344	74	5	6	0
21	Punjab	1832	171	55	33	1
22	Rajasthan	4141	766	533	155	23
23	Sikkim	34	0	0	0	0
24	Tamil Nadu	8184	150	155	128	2
25	Telengana	4996	33	124	4	0
26	Tripura	204	1	-	0	0
27	Uttarakhand	733	49	13	4	0
28	Uttar Pradesh	8638	256	72	24	1
29	West Bengal	4378	25	29	0	0
30	A & N. Island	23	0	-	0	0
31	Chandigarh	99	4	-	0	0
32	D. & N. Haveli	22	0	0	0	0
33	Daman & Diu	10	0	0	0	0
34	Delhi	1673	127	301	14	6
35	Lakshadweep	9	0	-	0	0
36	Puducherry	161	0	-	0	0
	TOTAL	79231	3383	3238	663	151

9.7 Supplementary nutrition for pregnant & lactating Mothers and Children:

9.7.1 The Government has approved the revision of the cost norms for supplementary nutrition in October, 2018 under the Anganwadi Services as per the details given below:

Sl.	Categories	Pre-revised rates	Revised rates
No.		(in Rupees per day per	(in Rupees per day
		beneficiary)	per beneficiary)
1	Children (6-72 months)	6.00	8.00
	D (W) O I (d) M (1	7.00	0.50
2	Pregnant Women & Lactating Mothers	7.00	9.50
3	Severely Malnourished Children	9.00	12.00
	•		

Source: Annual Report 2021-22 of Ministry of Women and Child Development More details are available at table 13.2.

9.8 Two Child norm:

9.8.1 Sterilization Services:

In FY 2020-21,24.91 lakh sterilizations have been reported. Interval female sterilization contributes the maximum share in total sterilization. In FY 2021-22 (upto October, 2021), 9.89 lakh sterilization were done.

In FY 2020-21, 43.018 and in FY 2021-22 (upto October, 2021) 24,266 post abortion sterilizations were reported

In FY 2020-21, 6.65 lakh and in FY 2021-22 (upto October, 2021) 3.63 lakh Post-partum sterilizations were reported.

Source: Annual Report 2021-22 of Ministry of Health and Family Welfare

9.8.2 IUD Insertions:

Performance under the National Family Planning Programme:

FP Method	FY 2018-19	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22	FY 2022-23
					(Till Nov,
					2022)
Sterilization (lakh)	35.4	34.57	26.98	29.96	17.41
Total IUCD (lakh)	56.6	58.38	54.72	60.44	43.30
PPIUCD (lakh)	22.9	25.45	27.43	30.96	22.31
PPIUCD Acceptance (%)	16.4	16.5	21.0	24.0	25.11
Injectable MPA (lakh)	9.9	19.53	18.81	23.47	22.83
Centchroman (lakh)	14.1	34.50	57.11	76.79	70.68

POINT 9

सबके लिए शिक्षा (EDUCATION FOR ALL)

10.1 Sarva Shiksha Abhiyan (SSA)

10.1.1 Appointment of Teacher: Number of Teachers by School Management and Classes Taught during 2021-22

	Location	All India	All India	All India	All India	All India	All India	All India	All India	All India	All India	All India	All India	All India	All India	All India	All India	All India	Total
	Management Name	Department of Education	Tribal Welfare Department	Local body	Government Aided	Private Unaided (Recognized)	Other Govt. managed schools	Unrecognized	Social welfare Department	Ministry of Labor	Kendriya Vidyalaya / Central School	Jawahar Navodaya Vidyalaya	Sainik School	Railway School	Central Tibetan School	Madarsa recognized (by Wakf board/Madarsa Board)	Madarsa unrecognized	Other Central Govt. Schools	
	Female	18153	14	1663	5082	65015	91	2708	24	1	26	0	2	1	7	65	29	43	92924
Pre-Primary Only(A)	Male	11048	7	154	89	5678	30	615	7	0	19	0	0	0	0	27	97	5	17776
	Total	29201	21	1817	5171	70693	121	3323	31	1	45	0	2	1	7	92	126	48	110700
D D.: 0	Female	100254	244	3557	1109	83660	133	6677	28	1	97	0	16	5	1	190	216	34	196222
Pre-Primary & Primary(I-V)(B)	Male	137083	121	1646	444	28084	130	4012	28	1	57	0	0	25	0	150	546	20	172347
	Total	237337	365	5203	1553	111744	263	10689	56	2	154	0	16	30	1	340	762	54	368569
	Female	118407	258	5220	6191	148675	224	9385	52	2	123	0	18	6	8	255	245	77	289146
Pre-Primary Total(A+B)	Male	148131	128	1800	533	33762	160	4627	35	1	76	0	0	25	0	177	643	25	190123
	Total	266538	386	7020	6724	182437	384	14012	87	3	199	0	18	31	8	432	888	102	479269
	Female	708291	22297	218233	96377	798067	1023	42997	923	186	7520	0	219	121	31	21553	3627	596	1922061
Primary Only(I-V)(C)	Male	815305	40723	270034	47609	276110	408	26852	592	123	4791	0	33	117	23	31571	5468	158	1519917
	Total	1523596	63020	488267	143986	1074177	1431	69849	1515	309	12311	0	252	238	54	53124	9095	754	3441978
Daines and IV) 6 II	Female	120810	2591	10399	17157	306791	394	11377	869	9	998	6	17	56	32	3702	661	154	476023
Primary(I-V) & Upper Primary(VI-VIII)(D)	Male	161081	4294	13658	23445	145754	399	11737	480	3	828	12	10	69	28	6416	1193	68	369475
• , , , ,	Total	281891	6885	24057	40602	452545	793	23114	1349	12	1826	18	27	125	60	10118	1854	222	845498
Duine and Tatal/I	Female	929355	25132	232189	114643	1188518	1550	61051	1820	196	8615	6	252	182	64	25445	4504	784	2594306
Primary Total(I- V)(B+C+D)	Male	1113469	45138	285338	71498	449948	937	42601	1100	127	5676	12	43	211	51	38137	7207	246	2061739
	Total	2042824	70270	517527	186141	1638466	2487	103652	2920	323	14291	18	295	393	115	63582	11711	1030	4656045
D. (IV) 6 II	Female	120810	2591	10399	17157	306791	394	11377	869	9	998	6	17	56	32	3702	661	154	476023
Primary(I-V) & Upper Primary(VI-VIII)(E)	Male	161081	4294	13658	23445	145754	399	11737	480	3	828	12	10	69	28	6416	1193	68	369475
	Total	281891	6885	24057	40602	452545	793	23114	1349	12	1826	18	27	125	60	10118	1854	222	845498
	Female	342459	7367	52335	66615	399904	1779	26445	1241	17	1021	615	96	32	9	8335	1325	70	909665
Upper Primary Only(VI- VIII)(F)	Male	466952	13318	74868	80342	289432	1826	31308	1012	13	1021	1028	73	47	9	16356	3358	77	981040
	Total	809411	20685	127203	146957	689336	3605	57753	2253	30	2042	1643	169	79	18	24691	4683	147	1890705

	Location	All India	All India	All India	All India	All India	All India	All India	All India	All India	All India	All India	All India	All India	All India	All India	All India	All India	Total
	Management Name	Department of Education	Tribal Welfare Department	Local body	Government Aided	Private Unaided (Recognized)	Other Govt. managed schools	Unrecognized	Social welfare Department	Ministry of Labor	Kendriya Vidyalaya / Central School	Jawahar Navodaya Vidyalaya	Sainik School	Railway School	Central Tibetan School	Madarsa recognized (by Wakf board/Madarsa Board)	Madarsa unrecognized	Other Central Govt. Schools	
Hanna Daima and All Mills	Female	118191	3859	39403	22686	134383	892	950	1881	0	1589	1022	79	84	10	654	129	240	326052
Upper Primary(VI-VIII) & Secondary(IX-X)(G)	Male	148685	5700	57112	35051	113573	3377	1155	1383	0	2473	1764	146	188	19	1167	261	202	372256
	Total	266876	9559	96515	57737	247956	4269	2105	3264	0	4062	2786	225	272	29	1821	390	442	698308
Upper Primary	Female	581460	13817	102137	106458	841078	3065	38772	3991	26	3608	1643	192	172	51	12691	2115	464	1711740
Total(VI-VIII)(E+F+G)	Male	776718	23312	145638	138838	548759	5602	44200	2875	16	4322	2804	229	304	56	23939	4812	347	1722771
	Total	1358178	37129	247775	245296	1389837	8667	82972	6866	42	7930	4447	421	476	107	36630	6927	811	3434511
Upper Primary(VI-VIII)	Female	118191	3859	39403	22686	134383	892	950	1881	0	1589	1022	79	84	10	654	129	240	326052
& Secondary(IX-X)(H)	Male	148685	5700	57112	35051	113573	3377	1155	1383	0	2473	1764	146	188	19	1167	261	202	372256
	Total	266876	9559	96515	57737	247956	4269	2105	3264	0	4062	2786	225	272	29	1821	390	442	698308
Secondary Only(IX-	Female	154021	6112	8954	85093	235056	598	2587	1651	0	3987	945	231	115	33	915	296	383	500977
X)(I)	Male	194894	11479	12530	160534	199605	1405	3795	1509	0	4260	1755	260	305	49	1963	461	301	595105
	Total	348915	17591	21484	245627	434661	2003	6382	3160	0	8247	2700	491	420	82	2878	757	684	1096082
Secondary(IX-X) &	Female	71206	683	415	6573	80626	528	102	678	0	1701	785	21	44	25	158	18	140	163703
Higher Secondary(XI- XII)(J)	Male	112726	1283	423	12287	95459	1868	88	510	0	3511	1998	76	116	22	469	63	129	231028
7411)(0)	Total	183932	1966	838	18860	176085	2396	190	1188	0	5212	2783	97	160	47	627	81	269	394731
Secondary Total(IX-	Female	343418	10654	48772	114352	450065	2018	3639	4210	0	7277	2752	331	243	68	1727	443	763	990732
X)(H+I+J)	Male	456305	18462	70065	207872	408637	6650	5038	3402	0	10244	5517	482	609	90	3599	785	632	1198389
	Total	799723	29116	118837	322224	858702	8668	8677	7612	0	17521	8269	813	852	158	5326	1228	1395	2189121
Secondary(IX-X) &	Female	71206	683	415	6573	80626	528	102	678	0	1701	785	21	44	25	158	18	140	163703
Higher Secondary(XI- XII)(K)	Male	112726	1283	423	12287	95459	1868	88	510	0	3511	1998	76	116	22	469	63	129	231028
All)(K)	Total	183932	1966	838	18860	176085	2396	190	1188	0	5212	2783	97	160	47	627	81	269	394731
Higher Secondary	Female	95493	2530	1739	54575	128536	812	806	996	0	2373	706	110	57	20	176	33	143	289105
Only(XI-XII)(L)	Male	119953	4698	1475	81563	154914	1072	1053	784	0	3324	1634	163	148	17	410	77	162	371447
	Total	215446	7228	3214	136138	283450	1884	1859	1780	0	5697	2340	273	205	37	586	110	305	660552
Higher Secondary	Female	166699	3213	2154	61148	209162	1340	908	1674	0	4074	1491	131	101	45	334	51	283	452808
Total(XI-XII)(K+L)	Male	232679	5981	1898	93850	250373	2940	1141	1294	0	6835	3632	239	264	39	879	140	291	602475
Course http://dash	Total	399378	9194	4052	154998	459535	4280	2049	2968	0	10909	5123	370	365	84	1213	191	574	1055283

10.1.2 Construction of School Buildings: In 2021-22

School Management	PS (I-V)	UPS (I- VIII)	HSS (I- XII)	UPS (VI- VIII)	HSS (VI- XII)	SS (I-X)	SS (VI-X)	SS (IX- X)	HSS (IX- XII)	HSS (XI- XII)	Total
Department of Education	465992	152039	16929	64398	21673	16413	15723	11750	11812	2336	779065
Tribal Welfare Department	26909	5729	620	1818	745	1776	1247	514	498	108	39964
Local body	138661	47664	228	235	187	1291	9047	331	94	13	197751
Government Aided	17692	12010	5836	9087	6977	7359	8613	8149	4139	2618	82480
Private Unaided (Recognized)	85945	106292	38190	16810	7053	43887	10942	8468	7636	10621	335844
Other Govt. managed schools	306	154	134	158	285	94	244	12	7	80	1474
Unrecognized	11238	11103	160	484	12	730	182	657	55	171	24792
Social welfare Department	389	163	344	31	125	210	431	10	41	52	1796
Ministry of Labor	153	14	0	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	169
Kendriya Vidyalaya / Central School	14	58	981	0	1	194	4	0	0	0	1252
Jawahar Navodaya Vidyalaya	0	1	4	9	564	1	61	0	3	0	643
Sainik School	5	1	15	3	32	3	2	0	0	0	61
Railway School	11	2	35	1	8	17	2	1	1	1	79
Central Tibetan School	3	2	8	0	2	4	0	0	1	0	20
Madarsa recognized (by Wakf board/Madarsa Board)	11188	5871	694	512	21	1557	42	47	24	9	19965
Madarsa unrecognized	1943	979	145	164	5	370	24	9	9	0	3648
Other Central Govt. Schools	11	10	43	1	11	30	2	2	1	1	112
Overall	760460	342092	64366	93713	37701	73936	46566	29950	24321	16010	1489115

10.1.3 Drop Out Rate during 2021-22:

		General	SC	ST	OBC	Overall
	Girls	2.42	1.4	2.6	0.43	1.35
Primary	Boys	2.65	1.52	3.04	0.57	1.55
	Overall	2.54	1.46	2.83	0.51	1.45
l line on a se	Girls	1.55	3.8	5.7	3.57	3.31
Upper Primary	Boys	1.49	3.33	6.35	2.44	2.74
Filliary	Overall	1.51	3.56	6.03	2.99	3.02
	Girls	10.77	12.03	15.33	12.59	12.25
Secondary	Boys	11.09	13.03	17.87	13.1	12.96
	Overall	10.94	12.55	16.62	12.87	12.61

10.1.4 Drop Out Rate at primary level during 2021-22: State-wise

State/UT	Social Category	Girls	Boys	Overall
Andaman & Nicobar Islands	General	2.59	0.62	1.58
Andaman & Nicobar Islands	SC	0	0	0
Andaman & Nicobar Islands	ST	0	0	0
Andaman & Nicobar Islands	OBC	0	0.21	0
Andaman & Nicobar Islands	Overall	0.65	0.2	0.42
Andhra Pradesh	General	0	0	0
Andhra Pradesh	SC	0	0	0
Andhra Pradesh	ST	0.55	1.86	1.23
Andhra Pradesh	OBC	0	0.66	0.16
Andhra Pradesh	Overall	0	0	0
Arunachal Pradesh	General	6.78	6.48	6.63
Arunachal Pradesh	SC	0	0.07	0
Arunachal Pradesh	ST	11	10.8	10.9
Arunachal Pradesh	OBC	0	0	0
Arunachal Pradesh	Overall	9.24	9.26	9.25
Assam	General	5.39	7.91	6.66
Assam	SC	3.25	3.9	3.58
Assam	ST	6.22	6.35	6.29
Assam	OBC	4.76	5.7	5.24
Assam	Overall	5.17	6.84	6.02

State/UT	Social Category	Girls	Boys	Overall
Bihar	General	0.65	0.98	0.83
Bihar	SC	0	0	0
Bihar	ST	0	0	0
Bihar	OBC	0	0	0
Bihar	Overall	0	0	0
Chandigarh	General	0	0	0
Chandigarh	SC	0	0	0
Chandigarh	ST	0.82	5.66	3.56
Chandigarh	OBC	0	0	0
Chandigarh	Overall	0	0	0
Chhattisgarh	General	2.32	2.96	2.66
Chhattisgarh	SC	0	0	0
Chhattisgarh	ST	1.92	2.05	1.99
Chhattisgarh	OBC	0	0.48	0.22
Chhattisgarh	Overall	0.58	0.96	0.77
Dadra & Nagar Haveli and Daman & Diu	General	0	0	0
Dadra & Nagar Haveli and Daman & Diu	SC	13.5	3.68	8.39
Dadra & Nagar Haveli and Daman & Diu	ST	0	0	0
Dadra & Nagar Haveli and Daman & Diu	OBC	1.69	1.01	1.33
Dadra & Nagar Haveli and Daman & Diu	Overall	0	0	0
Delhi	General	0	0	0
Delhi	SC	0	0	0
Delhi	ST	0	0	0
Delhi	OBC	0	0	0
Delhi	Overall	0	0	0
Goa	General	0.98	0.67	0.82
Goa	SC	0	0	0
Goa	ST	0	0	0
Goa	OBC	0	0	0
Goa	Overall	0	0	0
Gujarat	General	0	0	0
Gujarat	SC	0	0	0
Gujarat	ST	0.68	0.41	0.54

State/UT	Social Category	Girls	Boys	Overall
Gujarat	OBC	0.2	0.3	0.25
Gujarat	Overall	0	0	0
Haryana	General	0	0	0
Haryana	SC	0	0	0
Haryana	ST	0	0	0
Haryana	OBC	0	0	0
Haryana	Overall	0	0	0
Himachal Pradesh	General	1.05	0.65	0.84
Himachal Pradesh	SC	0	0	0
Himachal Pradesh	ST	0	0	0
Himachal Pradesh	OBC	0	0	0
Himachal Pradesh	Overall	0	0	0
Jammu & Kashmir	General	4.92	5.01	4.96
Jammu & Kashmir	SC	1.08	0.85	0.97
Jammu & Kashmir	ST	4.12	2.57	3.31
Jammu & Kashmir	OBC	0	0	0
Jammu & Kashmir	Overall	4.13	3.94	4.03
Jharkhand	General	6.9	7.77	7.39
Jharkhand	SC	1.8	2.84	2.33
Jharkhand	ST	2.04	3.71	2.9
Jharkhand	OBC	0	0.09	0
Jharkhand	Overall	1.14	2.36	1.77
Karnataka	General	2.15	1.96	2.05
Karnataka	SC	0.31	0.6	0.46
Karnataka	ST	0.59	0.74	0.67
Karnataka	OBC	0	0	0
Karnataka	Overall	0	0	0
Kerala	General	0	0	0
Kerala	SC	0	0	0
Kerala	ST	0.6	0	0.04
Kerala	OBC	0	0	0
Kerala	Overall	0	0	0
Ladakh	General	8.29	12.31	10.32
Ladakh	SC	0	0	0
Ladakh	ST	5.34	7.31	6.35
Ladakh	OBC	0	0	0

State/UT	Social Category	Girls	Boys	Overall
Ladakh	Overall	5.46	7.51	6.51
Lakshadweep	General	71.43	11.11	53.33
Lakshadweep	SC	33.33	0	12.5
Lakshadweep	ST	0	0.08	0
Lakshadweep	OBC	24.39	24.39	24.39
Lakshadweep	Overall	0.43	0.48	0.45
Madhya Pradesh	General	7.46	6.57	6.99
Madhya Pradesh	SC	1.33	2.07	1.71
Madhya Pradesh	ST	4.15	4.81	4.49
Madhya Pradesh	OBC	1.18	1.56	1.38
Madhya Pradesh	Overall	2.91	3.24	3.08
Maharashtra	General	0	0	0
Maharashtra	SC	0	0	0
Maharashtra	ST	0.74	0.81	0.77
Maharashtra	OBC	0.41	0.4	0.41
Maharashtra	Overall	0	0.04	0
Manipur	General	8.92	10.9	9.94
Manipur	SC	7.58	7.42	7.5
Manipur	ST	15.4	15.56	15.48
Manipur	OBC	12.97	13.31	13.15
Manipur	Overall	12.96	13.54	13.26
Meghalaya	General	4.63	7.6	6.12
Meghalaya	SC	17.92	21.93	20.03
Meghalaya	ST	8.73	11.16	9.96
Meghalaya	OBC	8.73	10.93	9.87
Meghalaya	Overall	8.58	11.08	9.84
Mizoram	General	12.32	32.31	22.55
Mizoram	SC	0	0	0
Mizoram	ST	5.46	6.8	6.16
Mizoram	OBC	57.79	54.42	56.15
Mizoram	Overall	5.58	7.08	6.35
Nagaland	General	6.49	7.92	7.24
Nagaland	SC	19.99	17.07	18.53
Nagaland	ST	3.23	4.5	3.88
Nagaland	OBC	21.53	17.83	19.58
Nagaland	Overall	4.49	5.57	5.04

State/UT	Social Category	Girls	Boys	Overall
Odisha	General	0	0	0
Odisha	SC	0	0	0
Odisha	ST	0.23	0.62	0.42
Odisha	OBC	0	0	0
Odisha	Overall	0	0	0
Puducherry	General	0	0	0
Puducherry	SC	8.58	9.16	8.88
Puducherry	ST	0	0	0
Puducherry	OBC	5.56	5.9	5.74
Puducherry	Overall	3.61	3.72	3.67
Punjab	General	3.37	4.48	3.99
Punjab	SC	0	0	0
Punjab	ST	0	2.78	0.34
Punjab	OBC	0	0	0
Punjab	Overall	0.95	1.6	1.31
Rajasthan	General	4.07	4.01	4.04
Rajasthan	SC	2.67	3.4	3.05
Rajasthan	ST	3.56	3.75	3.66
Rajasthan	OBC	3.25	3.93	3.61
Rajasthan	Overall	3.3	3.8	3.57
Sikkim	General	1.35	2.78	2.1
Sikkim	SC	0	0	0
Sikkim	ST	0	3.75	1.58
Sikkim	OBC	2.11	3.12	2.63
Sikkim	Overall	0.48	2.9	1.76
Tamilnadu	General	0	0.19	0.06
Tamilnadu	SC	0	0	0
Tamilnadu	ST	0.1	0	0
Tamilnadu	OBC	0	0	0
Tamilnadu	Overall	0	0	0
Telangana	General	1.91	2.2	2.06
Telangana	SC	0	0	0
Telangana	ST	0.97	0.1	0.51
Telangana	OBC	0	0	0
Telangana	Overall	0	0	0
Tripura	General	0	1.34	0.46

State/UT	Social Category	Girls	Boys	Overall
Tripura	SC	0.24	0.51	0.37
Tripura	ST	2.22	1.76	1.99
Tripura	OBC	0.88	0.35	0.62
Tripura	Overall	0.95	1.16	1.06
Uttarakhand	General	0	0	0
Uttarakhand	SC	0.44	0.08	0.25
Uttarakhand	ST	0	0	0
Uttarakhand	OBC	1.77	3.5	2.69
Uttarakhand	Overall	0.51	0.97	0.75
Uttar Pradesh	General	3.62	2.19	2.86
Uttar Pradesh	SC	3.47	3.14	3.29
Uttar Pradesh	ST	0	0	0
Uttar Pradesh	OBC	2.8	2.37	2.58
Uttar Pradesh	Overall	2.98	2.4	2.68
West Bengal	General	8.45	9.79	9.13
West Bengal	SC	7.95	8.4	8.18
West Bengal	ST	9.59	10.43	10.01
West Bengal	OBC	6.48	6.55	6.51
West Bengal	Overall	8.15	9.07	8.62
Total	Overall	1.35	1.55	1.45

10.2 Mid-Day Meal (MDM) Scheme:

10.2.1 No. of children availing mid-day meal State/UT wise: State/UT-wise details of Number of Children enrolled and Institutions covered under the Scheme during the last three years

Sl.	years	2017	7-18	2018-19		2019-20		
No.	States/UTs	Enrolment	Institutions	Enrolment	Institutions	Enrolment	Institutions	
1	Andhra Pradesh	2962241	45505	3003654	45583	2961814	45484	
2	Arunachal Pradesh	182567	2934	167565	2934	160977	2780	
3	Assam	4272276	57092	4263752	57103	4320767	53427	
4	Bihar	19503049	70295	18095158	69513	17239412	70180	
5	Chhattisgarh	3130280	44833	3041123	44838	3396887	44986	
6	Goa	161014	1479	161693	1473	181376	1468	
7	Gujarat	5761832	34307	5488319	34644	5172288	34788	
8	Haryana	1601082	14990	1491169	14391	1447990	14397	
9	Himachal Pradesh	524705	15494	509804	15504	497774	15513	
10	Jammu & Kashmir	967462	23130	941554	23120	887033	22205	
11	Jharkhand	4673807	39722	4402797	39717	4180954	35773	
12	Karnataka	4710473	54837	4632909	54830	4511680	54359	
13	Kerala	2649196	12327	2728751	12341	2785523	12324	
14	Madhya Pradesh	7332946	113621	6809497	113621	6664246	112908	
15	Maharashtra	11012148	86583	10788967	86744	10692617	86499	
16	Manipur	186504	3442	171169	3481	169803	3476	
17	Meghalaya	599355	11597	716078	11659	592325	11678	
18	Mizoram	200122	2532	136951	2525	131876	2511	
19	Nagaland	165702	2076	168338	2099	159710	2067	
20	Orissa	4841657	58784	4641593	57590	4513758	55525	
21	Punjab	1707881	20157	1574441	20157	1574443	19735	
22	Rajasthan	6222613	66506	6265346	66506	6267136	66341	
23	Sikkim	66657	868	60691	867	55905	868	
24	Tamilnadu	5224545	43205	5010783	43283	4900596	43246	
25	Telangana	1913868	27896	1913868	28586	1795956	27329	
26	Tripura	465525	6568	446226	6529	432279	6524	
27	Uttarakhand	749596	17664	716910	17339	689306	17045	
28	Uttar Pradesh	17683288	167845	18019846	169232	18193664	167193	
29	West Bengal	11922163	83690	11579246	84171	11562465	83945	
30	A&N Islands	32337	332	32337	338	31115	332	
31	Chandigarh	98754	123	95334	123	93762	122	
32	D&N Haveli	42381	280	42867	280	74202	260	
33	Daman & Diu	18467	96	18827	92	74293	368	
34	Delhi	1612295	2973	1626379	2975	1604505	3046	
35	Lakshadweep	6957	39	7481	39	7290	39	
36	Ladakh	_	_			16577	817	
37	Puducherry	56899	431	56516	428	48427	426	
	Total	123262644	1134253	119827939	1134655	118016529	1119724	

Source: Lok Sabha Question's Answer

10.2.2 Kitchen shed unit allocated constructed in progress State/UT wise

Details of CCHs engaged under the scheme during 2018-19:

S. No.	States	No. of Cooks-cum-Helpers Engaged
1	Andhra Pradesh	85,143
2	Arunachal Pradesh	6,525
3	Assam	1,18,319
4	Bihar	2,38,869
5	Chhattisgarh	89,101
6	Goa	2,729
7	Gujarat	96,329
8	Haryana	29,980
9	Himachal Pradesh	21,753
10	Jammu & Kashmir	30,583
11	Jharkhand	80,282
12	Karnataka	1,17,927
13	Kerala	14,389
14	Madhya Pradesh	2,15,834
15	Maharashtra	1,71,131
16	Manipur	6,277
17	Meghalaya	17,882
18	Mizoram	4,936
19	Nagaland	4,695
20	Orissa	1,15,543
21	Punjab	42,368
22	Rajasthan	1,09,922
23	Sikkim	1,846
24	Tamil Nadu	1,28,130
25	Telangana	53,176
26	Tripura	11,002
27	Uttar Pradesh	3,93,431
28	Uttarakhand	26,524
29	West Bengal	2,38,106
30	A&N islands	721
31	Chandigarh	800
32	D&N Haveli	926
33	Daman & Diu	320
34	Delhi Lakahadwaan	18,434
35	Lakshadweep	110
36	Puducherry Total	1,031 24,95,074
	1 0181	24,93,074

Source: Lok Sabha Unstarred Question No. 117

POINT 10

अनुसूचित जाति, जनजाति, अल्प संख्यक एवं अन्य पिछड़ा वर्ग कल्याण (WELFARE OF SCHEDULED CASTES, SCHEDULED TRIBES, MINORITIES AND OBCs)

11.1 SC Families Assisted:

11.1.1 SC Families assisted under SCA to SCSP & NSFDC:

(Unit: Number)

Sl.	State/UT	Achievement
No.	Name	April 2022-March 2023
1	ANDHRA PRADESH	51,91,091
2	ASSAM	NR
3	BIHAR	6,135
4	CHHATTISGARH	6,828
5	DELHI	NR
6	GOA	0
7	GUJARAT	158
8	HARYANA	12,407
9	HIMACHAL PRADESH	2,953
10	JHARKHAND	NR
11	KARNATAKA	59,346
12	KERALA	NR
13	MADHYA PRADESH	NR
14	MAHARASHTRA	0
15	MANIPUR	NR
16	MEGHALAYA	NR
17	ODISHA	17,613
18	PUDUCHERRY	118
19	PUNJAB	348
20	RAJASTHAN	15,266
21	SIKKIM	1117
22	TAMIL NADU	16,210
23	TELANGANA	18,865
24	TRIPURA	27,990
25	UTTARAKHAND	632
26	UTTAR PRADESH	5,773
27	WEST BENGAL	NR
28	CHANDIGARH	419
29	DADRA AND NAGAR HAVELI AND DAMAN AND DIU	0
30	JAMMU AND KASHMIR	2,001
31	LADAKH	0
32	LAKSHADWEEP	0
	Sum of Figures Available	53,85,270

Note: NR Not Reported,

Not implemented in Arunachal Pradesh and Andaman & Nicobar Islands

Source: TPP-2006 Progress Report for 2022-2023

11.1.2 SC students assisted under post - matric scholarship:

(Unit: Number)

	State/UT	SC students assisted under post matric scholarship
No.	Name	April 2022-March 2023
1	ANDHRA PRADESH	2,36,743
2	ASSAM	10,880
3	BIHAR	1,34,956
4	CHHATTISGARH	95,992
5	DELHI	7,003
6	GOA*	148
7	GUJARAT	1,09,984
8	HARYANA	86,438
9	HIMACHAL PRADESH	21,344
10	JHARKHAND	33,652
11	KARNATAKA	4,36,228
12	KERALA	41,839
13	MADHYA PRADESH	4,06,216
14	MAHARASHTRA	1,48,573
15	MANIPUR	8,955
16	MEGHALAYA	0
17	ODISHA	2,97,702
18	PUDUCHERRY	3,765
19	PUNJAB	39,817
20	RAJASTHAN	2,89,688
21	SIKKIM	448
22	TAMIL NADU	5,30,963
23	TELANGANA *	1,45,007
24	TRIPURA	22,200
25	UTTARAKHAND	27,734
26	UTTAR PRADESH	12,46,503
27	WEST BENGAL	2,73,142
28	CHANDIGARH	870
29	DADRA AND NAGAR HAVELI AND	98
	DAMAN AND DIU	
30	JAMMU AND KASHMIR	10,097
31	LADAKH	0
32	LAKSHADWEEP	0
	Sum of Figures Available	46,66,985

Note: * State reported data,

Not implemented in Arunachal Pradesh and Andaman & Nicobar Islands

Source: Department of Social Justice and Empowerment

11.2 Rehabilitation of Scavengers: Status of Comprehensive Rehabilitation of Manual Scavengers

				PHYSIC	CAL							
SI.	State	provid per (I	e cash as ed @Rs. benefici Number e eneficiari	iary of	(1	Training Number eneficiar	of	(Capital Subsidy Released (Number of Beneficiaries)			
No.		2019-2020	2020-2021	2021-2022 (upto 31.12.2021)	2019-2020	2020-2021	2021-2022 (upto 31.12.2021)	2019-2020	2020-2021	2021-2022 (upto 31.12.2021)		
1	A & N Islands	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	11		
2	Andhra Pradesh	74	330	0	104	76	72	0	0	56		
3	Assam	188	3,051	0	143	272	60	0	0	0		
4	Bihar	0	0	0	0		0	0	0	0		
5	Chhattisgarh	0	0	0	0		0	0	0	0		
6	Gujarat	9	0	0	0		0	0	0	0		
7	Haryana	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2		
8	Jharkhand	16	68	0	10		0	0	0	3		
9	Karnataka	429	1,046	0	0	171	98	0	0	104		
10	Kerala	14	0	0	153		0	0	0	0		
11	Madhya Pradesh	0	169	0	40		0	0	3	35		
12	Maharashtra	1,002	718	0	569	763	158	0	0	2		
13	Odisha	1	11	0	0		0	0	0	9		
14	Punjab	8	9	0	0		0	0	5	0		
15	Rajasthan	82	232	0	220	347	128	0	0	0		
16	Tamil Nadu	27	14	0	0		0	75	3	0		
17	Telangana	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	8		
18	Uttar Pradesh	11,044	6,267	0	833	3,741	1,582	32	146	120		
19	Uttarakhand	324	2,775	0	460	735	195	0	0	0		
20	West Bengal	28	2	0	0	99	0	0	0	0		
	Total	13,246	14,692	0	2,532	6,204	2,293	107	157	350		

Source: Annual Report 2021-22 of Ministry of Social Justice and Empowerment

National Scheduled Tribes Finance and Development Corporation (NSTFDC)

Beneficiaries Assisted During 2022-23 (Upto 31.12.2022)

Sl. No.	Name of State	Women Beneficiaries Assisted	Total Beneficiaries Assisted
1.	Andhra Pradesh	10000	10000
2.	Arunachal Pradesh	769	913
3.	Chhattisgarh	90	499
4.	Gujarat	0.00	218
5.	Himachal Pradesh	61	120
6.	Jammu & Kashmir	257	535
7.	Kerala	343	491
8.	Karnataka	265	623
9.	Madhya Pradesh	471	1889
10.	Maharashtra	29	524
11.	Manipur	38	57
12.	Meghalaya	431	1201
13.	Mizoram	1661	2965
14.	Nagaland	0.00	1
15.	Odisha	822	2930
16.	Rajasthan	114	815
17.	Telangana	6250	6250
18.	Tripura	10	20
19.	Uttarakhand	84	226
20.	West Bengal	3732	3823
	TOTAL	25,427	34,100

Source: Annual Report 2022-23 of Ministry of Tribal Affairs

11.3 ST Families Assisted:

11.4 Rights of Forest dwellers – Owners of minor forest produce:

Statement of Claims and Distribution of title deeds under The Scheduled Tribes and Other Traditional Forest Dwellers (Recognition of Forest Rights) Act, 2006 as on 30.06.2022

		No. of Claim	s received upto	30.06.2022	No. of T	itles Distribute 30.06.2022	ed upto	No. of Claims Rejected	Total No. of Claims	% Claims disposed off	% of Titles distributed
S. No.	States	Individual	Community	Total	Individual	Community	Total	,	Disposed off		over number of claims received
1	Andhra Pradesh	2,74,078	3,294	2,77,372	2,10,828	1,822	2,12,650	55,192	2,67,842	96.56%	76.67%
2	Assam	1,48,965	6,046	1,55,011	57,325	1,477	58,802	NA/NR	58,802	37.93%	37.93%
3	Bihar	8,022	NA/NR	8,022	121	0	121	4,215	4,336	54.05%	1.51%
4	Chhattisgarh	8,71,457	50,889	9,22,346	4,46,041	45,764	4,91,805	4,02,292	8,94,097	96.94%	53.32%
5	Goa	9,758	378	10,136	138	11	149	12	161	1.59%	1.47%
6	Gujarat	1,82,869	7,187	1,90,056	91,686	4,597	96,283	59,297	1,55,580	81.86%	50.66%
7	Himachal Pradesh	2,746	275	3,021	129	35	164	47	211	6.98%	5.43%
8	Jharkhand	1,07,032	3,724	1,10,756	59,866	2,104	61,970	28,107	90,077	81.33%	55.95%
9	Karnataka	2,88,357	5,938	2,94,295	14,691	1,343	16,034	2,14,194	2,30,228	78.23%	5.45%
10	Kerala	43,466	1,109	44,575	26,745	183	26,928	11,887	38,815	87.08%	60.41%
11	Madhya Pradesh	5,85,326	42,187	6,27,513	2,66,609	27,976	2,94,585	3,22,699	6,17,284	98.37%	46.94%
12	Maharashtra	3,62,679	12,037	3,74,716	1,65,032	7,084	1,72,116	45,525	2,17,641	58.08%	45.93%
13	Odisha	6,28,093	15,282	6,43,375	4,52,376	7,624	4,60,000	1,32,893	5,92,893	92.15%	71.50%
14	Rajasthan	97,243	2,375	99,618	45,487	410	45,897	47,066	92,963	93.32%	46.07%
15	Tamil Nadu	33,755	1,082	34,837	8,144	450	8,594	9,493	18,087	51.92%	24.67%
16	Telangana	2,04,176	2,808	2,06,984	97,434	102	97,536	94,426	1,91,962	92.74%	47.12%
17	Tripura	2,00,696	277	2,00,973	1,27,931	55	1,27,986	68,657	1,96,643	97.85%	63.68%
18	Uttar Pradesh	92,577	1,162	93,739	18,049	861	18,910	74,761	93,671	99.93%	20.17%
19	Uttarakhand	3,587	3,091	6,678	184	1	185	6,493	6,678	100.00%	2.77%
20	West Bengal	1,31,962	10,119	1,42,081	44,444	686	45,130	96,587	1,41,717	99.74%	31.76%
	TOTAL	42,76,844	1,69,260	44,46,104	21,33,260	1,02,585	22,35,845	16,73,843	39,09,688	87.94%	50.29%

Source: Annual Report 2021-22 of Ministry of Tribal Affairs

11.5 Particularly Vulnerable Tribal Groups (PTGs):

Fund released to States/UTs under scheme of Development of Particularly Vulnerable Tribal Groups (PVTGs) during FY 2020-21 to FY 2022-23 (as on 31.03.2023)

(Rs. in lakh)

Sl. No.	State/UT	2020-21	2021-22	2022-23
1	Andhra Pradesh	1245.51	1829.60	1645.50
2	Andaman & Nicobar Island	0.00	252.11	0.00
3	Bihar	0.00	0.00	0.00
4	Chhattisgarh	989.32	996.90	1500.00
5	Gujarat	552.20	761.80	1731.20
6	Jharkhand	1777.29	1696.93	0.00
7	Karnataka	438.46	661.17	1439.42
8	Kerala	88.00	0.00	0.00
9	Madhya Pradesh	2188.11	2888.69	0.00
10	Maharashtra	1411.66	0.00	0.00
11	Manipur	0.00	0.00	0.00
12	Odisha	1202.00	1197.00	1796.75
13	Rajasthan	968.00	706.17	1120.63
14	Tamil Nadu	551.08	1967.81	907.70
15	Telangana	1460.50	1193.04	1508.13
16	Tripura	231.43	1481.71	1402.65
17	Uttar Pradesh	82.04	0.00	0.00
18	Uttarakhand	295.00	367.07	0.00
19	West Bengal	519.40	0.00	665.95
	Total	14000.00	16000.00	13717.93

Source: Annual Report 2022-23 of Ministry of Tribal Affairs

11.6 Implementation of Panchayats (Extension to Scheduled Areas) Act [PESA]: At present, Fifth Schedule Areas exist in 10 States viz. Andhra Pradesh, Chhattisgarh, Gujarat, Himachal Pradesh, Iharkhand, Madhya Pradesh, Maharashtra, Odisha, Rajasthan and Telangana.

11.6.1 The details of Notified Fifth Schedule Areas (FSA)

Sl.	Name of the State	Villages	Panchayats	Blocks	Distr	ricts
No.					Fully covered	Partially covered
1	Andhra Pradesh	1586	588	36	0	5
2	Chhattisgarh	9977	5050	85	13	6
3	Gujarat	4503	2388	40	4	7
4	Himachal Pradesh	806	151	7	2	1
5	Jharkhand	16022	2074	131	13	3
6	Madhya Pradesh	11784	5211	89	5	15
7	Maharashtra	5905	2835	59	0	12
8	Odisha	19311	1918	119	6	7
9	Rajasthan	5054	1194	26	2	3
10	Telangana	2616	631	72	0	4
	Total	77,564	22,040	664	45	63

Source: Annual Report 2022-23 of Ministry of Panchayati Raj

11.6.2 Compliance of important Subject Laws with PESA

States	Land acquisition	Excise	Minor Forest produce	Mines and minerals	Agri produce market	Money lending
Andhra Pradesh *	N	N	N	N	N	N
Chhattisgarh	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y
Gujarat	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Himachal Pradesh	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	N
Jharkhand	N	N	Y**	N	N	N
Odisha	N	Y	Y	Y	N	N
Maharashtra	Y	N	Y	Y	N	Y
Madhya Pradesh	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	N
Rajasthan	N	N	N	Y	N	N
Telangana	N	N	N	N	N	N

^{*}Govt. of Andhra Pradesh has informed that the amendment in subject laws is under consideration.

Source: Annual Report 2022-23 of Ministry of Panchayati Raj

^{**} Jharkhand Govt. has adopted a resolution on 8.2.2007 conferring ownership right over MFP to GP.

11.7 Welfare of Minorities: Progress made under various schemes covered under PM's New 15-PP during 2019-20 is as under:

S. No.	Scheme/Initiative	Phy	sical	Financial (Rs. (As on 31	In crore) 1.12.2019)
		Target	Achievement	Target	Achievement
I. N	M/o Minority Affairs:				
	Pre-matric Scholarship	30,00,000	8,72,000	1220.30	180.48*
	Post-matric Scholarship	5,00,000	50,000	496.01	30.03*
	Merit-cum-Means based Scholarship	60,000	16,000	366.43	43.42*
	Maulana Azad National Fellowship Scheme	1,000	#	130.00	100.00
	Naya Savera – Free Coaching and Allied Scheme	12,000	9630**	75.00	9.91
	Loan schemes of National Minority Development & Finance Commission (NMDFC)	75,000	77110	-	377.11
	Begum Hazrat Mahal scholarship scheme for meritorious girls	3,00,000		90.00	37.50
	Grants-in-aid to NGOs for infrastructure development of educational institutions	75		15.00	
II. I	D/o School Education & Literacy:				
	Samagra Shikha	-	-	20,421.94	-
	Scheme for Providing Education to Madarsas/ Minorities (SPEEMM)	There is bu	udget allocation of Rs. 12	0 crore for the scheme	&the expenditure
III. I	M/o Women & Child Development:				
	POSHAN Abhiyaan (National Nutrition Mission)		have been covered under reas where 25% and above		
IV. I	D/o Rural Development: (As on 31.12	2.2019)			
	Deen Dayal Antyodaya Yojana – Nati-	onal Rural Livelihoo	d Mission, DAY-NRLM	Earlier: SGSY/Aajee	vika)
	(a) SHGs promoted	1,21,526	40,660	-	-
	(b) SHGs provided Revolving Fund and the amount	1,12,440	23,819	164.55	34.51
	(c) SHGs provided Community Investment Fund support & Amount	68,548	12,736	416.42	73.03
	Pradhan Mantri Awaas Yojana – Gramin (PMAY-G) (Earlier: Indra Awaas Yojana)	7,58,115	5,10,960	9,143.19	3,793.02
	DDU-GKY (As on 30.09.2019)	37,500	16,506	-	-

V. D/o Financial Services:				
Bank creditunderPrioritySect orLending(PSL) (Cumulativeason30.09.2019)	-	1,27,26,319	4,01,642	3,14,363
Pradhan Mantri MUDRA Yojana (As on 30.09.2019)	-	22,99,640	-	10,641.81
VI. M/o housing & Urban Affairs			·	
Deendayal Antyodaya Yojana – National Urban Livelihoods Mission	-	-	117.60	67.47
(a) Beneficiaries in SHGs to be covered under bank linkage	52,500	66,565	-	-
(b) Beneficiaries to be covered in SHGs formed	60,000	44,908	-	-
(c) No. of Beneficiaries to be Skill Trained	52,500	8,168	-	-
(d) Placement of Skill Trained Beneficiaries	36,750	1,228	-	-
(e) No. of Beneficiaries to be assisted for setting up of Micro Enterprise (individual and group)	5,250	5,413	-	-
VII. D/o health & Family Welfare		<u> </u>	•	
National Health Mission		red where more than 83,		per lakh
VIII. M/o Drinking Water & Sanitatio	n			
National Rural Drinking Water Programme (NRDWP)	As on 08.10.2019, habitations are partially been subsumed in Jal Jo			
IX. M/o home Affairs				
Guidelines on communal harmony - information given by M/o home Affairs	During the year 2018, 7	708 communal incidents 116 persons	were reported in the were killed and 2,04	

Source: Annual Report 2019-20 of Ministry of Minority Affairs

^{*}Sanctioned (Data Provisional).

**Allocation of 9630 students has been made for 2019-20.

#Applications invited by UGC for 1000 fellowships.

11.8 Professional education among all minority communities:

STATE-WISE AND YEAR-WISE DETAILS OF MINORITY STATUS CERTIFICATES ISSUED AS ON 05.04.2021

																		ASONU	5.04.2021
Sl. No.	State								YEAR	WISE	BREA	K UP							Total No. of MSC
		2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	or wise
1	Andaman	0	3	2	0	0	0	1	0	1	0	1	0	1	0	0	0	0	9
2	Andhra Pradesh	4	9	24	6	30	2	17	35	71	113	75	28	18	4	0	0	0	436
3	Arunachal Pradesh	0	0	2	0	6	0	0	12	1	0	1	1	0	1	0	0	0	24
4	Assam	0	2	0	17	2	13	111	32	16	9	7	5	3	4	0	0	0	221
5	Bihar	1	2	20	17	3	3	27	6	15	10	12	14	14	4	0	0	0	148
6	Chandigarh	0	2	3	1	1	1	3	1	4	2	0	2	0	0	0	0	0	20
7	Chhattisgarh	0	1	4	5	7	55	91	3	24	28	10	3	1	0	0	0	0	232
8	D&N Haveli	0	2	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	4
9	Daman	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
10	Delhi	2	36	8	15	10	14	33	37	28	27	12	23	4	0	2	0	0	251
11	Goa	0	9	31	28	81	4	3	3	0	2	0	3	1	0	0	0	0	165
12	Gujarat	0	3	3	5	8	5	5	0	2	4	7	13	3	4	0	0	0	62
13	Haryana	0	20	12	3	4	0	24	23	27	13	16	18	9	11	1	0	0	181
14	Himachal Pradesh	0	9	3	4	0	1	3	3	0	0	1	2	1	0	0	0	0	27
15	Jharkhand	0	2	15	13	3	1	4	15	21	11	6	10	3	2	0	0	0	106
16	Karnataka	0	4	26	15	11	9	12	43	105	186	157	84	43	20	0	0	0	715
17	Kerala	0	9	78	97	524	822	852	843	492	454	263	147	73	32	1	0	0	4687
18	Lakshadweep	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
19	Madhya Pradesh	0	15	19	12	23	23	58	73	64	62	49	43	45	29	3	5	3	526
20	Maharashtra	11	22	28	21	7	3	2	17	37	21	4	15	10	1	0	0	0	199
21	Manipur	0	1	0	1	0	0	32	0	1	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	0	37
22	Meghalaya	0	1	4	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	1	0	0	0	8
23	Mizoram	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
24	Nagaland	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
25	Orissa	0	14	16	23	6	12	6	2	4	4	1	21	11	1	0	0	1	122
26	Pondicherry	0	2	13	0	3	0	0	1	1	0	1	3	2	0	0	0	0	26
27	Punjab	0	11	39	4	0	9	5	7	13	14	14	3	4	2	0	0	0	125
28	Rajasthan	0	2	22	37	20	4	2	0	4	8	1	3	1	0	0	0	0	104
29	Sikkim	0	3	13	0	1	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	18
30	Tamil Nadu	1	9	19	13	14	16	12	23	66	88	200	240	160	107	0	2	1	971
31	Telangana	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	8	60	67	3	3	0	0	0	141
32	Tripura	0	0	0	1	6	0	0	4	0	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	13
33	Uttar Pradesh	1	107	99	48	59	114	253	692	593	435	183	366	164	59	3	4	1	3181
34	Uttarakhand	0	36	17	8	4	3	11	4	6	8	10	6	5	4	0	0	0	122
35	West Bengal	1	85	215	113	15	7	89	86	74	7	5	0	0	0	0	0	0	697
	Total	21	422	737	507	848	1122	1656	1965	1671	1516	1096	1122	580	289	10	11	6	13579

Source: Website of National Commission for Minority Educational Institutions

11.9 Reservation of OBCs in Education and Employment:

11.9.1 Reservation of OBCs in Services:

As per information provided by 72 Ministries/ Departments about representation of Scheduled Castes, Scheduled Tribes and Other Backward Classes to DOPT, as on 01.01.2021:

GROUP	Number of Persons										
	Total Number	S	C	ST		OBC					
	of Employees	Number	%	Number	%	Number	%				
A	77429	10072	13.01	4558	5.89	12817	16.55				
В	147860	24802	16.77	10480	7.09	24668	16.68				
C (excluding	1608901	279284	17.36	126084	7.84	369202	22.95				
Safai Karamchari)											
C (Safai	44632	14534	32.56	3148	7.05	8655	19.39				
Karamchari											
Total	1878822	328692	17.49	144270	7.68	415342	22.11				

Source: Annual Report 2021-22 of Ministry of Personnel, Public Grievances and Pensions

11.9.2 Vacancies reserved and filled up by the SCs, STs and OBCs candidates on the basis of Civil Services Examination.

In 2020-21, the Union Public Service Commission conducted the Civil Services Examination (CSE) - 2020 for recruitment to 24 participating services (as mentioned below) out of which 19 are Group 'A' Services and the remaining 5 are Group 'B' Services.

In the CSE-2020, after completion of 2nd iteration of service allocation, 678 candidates, out of the advertised 836 vacancies, have been allocated services in the following 24 participating services.

S.	Service/Category	U.R	O.B.C.	E.W.S	S.C.	S.T.	Total
No.							
1.	Indian Administrative Service	72	48	18	27	13	178
2.	Indian Police Service	14	10	3	5	3	35
3.	Indian Foreign Service	80	52	20	28	13	193
4.	Indian Audit and Accounts Service, Group 'A'	8	5	2	2	1	18
5.	Indian Civil Accounts Service, Group 'A'	2	3	5	2	1	13
6.	Indian Corporate Law Service, Group 'A'	2	3	2	1	1	9
7.	Indian Defence Accounts Service, Group 'A'	9	6	2	4	2	23

S. No.	Service/Category	U.R	O.B.C.	E.W.S	S.C.	S.T.	Total
8.	Indian Defence Estates Service, Group 'A'	5	2	1	1	1	10
9.	Indian Information Service, Junior Grade Group 'A'	2	3	2	5	2	14
10.	Indian Ordnance Factories Service, Group 'A' (Asstt. Works Manager-	0	0	0	0	0	0
11.	Indian Postal Service, Group 'A'	5	11	3	5	3	27
12.	Indian P&T Accounts and Finance Services, Group 'A'	1	5	2	1	0	9
13.	Indian Railway Accounts Service, Group 'A'	0	0	0	0	0	0
14.	Indian Railway Personnel Service, Group 'A'	0	0	0	0	0	0
15.	Indian Railway Traffic Service, Group 'A'	0	0	0	0	0	0
16.	Indian Revenue Service (Customs & Central Excise) Group 'A'	16	10	4	6	3	39
17.	Indian Revenue Service (Income Tax) Group 'A'	30	20	7	11	4	72
18.	Indian Trade Service, Group 'A' (Gr.III)	2	1	1	1	0	5
19.	Post of Assistant Security Officer, Group 'A' in Railway Protection Force	0	2	2	27	1	
20.	Armed Forces Headquarters Civil Service, Group 'B' (Section Officer's Grade)	0	0	0	1	0	1
21.	Delhi, Andaman and Nicobar Islands, Lakshadweep, Daman & Diu and Dadra & Nagar Haveli Civil Service, Group 'B'	5	4	2	1	0	12
22.	Delhi, Andaman and Nicobar Islands, Laskhadweep, Daman & Diu and Dadra & Nagar Haveli Police Service, Group 'B'	0	3	3	4	2	12
23.	Pondicherry Civil Service, Group 'B'	0	0	0	1	0	1
24.	Pondicherry Police Service' Group 'B'	0	0	0	0	0	0
	TOTAL	253	188	79	108	50	678

Source: Annual Report 2021-22 of Ministry of Personnel, Public Grievances and Pensions

POINT 11

महिला कल्याण (WOMEN WELFARE)

12.1 Swadhar:

12.1.1 Under the Swadhar Greh Scheme, assistance is provided to eligible organisations.

As on 31st December 2021, 357 Swadhar-Grehs are functioning in the country benefiting 7956 women.

The budget provision of Rs. 50.00 crore has been kept in FY 2020-21 for implementing the Scheme.

12.1.2 The Budget Estimates and expenditure of Swadhar Greh Scheme of previous 5 years and for current year (as on 31.12.2020) are as under:

(Rupees in crore)

Year	Budget Estimate	Revised Estimate	Expenditure
2015-16	100	52.50	48.57
2016-17	100	90	83.78
2017-18	100	75	57.20
2018-19	95	50	24.56
2019-20	50	35	25.48
2020-21	50	-	12.27 (as on 31.12.2020)

Swadhar Greh Scheme: State- wise expenditure for FY 2021-22 (As on 31.12.2021)

(In lakhs)

S. No.	States/UTs	Amount released during 2020-21
1	Andaman & Nicobar Island	7.26
2	Chandigarh	7.99
3	Chhattisgarh	20.75
4	Himachal Pradesh	9.13
5	Jammu & Kashmir	25.64
6	Madhya Pradesh	74.35
7	Puducherry	10.80
8	Sikkim	10.65
9	Tripura	49.29
10	West Bengal	218.85
11	Court Case fees	0.75
	Total	435.46

Source: Annual Report 2021-22 of Ministry of Women and Child Development

12.1.3 Swadhar Greh Scheme- State- wise Number of Swadhar Grehs, Capacity and Occupancy for FY 2021-22

S. No.	State	No. of Swadhar Grehs	Capacity	Occupancy 2021-22
1.	Andaman & Nicobar Island	1	30	9
2.	Andhra Pradesh	21	630	438
3.	Arunachal Pradesh	1	30	22
4.	Assam	16	480	242
5.	Chandigarh	1	30	11
6.	Chhattisgarh	3	90	52
7.	Delhi	2	60	41
8.	Gujarat	8	240	117
9.	Himachal Pradesh	1	30	9
10.	Jammu & Kashmir	2	60	27
11.	Jharkhand	5	150	18
12.	Karnataka	52	1560	1445
13.	Kerala	7	210	165
14.	Madhya Pradesh	15	450	273
15.	Maharashtra	9	270	126
16.	Manipur	23	690	431
17.	Meghalaya	2	60	15
18.	Mizoram	11	330	88
19.	Nagaland	2	60	34
20.	Odisha	54	1620	1667
21.	Puducherry	1	30	10
22.	Punjab	2	60	34
23.	Rajasthan	8	240	203
24.	Sikkim	1	30	18
25.	Tamil Nadu	36	1080	1071
26.	Telangana	21	630	389
27.	Tripura	4	120	64
28.	Uttar Pradesh	14	420	342
29.	Uttarakhand	1	30	-
30.	West Bengal	33	990	802
	Total	357	10710	8163

Source: Press Release ID 1809697(on 25 March 2022) of Ministry of Women and Child Development

12.2 Rashtriya Mahila Kosh:

In the present scenario, when there are substantial alternative credit facilities available to women through various initiatives of the government, RMK has lost its relevance and utility. Hence, in order to avoid duplication of efforts and wastage of financial resources, it has been decided by Ministry of Women and Child Development to closed down RMK.

12.3 Support to Training and Employment Programme for Women (STEP): Ministry of Women and Child Development had been administering 'Support to Training and Employment Programme (STEP) for Women' since 1986-87 as a 'Central Sector Scheme'. Expenditure Finance Committee had recommended that 'STEP Scheme will be dropped and Past/Committed liabilities under STEP will be cleared in FY 2017-18 and 2018-19 as part of overall budget'.

POINT 12

बाल कल्याण (CHILD WELFARE)

13.1 Universalization of ICDS Scheme: ICDS Blocks Operational (Cumulative)

Coverage under ICDS - trends in coverage

Year ending	No. of Operational ICDS Projects	Operational Operational		Pre-school Education Beneficiaries (In lakh)		
31.03.2013	7,025	13,31,076	928	346.66		
31.03.2014	7,067	13,42,146	1,045	370.71		
31.03.2015	7,072	13,46,186	1,022	365.44		
31.03.2016	7,073	13,49,563	1,021	350.35		
31.03.2017	7,074	13,54,792	983	40.52		
31.03.2018	7,075	13,63,021	893	25.91		
31.03.2019	7,075	13,72,872	876	301.92		
31.03.2020	7,075	13,81,376	855	245.04		
31.06.2021	7,075	13,89,110	906	200.44		

Source: Ministry of Women and Child Development

13.2 Functional Anganwadis: Anganwadis Functional (cumulative): Anganwadi Centres Sanctioned and Operational, SNP & PSE Beneficiaries under Anganwadi Services Scheme Quarter Ending 30 June, 2021

		No. of Proj			nganwadi ntres		Beneficiaries	of Supplemen	tary Nutrition		Beneficiaries of Pre-school Education		
S. No	State/UTs	Sanctioned	Operational	Sanctioned	Operational	Children (6 months - 3 years)	Children (3 - 6 years)	Total Children (6 months - 6 years)	Pregnant & lactating Mothers (P&LM)	Total Bene- ficiaries (children 6 mo-6 years plus P&LM)	Boys (3 - 6 years)	Girls (3 - 6 years)	Total (3 - 6 years)
1	Andhra Pradesh	257	257	55607	55607	1619718	1050805	2670523	724824	3395347	25310	59695	85005
2	Arunachal Pradesh	98	98	6225	6225	74920	87120	162040	19547	181587	44381	42739	87120
3	Assam	231	230	62153	61715	1414719	1617562	3032281	504233	3536514	859315	758247	1617562
4	Bihar	544	544	115009	112094	4232095	3722042	7954137	1788449	9742586	1972680	1749362	3722042
5	Chhattisgarh	220	220	52474	51586	1140480	1027352	2167832	429798	2597630	531024	573793	1104817
6	Goa#	11	11	1262	1262	34757	24029	58786	11108	69894	0	0	0
7	Gujarat	336	336	53029	53029	1808575	1683424	3491999	659346	4151345	826587	790880	1617467
8	Haryana	148	148	25962	25962	673334	430768	1104102	302799	1406901	218855	211913	430768
9	Himachal Pradesh	78	78	18925	18925	232445	163141	395586	91779	487365	18339	17580	35919
10	Jharkhand	224	224	38432	38432	331487	991189	1322676	159752	1482428	301645	300629	602274
11	Karnataka	204	204	65911	65911	2162732	1910577	4073309	904252	4977561	340534	296577	637111
12	Kerala	258	258	33318	33115	635189	503352	1138541	346820	1485361	255613	247739	503352
13	Madhya Pradesh	453	453	97135	97135	2558553	2451816	5010369	1047575	6057944	367883	358711	726594
14	Maharashtra	553	553	110486	109832	3070115	3653256	6723371	1116171	7839542	1209753	1211983	2421736
15	Manipur#	43	43	11510	11510	152451	185439	337890	54302	392192	0	0	0
16	Meghalaya	41	41	5896	5896	202499	235494	437993	66983	504976	112302	109710	222012
17	Mizoram	27	27	2244	2244	50045	49601	99646	20772	120418	10956	10934	21890
18	Nagaland	60	60	3980	3980	186655	178991	365646	40850	406496	89732	89207	178939
19	Odisha	338	338	74154	73172	1661321	1549932	3211253	655266	3866519	786455	763477	1549932
20	Punjab	155	155	27314	27304	548274	339361	887635	262977	1150612	152485	133012	285497
21	Rajasthan	304	304	62010	61625	2099870	1340612	3440482	1085975	4526457	683713	656899	1340612

		No. of ICDS No. of Anganwadi Projects Centres			Beneficiaries	of Supplemen	tary Nutrition		Beneficiarie	s of Pre-scho	ool Education		
S. No	State/UTs	Sanctioned	Operational	Sanctioned	Operational	Children (6 months - 3 years)	Children (3 - 6 years)	Total Children (6 months - 6 years)	Pregnant & lactating Mothers (P&LM)	Total Beneficiaries (children 6 mo-6 years plus P&LM)	Boys (3 - 6 years)	Girls (3 - 6 years)	Total (3 - 6 years)
22	Sikkim#	13	13	1308	1308	12584	7369	19953	4776	24729	0	0	0
23	Tamil Nadu	434	434	54439	54439	1928712	762496	2691208	723890	3415098	387690	374806	762496
24	Telangana	149	149	35700	35580	1053745	685847	1739592	468362	2207954	354029	343144	697173
25	Tripura	56	56	10145	9911	152361	173494	325855	56692	382547	87423	86071	173494
26	Uttar Pradesh	897	897	190145	189309	7454852	4128111	11582963	3335144	14918107	366299	387435	753734
27	Uttrakhand	105	105	20067	20048	467021	253603	720624	184357	904981	133206	130455	263661
28	West Bengal # *	576	576	119481	119481	3649035	3551779	7200814	1568154	8768968	0	0	0
29	A & N Islands	5	5	720	719	10161	7056	17217	3056	20273	3538	3518	7056
30	Chandigarh	3	3	450	450	24784	26153	50937	8674	59611	13559	12674	26233
31	Dadra & N Haveli and Daman & Diu	4	4	409	405	15502	15005	30507	7328	37835	7603	7402	15005
32	Delhi	95	95	10897	10755	398350	242723	641073	136612	777685	74066	70167	144233
33	Jammu & Kashmir#	128	128	30765	28078	296559	232375	528934	121466	650400	0	0	0
34	Ladakh	13	13	1173	1140	9352	8898	18250	3289	21539	1660	1603	3263
35	Lakshadweep	9	9	107	71	2849	1381	4230	1123	5353	736	645	1381
36	Puducherry	5	5	855	855	27514	5257	32771	9427	42198	2683	2574	5257
	Total	7075	7075	1399697	1389110	40393615	33297410	73691025	16925928	90616953	10240054	9803581	20043635

[#] Due to COVID-19 AWCs could not run Pre-school Education * Available data as on 31 March, 2021

Source: Ministry of Women and Child Development

POINT 13

युवा विकास (YOUTH DEVELOPMENT)

14.1 Sports for all in Rural and Urban Areas:

Panchayat Yuva Krida Aur Khel Abhiyan (PYKKA) scheme was introduced as a nation-wide rural sports programme in the year 2008-09. Rajiv Gandhi Khel Abhiyan Scheme (RGKA), a Centrally Sponsored Scheme, was introduced in 2014-15, expanding the erstwhile "Panchayat Yuva Krida Aur Khel Abhiyan (PYKKA)". A new umbrella Scheme "Khelo India" was launched during the financial year 2016-17 after merger of existing scheme Rajiv Gandhi Khel Abhiyan (RGKA), Urban Sports Infrastructure Scheme (USIS) and National Sports Talent Search System Programme (NSTSSP).

14.1.1 Various initiatives taken under the aegis of Khelo India Scheme in the Year 2021:

SLKIC: 28 Khelo India State Centre of Excellence (KISCE) in 27 states have been notified.

3865 trainees have been covered in 67 SAI-STCs under the SLKIC vertical.

240 academies accredited for training of Khelo India Athletes (KIAs) in 21 Sports discipline.

2671 athletes identified as KIAs supported under Long Term Development Program (LTAD)

The Khelo India Youth Games 2021 is scheduled to be held in Haryana in 25 sports disciplines in Under-18 age category.

The Khelo India Youth Games 2022 is approved to be held in the Host State of Madhya Pradesh.

The Khelo India University Games 2021(22) is planned to be held in Jain University, Bangalore, Karnataka.

2nd edition of Khelo India Winter Games (KIWG) 2021 conducted in Union Territories of Jammu & Kashmir and Ladakh in February – March 2021.

Yogasana has been included as sport discipline for the upcoming Khelo India Youth Games (KIYG) 2021 to be held in Panchkula, Haryana.

New list of Talent Identification Development Committee (TIDC), Talent Identification Zonal Committee (TIZC) and State Coordinators and their entitlements have been constituted.

The First edition of Khelo India U-21 Women's Hockey League was conducted successfully at the Major Dhyan Chand National Stadium, New Delhi.

Recruitment of past champion athletes as a Coach– Initiatives have been undertaken to setup 1000 Khelo India Centres(KICs) across the country where in provision has been made for recruiting past champion athletes as a Coach. 453 KICs have already been approved and notified in which 129 Past Champion athletes are recruited as Coaches.

Source: Annual Report 2021-22 of Ministry of Youth Affairs and Sports

14.2 National Youth Corps (NYC): The Scheme of National Youth Corps (NYC) was launched in the country during the year 2010-11 and the same is being implemented through NYKS. Under the Scheme, youth in the age-group of 18-25 years are engaged as volunteers to serve upto maximum 2 years in nation-building activities at block level. The main objectives of the Scheme are as follows:

To setup a group of disciplined and dedicated youth who have the inclination and spirit to engage in the task of nation-building.

To facilitate the realization of inclusive growth (both social and economic).

To act as focal points for dissemination of information, basic knowledge in the community.

To act as group modulators and peer group educators.

To act as role models for the younger cohort, especially towards enhancement of public ethics, probity and dignity of labour.

Major achievements under NYC in the last five years are as under:

Year	Deployment of	l Targets National Youth rs (NYVs)	Remarks
	Target	Achievement	
2016-17	12000	10081	
2017-18	12000	11191	
2018-19	12000	8294	Due to administrative reasons and Election Code of Conduct for the Assembly / Local Body Elections in various states, the selection process could not be initiated in time.
2019-20	13206	13206	
2020-21	13206	12245	

Source: Ministry of Youth Affairs and Sports

14.3 National Service Scheme (NSS):

National Service Scheme (NSS) is one of the flagship programmes of Ministry of Youth Affairs & Sports aimed at developing character and personality of student youth in schools and colleges. NSS was launched in the Birth Centenary Year of Mahatma Gandhi in 1969 in 37 Universities with about 40,000 students with primary focus on the development of personality of students through community service. The motto of the NSS is "Not me but You".

Enrolment of NSS Volunteers: Up to 2021-22, NSS has about 36.61 lakh volunteers enrolled in 530 Universities and +2 Councils/Directorates, 17,676 Colleges/ Technical Institutions and 12,087 Senior Secondary Schools.

Adoption of Villages/ **Slums:** During 2021-22, NSS units have adopted 27,775 villages/ slums for their activities.

Special camping Programme: 4,682 Special Camps were organized in villages/ slums across India during 2021-22.

Source: Ministry of Youth Affairs and Sports

Major achievements under National Service Scheme (NSS) in the last five years are as under:

S. No.	Component	Unit of Measurement	2017-18		2	2018-19		2019-20		2020-21		2021-22	
			Target	Achievement									
1	Coverage of NSS												
	No. of Universities	Number		403		446		479		479		479	
	No. of +2 Councils	Number		48		48		48		51		51	
	No. of Colleges/ Technical Institutions	Number		17996		17894		17676		17676		17676	
	No of Senior Secondary Schools	Number		12827		12072		12087		12087		12087	
	No. of NSS Volunteers	Number	3600000	4135379	3600000	3995700	3600000	3949857	3600000	3954183	3600000	3660589	
2	Training of NSS Programme Officers	No. of Programme Officers		2219		321		3220		972			
3	Adoption of Villages/ Slums by NSS Units	No. of Villages/ Slums		25032		35626	16000	33747		28775	16000	27775	
4	NSS Special Camps	No. of Camps		22066		25479	16000	22424		4573	16000	4682	
5	Plantation of Saplings	No. of Saplings		1879675		3421818	-	2346252		2589052	-	2052053	
6	Blood Donation	No. of Units		191581		340348	-	281025		132067	-	75524	
7	Pulse Polio Immunisation	No. of Children immunised		360777		1055565	-	376980		891887	-	21691	
8	Adventure Activities	No. of Volunteers		0		1487		25		0		0	
9	Health/ Eye/ Immunisation Camps	No. of Camps		9402		16556	-	19209		2517	-	16618	
	and the second s	No. of Volunteers		464622		870525	-	1054500		141428	-	585923	
10	Awareness Programmes/ Rallies/	No. of Programmes		38710		105742	-	88580		235596	-	93419	
	Campaigns	No. of Volunteers		2589058		4360986	-	6103847		8185059	-	3759633	

11	Shramadaan	No. of Volunteers- Hours		6250207		14907592	-	11072799		3230273	-	3636737
12	North East NSS Festivals	No. of Festivals		0		2		5		0		0
		No. of Volunteers		0		1172		1500		0		0
13	National Integration Camps	No. of Camps		0	15	14	15	10	15	1	15	3
	Camps	No. of Volunteers		0	3000	2798	3000	2000	3000	200	3000	600
14	Self Defence Training to NSS Volunteers	No. of Volunteers		34728		99659	-	131811		125079	-	11208
15	Participation in International Day of Yoga	No. of Volunteers		2215798		2578003	-	2677433		1750927	-	2459882
16	Participation of NSS Contingent in Republic Day Parade		200	198	200	200	200	200	200	200	200	147
17	NSS Awards (National level)	No. of Awards conferred	42	41	42	42	42	42	42	Yet to be conferred	42	Yet to be conferred
18	Participation in National Youth Festival	No. of Volunteers	-	776	-	0	-	850	-	133748	-	1397134

Source: Ministry of Youth Affairs and Sports

बस्ती सुधार (IMPROVEMENT OF SLUMS)

15.1 No. of Urban poor families assisted under Seven Point Charter:

		Poor Families assisted
Sl.	State/UT	(Number)
No.	Name	April 2022-March 2023
1	ANDHRA PRADESH	7,24,776
2	ARUNACHAL PRADESH	0
3	ASSAM	NR
4	BIHAR	NR
5	CHHATTISGARH	NA
6	DELHI	NR
7	GOA	569
8	GUJARAT	13,930
9	HARYANA	294
10	HIMACHAL PRADESH	NR
11	JHARKHAND	NR
12	KARNATAKA	10,969
13	KERALA	316
14	MADHYA PRADESH	NR
15	MAHARASHTRA	0
16	MANIPUR	NR
17	MEGHALAYA	1931
18	MIZORAM	NR
19	NAGALAND	NR
20	ODISHA	0
21	PUDUCHERRY	NR
22	PUNJAB	** 0
23	RAJASTHAN	20,192
24	SIKKIM	693
25	TAMIL NADU	2,000
26	TELANGANA	1,708
27	TRIPURA	70,113
28	UTTARAKHAND	NR
29	UTTAR PRADESH	929
30	WEST BENGAL	NR
31	ANDAMAN AND NICOBAR ISLANDS	NR
32	CHANDIGARH	584
33	DADRA AND NAGAR HAVELI AND DAMAN	NR
	AND DIU	
34	JAMMU AND KASHMIR	0
35	LADAKH	620
36	LAKSHADWEEP	0
N. A. NID	Sum of Figures Available	8,49,624

Note: NR Not Reported,
NA Not Applicable
** Scheme ended w.e.f. 31.03.2017 Source: TPP-2006 Progress Report for 2022-23

पर्यावरण संरक्षण एवं वनवृद्धि (ENVIRONMENT PROTECTION AND AFFORESTATION)

16.1 Afforestation:

16.1.1 Area Covered under Plantation on Public and Forest Lands (2022-23) (in Hectares)

1 A 2 A 3 A 5	ame NDHRA PRADESH RUNACHAL PRADESH SSAM	2,04,400 870	54,696	Achievement
2 A	RUNACHAL PRADESH SSAM	, ,	54,696	
3 A	SSAM	870		27
		010	628	72
	TIT A D	6,740	2,990	44
4 B	IHAR	48,170	44,357	92
5 C	HHATTISGARH	45,790	34,703	76
6 D	ELHI	4,900	5,863	120
7 G	OA	170	250	147
8 G	UJARAT	1,67,180	2,24,154	134
9 H	ARYANA	25,310	21,341	84
10 H	IMACHAL PRADESH	29,610	28,557	96
11 JI	HARKHAND	33,610	38,852	116
12 K	ARNATAKA	58,870	47,387	80
13 K	ERALA	12,810	1,435	11
14 M	IADHYA PRADESH	83,460	73,698	88
15 M	IAHARASHTRA	2,29,770	57,979	25
16 M	IANIPUR	5,810	0	0
17 M	IEGHALAYA	850	636	75
18 M	IIZORAM	6,080	1,366	22
19 N.	AGALAND	2,620	2,582	99
20 O	DISHA	1,27,200	78,121	61
21 PI	UDUCHERRY *	510	401	79
	UNJAB	21,310	12,641	59
	AJASTHAN	37,740	61,247	162
24 SI	IKKIM	3,540	3,835	108
25 T	AMIL NADU	22,860	27,954	122
26 T	ELANGANA	2,91,030	2,93,553	101
27 T	RIPURA	19,400	12,118	62
28 U'	TTARAKHAND	34,650	34,936	101
29 U'	TTAR PRADESH *	4,45,590	4,29,315	96
	VEST BENGAL	52,640	1,62,613	309
	NDAMAN AND NICOBAR ISLANDS	2,910	3,340	115
	HANDIGARH	140	8	6
	ADRA AND NAGAR HAVELI AND DAMAN ND DIU	650	0	0
34 JA	AMMU AND KASHMIR *	20,770	14,400	69
35 L	ADAKH	150	69	46
36 L	AKSHADWEEP	20	16	82
,	Sum of Figures Available	20,48,130	17,76,041	87

Note: * Data from State,

Source: Ministry of Environment, Forest and Climate Change

16.1.2 Number of Seedlings planted on Public and Forest Lands (2022-23)

Sl.	State/UT	Target	Achievement	Percent
No.	Name			Achievement
1	ANDHRA PRADESH	13,28,60,000	4,03,46,900	30
2	ARUNACHAL PRADESH	5,66,000	626000	111
3	ASSAM	43,81,000	19133000	437
4	BIHAR	3,13,11,000	2,88,32,000	92
5	CHHATTISGARH	2,97,64,000	2,49,69,000	84
6	DELHI	31,85,000	4634000	145
7	GOA	1,11,000	2,28,300	206
8	GUJARAT	10,86,67,000	15,78,00,000	145
9	HARYANA	1,64,52,000	1,81,18,000	110
10	HIMACHAL PRADESH	1,92,47,000	98,28,000	51
11	JHARKHAND	2,18,47,000	25254000	116
12	KARNATAKA	3,82,66,000	3,03,91,000	79
13	KERALA	83,27,000	15,51,000	19
14	MADHYA PRADESH	5,42,49,000	47902000	88
15	MAHARASHTRA	14,93,51,000	37686000	25
16	MANIPUR	37,77,000	0	0
17	MEGHALAYA	5,53,000	5,55,974	101
18	MIZORAM	39,52,000	1115000	28
19	NAGALAND	17,03,000	1122000	66
20	ODISHA	8,26,80,000	5,19,83,000	63
21	PUDUCHERRY *	3,32,000	2,26,032	68
22	PUNJAB	1,38,52,000	82,16,000	59
23	RAJASTHAN	2,45,31,000	3,56,51,000	145
24	SIKKIM	23,01,000	16,43,504	71
25	TAMIL NADU	1,48,59,000	1,81,70,000	122
26	TELANGANA	19,55,00,000	20,27,03,000	104
27	TRIPURA	1,26,10,000	7148000	57
28	UTTARAKHAND	2,25,23,000	2,29,29,000	102
29	UTTAR PRADESH *	28,96,34,000	30,85,00,709	107
30	WEST BENGAL	3,42,16,000	10,56,99,000	309
31	ANDAMAN AND NICOBAR ISLANDS	18,92,000	16,18,750	86
32	CHANDIGARH *	91,000	1,01,280	111
33	DADRA AND NAGAR HAVELI AND DAMAN AND DIU	4,23,000	0	0
34	JAMMU AND KASHMIR *	1,35,00,000	1,73,86,000	129
35	LADAKH	98,000	2,40,048	245
36	LAKSHADWEEP	13,000	3,300	25
	Sum of Figures Available	1,33,76,24,000	1,23,23,10,797	92
Nata	6	1,55,70,27,000	1,23,23,10,777),

Note: * Data from State,

Source: Ministry of Environment, Forest and Climate Change

16.2 Prevention of Pollution of Rivers and Water Bodies:

Presently, NRCP (excluding Ganga and its tributaries) has covered polluted stretches of 36 rivers in 80 towns spread over 16 States at a sanctioned cost of Rs. 6,248.16 crore. An amount of Rs. 2,900 crore has been released to various State Governments for implementation of various pollution abatement schemes and a treatment capacity of 2,745 million litres per day (mld) has been created so far under the NRCP resulting in reduction in pollution load being discharged into various rivers.

The Central Government has, vide Notification No. 1763 dated 14th June, 2019, further amending in the Government of India (Allocation of Business) Rules, 1961, transferred NRCD including NRCP from Ministry of Environment, Forest and Climate Change (MoEF&CC) to the DoWR, RD & GR under the newly constituted Ministry of Jal Shakti for implementation of works in respect of pollution abatement of rivers other than Ganga and its tributaries under the NRCP.

Source: Annual Report 2022-23 of Department of Water Resources River Development and Ganga Rejuvenation

16.3 Solid and liquid Waste Management in Rural Areas and Urban Areas:

The Tamil Nadu Model of Solid Waste Management and the Telangana Model of Liquid Waste Management were studied by Senior Officials of 10 States. After this study, a Write-shop was organized and facilitated by DAY- NRLM to develop suitable proposals to initiate SLWM in rural areas in India. Accordingly, six States have developed their proposal, viz., Bihar, Chhattisgarh, Gujarat, Madhya Pradesh, Uttar Pradesh and West Bengal and received EC approval. These projects were rolled-out from January 2017. (Source: Annual Report 2018-19 of Ministry of Rural Development)

As on 31.12.2019, 81,073 wards (out of the total 84, 475 wards, i.e. 965) are covered by 100% door-to-door collection. 60% of the total waste generated is currently being processed, and 74% wards are practicing source segregation. (Source:Annual Report 2019-20 of Ministry of Housing and Urban Affairs)

Under Swachh Bharat Mission, Currently, there are 1531 functional waste to compost plants (centralized) with capacity to process 106636 tonnes waste per day, and another 566 plants are under construction, with approx. input capacity of 62,823 tonnes per day. Additionally, there are 4 functional RDF plants with input capacity of 1621 tonnes per day, 37 bio gas plants with input capacity of 1861 tonnes per day. 26 waste to energy plants are under construction with input capacity of over 22541 tonnes per day. There are currently 6 functional C&D plants 1 plant in Ahmedabad, 1 2 in Delhi EDMC and NDMC), 1 in Rajkot, 1 in Indore and 1 in Dhilwan (Pujab) (Source: Annual Report 2019-20 of Ministry of Housing and Urban Affairs)

सामाजिक सुरक्षा (SOCIAL SECURITY)

17.1 Rehabilitation of handicapped and orphans:

17.1.1 Rehabilitation of handicapped - detail of financial and physical achievements in the last three years and current year under the DDRS:

Year	Financial	Outlay/A	chievement (Rs. re)	Physical achievement		
	BE	RE	Actual Expenditure	No. of NGOs assisted	No. of Beneficiaries	
2018-19	70.00	70.00	70.00	543	41,803	
2019-20	75.00	105	101.66	432	38,004	
2020-21	130.00	85.00	77.42	340	31542	
2021-22	125.00	105.00	100.89	318	30,082	
2022-23 (as on 31.12.2022)	125.00	125.00	48.95	214	17,897	

Source: Annual Report 2022-23 of Department of Empowerment of Persons with Disabilities

17.1.2 Rehabilitation of Orphans:

Adoption Statistics from 2013-14 are as follows:

Year	In-country	Inter-country	Total
2013-2014	3,924	430	4,354
2014-2015	3,988	374	4,362
2015-2016	3,011	666	3,677
2016-2017	3,210	578	3,788
2017-2018	3,276	651	3,927
2018-2019	3,374	653	4,027
2019-2020	3,351	394	3,745
2020-2021	3,142	417	3,559
2021-2022	2,991	414	3,405

Source: http://cara.nic.in/

17.2 Welfare of the Aged:

No. of Beneficiaries in the last three years and current year under IPSrC (Integrated Programme for Senior Citizens) - Physical Progress:

Year	No. of NGOs Assisted	No. of Projects Assisted	No. of Beneficiaries
2018-19	354	702	34,920
2019-20	379	930	41,655
2020-21	358	1197	1,36,440
2021-22 (as on 31-12-2021)	242	355	1,08,420

Source: Annual Report 2021-22 of Department of Social Justice and Empowerment

ग्रामीण सड़क (RURAL ROADS)

18.1 Rural Roads - Pradhan Mantri Gram Sadak Yojana (PMGSY):

The Year-wise targets and achievements since 2015-16 are given below:

Year	Length of Road Constructed (in km)			
	Targets	Achievements		
2015-16	33,649	36,449		
2016-17	48,812	47,447		
2017-18	51,000	48,719		
2018-19	57,700	49,042		
2019-20	50,097	27,302		
2020-21	46,164	36,674		
2021-22	50,000	42,015		
2022-23	47,171	29,757		

Source: Annual Report 2021-22 of Ministry of Rural Development and https://omms.nic.in/

18.2 Rural roads - PMGSY - Length of road constructed (in Kilometer) during 2022-23:

Sl. No.	State/UT	Target	Achievement	Percent Achievement
1	Andaman And Nicobar Islands (UT)	100	31	31
2	Andhra Pradesh	2160	1051	49
3	Arunachal Pradesh	2308	1204	52
4	Assam	1000	624	62
5	Bihar	2500	1961	78
6	Chhattisgarh	2874	670	23
7	Goa	0	0	-
8	Gujarat	1500	824	55
9	Haryana	877	414	47
10	Himachal Pradesh	1946	1126	58
11	Jammu And Kashmir	1598	462	29
12	Jharkhand	2000	1053	53
13	Karnataka	2000	1629	81
14	Kerala	500	133	27
15	Madhya Pradesh	4000	3732	93
16	Maharashtra	2000	1133	57
17	Manipur	2239	1340	60
18	Meghalaya	1016	481	47
19	Mizoram	406	192	47
20	Nagaland	262	69	26
21	Odisha	2000	2668	133
22	Pondicherry (UT)	64	38	59
23	Punjab	1000	453	45
24	Rajasthan	1500	544	36
25	Sikkim	537	282	52
26	Tamil Nadu	1000	847	85
27	Tripura	400	123	31
28	Uttar Pradesh	5000	5011	100
29	Uttarakhand	1487	904	61
30	West Bengal	1200	123	10
31	Telangana	1500	496	33
32	Ladakh (UT)	197	139	71
	Total	47171	29757	63

Note: Length completed is of New Connectivity and Upgradation and of PMGSY-1,PMGSY-2 and RCPLWE scheme.

Source: Source: http://omms.nic.in/

ग्रामीण ऊर्जा (ENERGIZATION OF RURAL AREA)

19.1 Bio-diesel Production:

Government has notified Guidelines for sale of biodiesel for blending with High Speed Diesel for transportation purposes on 30.4.2019. Through this Notification Government has granted permission exclusively for sale of biodiesel (B-100) only and not for any mixture thereof of whatever percentage.

The Biodiesel procurement by OMCs increased from 1.1 crore litres during 2015-16 to 10.56 crore litres during 2019-20.

Presently, bio-diesel is being produced in the country primarily from imported palm stearin oil. In order to phase-out palm stearin, and as a measure towards import substitution, it has been decided to promote domestically available used cooking oil (UCO) as the feedstock.

UCO has been identified as a potential raw material for biodiesel production in National Policy on Biofuels-2018. UCO can be collected from Bulk Consumers such as hotels, restaurants, canteens, etc. for conversion.

Oil Marketing Companies (OMCs) are periodically floating Expression of Interest (EoI) for procurement of Biodiesel produced from UCO.

Source: Ministry of Petroleum and Natural Gas

19.2 Villages Electrified under Deendayal Gram Jyoti Yojana (erstwhile Rajiv Gandhi Grameen Vidyutikaran Yojana (RGGVY)): Ministry of Power has informed that all inhabited census villages have been electrified as on 28th April, 2018.

19.3 Renewable Energy:

19.3.1 State-wise estimated potential and State/ UT wise achievements for family type/ small biogas plants, from 1981-82 to 2019-20 under the National Biogas and Manure Management Programme (NBMMP) and Targets and achievements under NNBOMP during the year 2020-21 (up to 31.01.2021).

State/ Union Territories	Estimated Potential (Nos. of Biogas	Cumulative achievement upto 2019-20	NNBOMP during 20	nievements under 020-21 (Biogas Plants nos.)
	Plant units)	(31/03/2020) (Nos. of Biogas Plant units)	Target (2020-21)	Total achievements of 2020-21 (as on 31.01.2021)
1	2	3	4	5
Andhra Pradesh	10,65,000	2,62,011	4,100	1,089
Arunachal Pradesh	7,500	3,609	200	0
Assam	3,07,000	1,38,483	3,400	400
Bihar	7,33,000	1,29,905	600	0
Chhattisgarh	4,00,000	59,850	2,000	262
Goa	8,000	4,226	200	8
Gujarat	5,54,000	4,35,097	700	0
Haryana	3,00,000	63,221	1,600	177
Himachal Pradesh	1,25,000	47,680	400	0
Jammu & Kashmir	1,28,000	3,195	300	0
Jharkhand	1,00,000	7,823	800	0
Karnataka	6,80,000	5,10,902	7,000	1,525
Kerala	1,50,000	1,53,001	1,500	428
Madhya Pradesh	14,91,000	3,76,538	4,600	1,022
Maharashtra	8,97,000	9,25,235	7,000	912
Manipur	38,000	2,128	200	0
Meghalaya	24,000	11,156	300	0
Mizoram	5,000	5,856	200	1
Nagaland	6,700	7,953	200	0
Odisha	6,05,000	2,71,772	1,400	30
Punjab	4,11,000	1,85,947	3,500	998
Rajasthan	9,15,000	72,438	4,800	132
Sikkim	7,300	9,044	300	0
Tamil Nadu	6,15,000	2,23,792	900	23
Telangana	0,13,000	3,16,645	1,000	0
Tripura	28,000	3,710	600	4
Uttar Pradesh	19,38,000	4,40,915	1,000	206
Uttarakhand	83,000	3,64,540	1,000	433
West Bengal	6,95,000	972	800	0
A&N Islands	2,200	97	200	0
Chandigarh	1,400	169	0	0
Dadra & Nagar Haveli	2,000	681	200	0
Delhi/ New Delhi	12,900	578	0	0
Puducherry	4,300	17,541	200	0
KVIC	-	1,344	5,200	673
NDDB, Anand	- 1 22 20 202	-	3,600	160
TOTAL	1,23,39,300	50,58,054	60,000	8,483

Source: Annual Report 2020-21 of Ministry of New and Renewable Energy

19.3.2 The erstwhile biogas schemes i.e. New National Biogas and Organic Manure Programme (NNBOMP) and Biogas Power Generation (Off-grid) and Thermal energy application Programme (BPGTP) have been amalgamated into the Biogas Programme and were approved for continuation under the umbrella National Bioenergy Programme (NBP) on 02.11.2022 for the period from 01.04.2021 to 31.03.2026.

The state/UT- wise achievements for family type/ small biogas plants, under the new national Biogas and organic Manure Programme.

Sl. No.	States/ UTs	Cumulative number of small biogas plants installed as on 31.03.2022
1	Andhra Pradesh	268598
2	Arunachal Pradesh	3621
3	Assam	139414
4	Bihar	130072
5	Chhattisgarh	60250
6	Goa	4234
7	Gujarat	435638
8	Haryana	64013
9	Himachal Pradesh	47718
10	Jammu & Kashmir	3201
11	Jharkhand	7890
12	Karnataka	512755
13	Kerala	153666
14	Madhya Pradesh	379154
15	Maharashtra	931313
16	Manipur	2128
17	Meghalaya	11156
18	Mizoram	5857
19	Nagaland	7953
20	Odisha	271752
21	Punjab	187145
22	Rajasthan	72886
23	Sikkim	9044
24	Tamil Nadu	224037
25	Telangana	316727
26	Tripura	3744
27	Uttar Pradesh	441180
28	Uttarakhand	365188
29	West Bengal	1216
30	Andaman & Nicobar	97
31	Chandigarh	169
32	Dadar & Nagar Haveli	681
33	Daman & Diu	0
34	Delhi	578
35	Lakshadweep	0
36	Puducherry	17541
	Total	5080616

Source: Annual Report 2022-23 of Ministry of New and Renewable Energy

19.4 Energizing Pump Sets: Pump-sets energised during 2022-23

(Unit: Number)

Sl.	State/UT	+ Target	Achievement	Percent
No.	Name			Achievement
1	ANDHRA PRADESH	24,852	1,24,311	500
2	BIHAR	2,764	64,768	2343
3	CHHATTISGARH	21,000	23,188	110
4	GOA	200	222	111
5	GUJARAT	44,500	65,792	148
6	HARYANA	8,800	20,056	228
7	HIMACHAL PRADESH	1,458	4,590	315
8	JHARKHAND	22,000	NR	ı
9	KARNATAKA	38,602	75,117	195
10	KERALA	12,000	16,713	139
11	MADHYA PRADESH	17,237	10,077	58
13	ODISHA	1,190	18,882	1587
14	PUDUCHERRY	35	45	129
15	PUNJAB	1,50,000	524	0
16	RAJASTHAN	44,770	99,137	221
17	TAMIL NADU	15,000	50,772	338
18	TELANGANA	25,148	89,183	355
19	UTTARAKHAND	1000	2,606	261
20	UTTAR PRADESH	22,058	69,201	314
21	WEST BENGAL	422	NR	-
22	DADRA AND NAGAR HAVELI AND DAMAN	45	154	342
	AND DIU			
23	JAMMU AND KASHMIR	1000	0	0
	Sum of Figures Available	4,54,081	7,35,338	162

Note: + Updated targets have not been received from States/UTs, except for Tamil Nadu.

NR Not Reported,

States/UTs set the targets for this parameter,

210, 170263 and 2250 are the achievement figures furnished by State Assam, Maharashtra and Tripura respectively through their progress report.

Source: TPP-2006 Progress Report for 2022-23

19.5 Supply of Electricity:

Sl. No.	State/UT Name	Electricity demanded (Million Units) April 2022- March 2023	Electricity supplied (Million Units) April 2022- March 2023	Shortage observed (Million Units) April 2022- March 2023	Percentage of Electricity Supplied
1	ANDIDA DDADECH	72 202	71 902	410	00
2	ANDHRA PRADESH ARUNACHAL PRADESH	72,302 915	71,893 892	410 24	99 97
3	ASSAM	11,465	11,465	0	100
4	BIHAR	39,545	38,762	783	98
5	CHHATTISGARH	39,051	38,979	783	100
6	DELHI	35,143	35,133	10	100
7	GOA	4,674	4,674	0	100
8	GUJARAT	1,37,960	1,37,916	44	100
9	HARYANA	61,451	60,945	506	99
10	HIMACHAL PRADESH	12,649	12,542	107	99
11	JHARKHAND	13,278	12,288	990	93
12	KARNATAKA	75,688	75,663	26	100
13	KERALA	27,747	27,726	21	100
14	MADHYA PRADESH	92,326	91,969	358	100
15	MAHARASHTRA	1,86,573	1,86,461	111	100
16	MANIPUR	1,014	1,014	0	100
17	MEGHALAYA	2,237	2,237	0	100
18	MIZORAM	645	645	0	100
19	NAGALAND	926	873	54	94
20	ODISHA	42,631	42,584	47	100
21	PUDUCHERRY	3,051	3,050	1	100
22	PUNJAB	69,522	69,220	302	100
23	RAJASTHAN	1,01,801	1,00,057	1,745	98
24	SIKKIM	587	587	0	100
25	TAMIL NADU	1,14,798	1,14,722	77	100
26	TELANGANA	77,832	77,799	34	100
27	TRIPURA	1,547	1,547	0	100
28	UTTARAKHAND	15,647	15,386	261	98
29	UTTAR PRADESH	1,44,251	1,43,050	1,201	99
30	WEST BENGAL	60,348	60,274	74	100
31	ANDAMAN AND NICOBAR ISLANDS	348	348	0	100
32	CHANDIGARH	1,788	1,788	0	100
33	DADRA AND NAGAR HAVELI	9,960	9,960	0	100
	AND DAMAN AND DIU	,,,,,,	,,,,,,,	· ·	100
34	JAMMU AND KASHMIR \$	19,639	19,322	317	98
35	LAKSHADWEEP	64	64	0	100
	Grand Total	15,11,847	15,04,264	7,583	99
Note: Crand Total includes value for DVC (Demoder Valley Composition) and Others					

Note: Grand Total includes value for DVC (Damodar Valley Corporation) and Others, \$ Figures for Jammu and Kashmir includes figures for Ladakh also.

Source: Ministry of Power

19.6 Supply of Kerosene and LPG:

19.6.1 Kerosene: Key features - Allocation of Kerosene in States, and Stock of Kerosene lifted and distributed:

State-wise PDS SKO Kerosene allocated and Quantity Uplifted

(Figures in KL)

2019-20 2020-21		2021	igures in KL) -22			
State	Allocation	Sales	Allocation	Sales	Allocation	Sales
Andaman & Nicobar Islands*	1944	1458	0	0	0	01
Andhra Pradesh*	0	0	0	0	0	0
Arunachal Pradesh	6444	5239	4752	3699	3312	2892
Assam	181920	176867	155568	153143	124464	117299
Bihar	263028	243927	212736	212355	170208	169771
Chandigarh*	0	0	0	0	0	0
Chhattisgarh	82404	69140	58272	56095	46608	43924
Dadra & Nagar Haveli and Daman & Diu*	0	0	0	0	0	0
Delhi*	0	0	0	0	0	0
Goa	816	648	384	384	288	288
Gujarat	138832	120837	84000	83059	55800	53709
Haryana*	0	0	0	0	0	0
Himachal Pradesh	11436	10791	9792	6756	6864	2328
Jammu and Kashmir*	44988	38417	44988	36523	38256	29222
Ladakh*	3528	3428	3528	3518	3528	3346
Jharkhand	135216	107170	90000	83196	72000	68900
Karnataka	84324	66395	42480	38748	29760	17796
Kerala	41700	41700	37056	37056	25920	25920
Lakshadweep	768	624	768	912	576	576
Madhya Pradesh	260736	238544	213408	187132	160032	116757
Maharashtra	106528	52938	46528	21558	27936	15552
Manipur	13260	12656	11088	11252	9984	9984
Meghalaya	19260	18936	18864	17892	16992	15960
Mizoram	3612	3600	3216	3192	2880	2688
Nagaland	9300	8928	8592	8439	7728	7719
Odisha	210568	208283	194304	190291	155424	150313
Puducherry*	0	0	0	0	0	0
Punjab*	0	0	0	0	0	0
Rajasthan*	40000	16204	14150	936	0	0
Sikkim	2556	2535	2256	2109	2016	1971
Tamil Nadu	145320	145319	129168	129167	90432	90431
Telangana	56592	29800	16032	2880	4992	420
Tripura	26352	26166	25152	25089	22656	22490
Uttar Pradesh*	517888	449490	181702	26526	0	0
Uttrakhand*	7992	498	2208	374	672	0
West Bengal	704016	692683	704016	696512	704016	689651
All India	3121328	2793217	2315008	2038790	1783344	1659906

Note: *: Zero represent PDS kerosene free State/UTs

Source: Indian Petroleum and Natural Gas Statistics 2021-22 from Ministry of Petroleum and Natural Gas

19.6.2 LPG: LPG Consumers and Quantity of LPG distributed to dealers

State-wise Number of Active LPG Domestic Consumers

	C I (ullibel)					
States/UT's	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022
Andaman & Nicobar Islands	77048	77818	95216	111914	116534	120005
Andhra Pradesh	11628019	13164722	13400938	13698139	14288832	14710846
Arunachal Pradesh	196643	212424	247144	265723	284368	298196
Assam	3290532	4626873	6380250	7114327	7368622	7932550
Bihar	9943156	12958952	16405554	17586885	18649169	20689619
Chandigarh	270006	272930	274506	278565	281659	286442
Chhattisgarh	3112980	4017727	4787168	5204320	5320754	5731143
Dadra & Nagar Haveli and Daman & Diu	138552	140829	148710	159187	162637	164889
Delhi	4780716	4824565	4942352	4955648	5053091	5153568
Goa	454979	469977	481802	501716	518919	537733
Gujarat	7757798	8587610	10059531	10534513	10895030	11584089
Haryana	5413035	5952169	6614281	6901299	7210546	7475277
Himachal Pradesh	1407236	1527088	1726749	1966911	2053143	2114690
Jammu and Kashmir	1964174	2266050	2983661	3147033	3242616	3475859
Jharkhand	2583493	3365159	5172328	5615407	5766773	6070506
Karnataka	11529133	13080566	15412792	16016923	16702757	17335893
Kerala	8015385	8287720	8608602	8794625	9100272	9340572
Ladakh				79971	84215	92308
Lakshadweep	3956	5390	7691	8267	10076	10610
Madhya Pradesh	9425246	10792567	14114369	14963370	15372920	16316422
Maharashtra	22192528	24102724	26928428	27628751	28757177	29854482
Manipur	334555	400301	503977	550390	593423	624068
Meghalaya	143813	189129	298297	318746	332316	360904
Mizoram	243837	249976	283205	300109	321037	330601
Nagaland	180406	196934	246597	264534	280710	310838
Odisha	4497851	5928365	7977388	8588263	8886588	9469153
Puducherry	344318	355032	369483	370003	380597	388291
Punjab	6901373	7353947	8307357	8549514	8850563	9160891
Rajasthan	11052001	12285550	15446522	16251372	16702775	17173885
Sikkim	115544	122969	136529	146170	159701	167321
Tamil Nadu	17170554	18428977	20691449	21114555	21687145	22177395
Telangana	8921099	9436266	10555226	10895927	11363991	11731495
Tripura	440158	505271	698279	738083	759240	769638
Uttar Pradesh	27547819	30212427	37597958	40379541	42319240	45232099
Uttarakhand	2116878	2239506	2521811	2650520	2786682	2916891
West Bengal	14569049	17627457	20939075	22058515	22819027	25214925
TOTAL	198763870	224265967	265365225	278709736	289483145	305324094

Source: Indian Petroleum and Natural Gas Statistics 2021-22 from Ministry of Petroleum and Natural Gas

पिछड़ा क्षेत्र विकास (DEVELOPMENT OF BACKWARD AREAS)

20.1 With a view to develop the backward areas in the country, the item titled "Backward Regions Grant Fund (BRGF)" was kept under Twenty Point Programme for monitoring. The BRGF Programme has been delinked from budgetary support of the Central Government with effect from the financial year 2015-16.

ई-शासन (IT ENABLED e-GOVERNANCE)

21.1 Central and State Governments: Achievements under the National e-Governance Programme

21.1.1 Mission Mode Projects

Total no. of e-Transactions from 01-Apr-2022 to 31-Mar-2023

Sl. No.	Mission Mode Project	No. of e-Transactions	No. of e-Services
1	Agriculture	86,18,12,130	14
2	Commercial Taxes	3,24,432	39
3	CSC	7,83,982	8
4	DGFT	15,570	1
5	e-District	11,83,34,003	368
6	e-Courts	2,77,46,92,254	14
7	Employment Exchange	74,679	3
8	e-Procurement	76,75,888	10
9	Immigration, Visa and Foreigners Registration & Tracking (IVFRT)	48,73,332	6
10	Income Tax (IT)	10,52,32,801	2
11	Land Records	1,86,89,81,712	36
12	MCA21	31,78,932	40
13	National e-governance Service Delivery Gateway	2,28,56,015	1
14	PDS	54,90,580	4
15	Pension	2,29,595	3
16	Police	28,07,989	7
17	Road Transport	3,56,36,243	59
18	Scholarship	10,32,975	7
19	Treasuries	6,52,22,619	9
	Total e-Transactions	5,87,92,55,731	

Source: https://etaal.gov.in/

21.1.2 Central Governments Project – Number of e-Transactions:

During 01.04.2022 - 31.03.2023

Sl. No.	Central Governments Project	No. of e-Transactions	No. of e-Services
1	Agriculture	86,15,64,912	3
2	Central Public Works Department (CPWD)	26,24,093	1
3	CSC	15,355	3
4	Dept. of Administrative Reforms and Public Grievances (DARPG)	35,83,449	1
5	Dept. of Pensions and Pensioners Welfare (DoP and PW)	1,08,902	2
6	Dept. of Personnel and Training (DoPT)	48,794	4
7	DigiLocker	5,05,63,59,000	4
8	Directorate General of Foreign Trade	15,570	1
9	e-Procurement	69,76,730	5
10	Finance	1,25,13,47,71,867	16
11	Health	8,42,44,73,003	9
12	Immigration, Visa and Foreigners Registration & Tracking (IVFRT)	48,73,332	6
13	Income Tax	10,52,32,801	2
14	Judiciary	2,75,73,24,771	18
15	MCA21	31,78,932	40
16	MGNREGA	4,01,20,070	1
17	Railway Reservations	53,55,23,815	4
18	Rural Development	2,830	1
19	Telecommunications	68,63,81,828	1
20	Transport	2,49,97,525	55
21	Unique Identification Authority of India (UIDAI) Services	26,15,03,79,379	2
22	UPSC	67,36,872	4
	Total e-Transactions	1,69,80,52,93,830	

Source: https://etaal.gov.in/

21.1.3 State Governments Project – Number of e-Transactions:

During 01.04.2022 - 31.03.2023

SI#	State	No. of e- Transactions	e-Transaction per 1000 Population	No. of e- Services
1	Andaman and Nicobar	32,09,366	8447.03	53
2	Andhra Pradesh	19,63,80,271	3969.56	71
3	Arunachal Pradesh	35,80,837	2589.91	25
4	Assam	4,52,68,584	1452.35	53
5	Bihar	33,16,64,134	3195.08	27
6	Chandigarh	1,22,00,366	11567.73	50
7	Chhattisgarh	81,53,62,889	31924.69	62
8	Dadra and Nagar Haveli	2,43,34,786	70977.94	8
9	Daman and Diu	82,02,972	33769.59	29
10	Daman Diu Dadra and Nagar	15,317	44.68	7
11	Delhi	4,39,91,321	2625.84	74
12	Goa	33,52,641	2299.92	71
13	Gujarat	87,47,01,756	14485.74	90
14	Haryana	35,63,99,724	14057.45	71
15	Himachal Pradesh	12,59,91,991	18375.53	85
16	Jammu and Kashmir	65,32,41,511	52055.55	37
17	Jharkhand	47,78,58,151	14495.38	31
18	Karnataka	21,10,11,104	3451.8	118
19	Kerala	38,75,74,813	11608.32	92
20	Ladakh	30,762	213.45	22
21	Lakshadweep	25,39,690	39417.82	14
22	Madhya Pradesh	1,26,43,29,803	17415.59	79
23	Maharashtra	52,79,15,896	4697.89	49
24	Manipur	1,82,78,373	6715.64	26
25	Meghalaya	7,42,09,784	25036.95	35
26	Mizoram	1,73,27,010	15881.62	42
27	Nagaland	1,67,19,187	8441.48	28
28	Odisha	10,07,71,669	2402.34	66
29	Puducherry	2,24,43,884	18035.04	25
30	Punjab	71,20,11,011	25700.43	47
31	Rajasthan	12,76,84,998	1860.73	65
32	Sikkim	25,62,967	4217.56	18
33	Tamil Nadu	2,47,76,34,214	34345.3	104
34	Telangana	45,89,02,027	13039.22	82
35	Tripura	5,25,97,773	14327.8	25
36	Uttar Pradesh	1,97,80,94,792	9911.21	62
37	Uttarakhand	42,56,26,738	42071.49	33
38	West Bengal	1,77,60,89,599	19443.17	153
	Total e-Transactions	14,63,01,12,711		

Source: https://etaal.gov.in/

21.2 Panchayats and Municipalities

21.2.1 National Roll-out of e-District MMP: The e-District MMP covers 709 districts across 28 States & 6 UTs. MeitY has identified 10 categories (5 mandatory + 5 State/UT Specific) of high-volume citizen centric public services at district and sub-district level will be taken up to be electronically delivered under this project. Following is the State/UT-wise status -

Sl. No.	National Roll-out Status of e-District MMP
1	Andaman & Nicobar Islands (3/3)
2	Andhra Pradesh (13/13)
3	Arunachal Pradesh (26/26)
4	Assam (33/33)
5	Bihar (38/38)
6	Chandigarh (1/1)
7	Chhattisgarh (28/28)
8	Dadra & Nagar Haveli and Daman & Diu (3/3)
9	Delhi (11/11)
10	Goa (2/2)
11	Gujarat (33/33)
12	Haryana (22/22)
13	Himachal Pradesh (12/12)
14	Jharkhand (24/24)
15	Karnataka (30/30)
16	Kerala (14/14)
17	Lakshadweep (1/1)
18	Madhya Pradesh (52/52)
19	Maharashtra (36/36)
20	Manipur (16/16)
21	Meghalaya (11/11)
22	Mizoram (8/8)
23	Nagaland (11/11)
24	Odisha (30/30)
25	Puducherry (4/4)
26	Punjab (22/22)
27	Rajasthan (33/33)
28	Sikkim (4/4)
29	Tamil Nadu (38/38)
30	Telangana (31/31)
31	Tripura (8/8)
32	Uttar Pradesh (75/75)
33	Uttarakhand (13/13)
34	West Bengal (23/23)

Source: Annual Report 2021-22 of Ministry of Electronics & Information Technology (MeitY)

TWENTY POINT PROGRAMME (TPP) -2006

List of items to be monitored under TPP-2006 with Parameters/ Indicators, frequency of reporting and agencies providing information

Item	Name of the	Parameters/indicators	Unit	Frequency	Name of the	
No.	Points/Items	/ schemes to be		of	Agency to furnish	
		monitored		Reporting	the information	
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	
I.	गरीबी हटाओ [Poverty Eradication]					
A.	Rural Areas					
1.	Employment generation under the Mahatma Gandhi National Rural Employment Guarantee Scheme (MGNREGA)	(i) No. of job cards issued(ii) Employment generated(iii) Wages given in cash	Number Person days Rupees (in thousands)	Quarterly -do-	Ministry of Rural Development	
2.	Swaranjayanti Gram Swarojgar Yojana (SGSY) [Subsumed in the National Rural Livelihoods Mission (NRLM)]	SHGs under NRLM - Number of SHGs promoted (new and revived) (NRLM) - Number of SHGs provided Revolving Fund (RF) (NRLM) - Number of SHGs	Number Number	Quarterly Quarterly Quarterly	Ministry of Rural Development -do-	
3.	Rural Business Hubs in Partnership with	provided Cumulative Investment Fund (CIF) (NRLM) (QT) The Scheme has been discontinued during the	Number	Annual	Ministry of Panchayati Raj	
4.	Panchayats Self Help Groups	12th Five Year Plan. SHGs under other schemes		Annual	Information to be	
	(SHGs)				collected from sources like NABARD	
В.	Urban Areas					
5.	Swaranjayanti Shahari Rozgar Yojana [Subsumed in the Deendayal Antyodaya Yojana-National Urban Livelihoods Mission (DAY-NULM)]	(i) Urban Wage Employment Programme: Total Wage Employment Generated (ii) Urban Self Employment Programme: People Assisted for Self Employment (i) Total,	Person days Number	Annual	Ministry of Housing & Urban Affairs Ministry of Housing & Urban Affairs	
		(ii) SC, (iii) ST (iv) Women	Number Number Number			

Item	Name of the	Parameters/indicators	Unit	Frequency	Name of the
No.	Points/Items	/ schemes to be		of	Agency to furnish
		monitored		Reporting	the information
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
II. जन शक्ति	ह (Power to People)				
6	Local Self Government (Panchayati Raj and Urban Local Bodies) - Activity Mapping for devolution of functions - Budget Flow of Funds - Assignment of Functionaries	Status of number of activities devolved to Panchayats out of the 29 activities being monitored		Annual	Ministry of Panchayati Raj
7	Quick and Inexpensive Justice – Gram Nyayalayas and Nyaya Panchayats. (It has been decided by Ministry of Panchayati Raj not to pursue the draft Nyaya Panchayat Bill)	Gram Nyayalayas scheme implemented by the Department of Justice, Ministry of Law and Justice -Nyaya Panchayat was under consideration/ finalization in the Ministry of Panchayati Raj.			Department of Justice, Ministry of Law and Justice.
8	District Planning Committees.	Status of constitution of District Planning Committees being monitored.		Annual	Ministry of Panchayati Raj
III. किसान	मित्र [Support to Farmers	j		•	
9	Water shed development Dry land farming	Area Covered Area Covered under Dry Land Farming is currently under "Pradhan Mantri Krishi Sinchai Yojana (PMKSY)".	Hectare	Annual	Ministry of Rural Development
10	Marketing and infrastructural support to farmers	(i) Construction of Rural Godowns/ Grameen Bhandaran Yojana - Storage capacity created - Marketing Infrastructure Projects sanctioned (ii) Development of Agricultural Marketing infrastructure, grading and standardization - Projects relating to development of markets and marketing infrastructure sanctioned	Tonne Number	Annual Annual	Ministry of Agriculture & Farmers Welfare Ministry of Agriculture & Farmers Welfare

Item	Name of the	Parameters/indicators	Unit	Frequency	Name of the
No.	Points/Items	/ schemes to be		of	Agency to furnish
		monitored		Reporting	the information
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
11	Irrigation facilities (including minor and	(i) Micro Irrigation for Agriculture			Ministry of Agriculture & Farmers Welfare
	micro irrigation) for agriculture	- Area covered under Drip irrigation	Hectare	Annual	
		- Area covered under sprinkler irrigation	Hectare	Annual	
		(ii) Minor Irrigation	.		Ministry of Water
		- Area Covered - Irrigation potential created	Hectare Hectare	Annual Annual	Resources
		- No. of schemes recommended /approved	Number	Annual	
12	Credit to farmers	Kisan Credit Cards issued	Number	Annual	Ministry of Agriculture & Farmers Welfare
13	Distribution of waste	Land Distributed			Ministry of Rural
	land to the landless	(i) Total	Hectare	Quarterly	Development
		(ii) SC	Hectare	Annual	
		(iii)ST	Hectare	Annual	
***		(iv) Others	Hectare	Annual	
	कल्याण [Labour Welfare]	11 10 1			De la CT 1
14	Social Security for	Unorganized Sector		Annual	Ministry of Labour
	Agricultural and Unorganised Labour	Workers Social Security Bill- 2008 has been passed			and Employment
	Ollorganised Labour	and enacted.			
15	Minimum Wages	(a) Agriculture and Farm			Ministry of Labour
	Enforcement (including	workers			& Employment
	Farm Labour)	(i) Inspections made	Number	Quarterly	
		(ii) Irregularities detected (iii) Irregularities rectified	Number	Quarterly	
		(iv) Claims filed (v) claims settled	Number	Quarterly	
		(vi) Prosecution cases	Number	Quarterly	
		pending	Number	Quarterly	
		(vii) Prosecution cases filed	Number	Quarterly	
		(viii) Prosecution cases Decided	Number	Quarterly	
		(b) Others	Number Number	Quarterly -	
16	Prevention of Child Labour	(i) Project Societies set up (ii) School opened	Number	Annual	Ministry of Labour and Employment
		(iii) Children covered	Number	Annual	
		(iv) Children mainstreamed	Number	Annual	

Item	Name of the	Parameters/indicators	Unit	Frequency	Name of the
No.	Points/Items	/ schemes to be		of	Agency to furnish
		monitored		Reporting	the information
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
17	Welfare of Women Labour	Information on this item will be provided under the scheme Grant-in-aid to voluntary agencies for projects relating to women worker		Annual	Ministry of Labour and Employment
V. खाद्य सर	। क्षा[Food Security]				
18	Food Security: (I)Targeted Public Distribution System/ National Food Security Act	Under TPDS (i) Allocation of Food Grains under TPDS (APL+BPL+AAY) to States/UTs (ii) Off take under TPDS	Tonne	Quarterly	Department of Food & Public Distribution, Ministry of Consumer Affairs, Food and Public Distribution
		(APL+BPL+AAY) of States/UTs	Tollic	Quarterly	do-
	(II) Targeted Public Distribution System TPDS (only AAY) (merged in NFSA)	NFSA for Normal (i) Allocation of Food Grains to States /UTs under NFSA for Normal	Tonne	Quarterly	-do-
		(ii) Off take of States /UTs under NFSA for Normal NFSA Tide Over	Tonne	Quarterly	-do-
		(i) Allocation of Food Grains to States /UTs under NFSA Tide Over	Tonne	Quarterly	-do-
		(ii) Off take of States /UTs under NFSA Tide Over	Tonne	Quarterly	-do-
	(III) Establishing Grain banks in chronically food scarcity areas	No. of Grain Banks established (discontinued w.e.f. 01.01.2014)	Numbers	Annual	-do-
VI. सब के	। लिए आवास[Housing for All]				
19	Rural Housing - Pradhan Mantri Awaas Yojana - Grameen	(i) Houses sanctioned (ii) Houses constructed	Number Number	Quarterly Quarterly	M/o Rural Development
20	EWS/LIG Houses in Urban Areas	(i) Houses sanctioned (ii) Houses constructed	Number Number	Quarterly Quarterly	M/o Housing and Urban Poverty Alleviation
VII. शुद्ध पे	य जल[Clean Drinking Wa	ter]			
21	Rural Areas Accelerated Rural Water Supply Programme- ARWSP [Revised and renamed as National Rural Drinking Water Programme (NRDWP), NRDWP merged in JJM]				Ministry of Jal Shakti

Item No.	Name of the Points/Items	Parameters/indicators / schemes to be	Unit	Frequency of	Name of the Agency to furnish
		monitored		Reporting	the information
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
22	Urban Areas: - Accelerated Urban Water Supply Programme (subsumed under JNNURM, JNNURM ended)	(i) Towns to cover (ii) Towns covered	Number Number	Annual	Ministry of Urban Development
VIII. जन	<u>।</u> -जन का स्वास्थय[Health for A	<u> </u> 			
23	Control and prevention of major diseases:	Details regarding various schemes to control and prevent these disease including target fixed and achievement made. (a) HIV/AIDS (b) TB (c) Malaria (d) Leprosy (e) Blindness		Annual	Ministry of Health Family Welfare
24	National Rural Health Mission	Information on subjects like ASHA selected and trained, (i)CHCs, (ii)PHCs and (iii) Sub-centres established, (iv) Rogi Kalyan Samities set up etc.		Annual	Ministry of Health and Family Welfare
25	Immunisation of Children	(i) Routine Immunisation comprising of DPT, Polio, BCG and Measles - children Immunised (ii) Pulse Polio Immunisation Programme - children Immunised	Number Number	Annual Annual	Ministry of Health & Family Welfare -do-
26	Sanitation Programme in - Rural Areas - Urban areas (SBM at present)	(i) Individual Household latrines constructed Sanitation Progamme in Urban areas is covered under the scheme – JNNURM.	Number	Quarterly Annual	Ministry of Jal Shakti The Ministry of Urban Development
27	Institutional Delivery	Reported deliveries in institutions	Number	Quarterly	Ministry of Health & Family Welfare
28	Prevention of Female Feticide	(i) Sex ratio at birth (ii) Cases/Conviction under PNDT Act	- Number	Annual	Registrar General of India Ministry of Home Affairs Ministry of Health & Family Welfare

Item	Name of the	Parameters/indicators	Unit	Frequency	Name of the
No.	Points/Items	/ schemes to be		of	Agency to furnish
• .		monitored		Reporting	the information
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
29	Supplementary	(i) Children (6 months to 6	Number	Annual	Ministry of Women
29	nutrition for pregnant & lactating Mothers and Children	yrs.) receiving supplementary nutrition under ICDS Scheme	Number	Annual	and Child Development
		(ii) No. of pregnant mothers receiving supplementary nutrition under ICDS scheme	Number	Annual	-do-
30	Two Child norm	(i) Sterilizations (ii) IUD Insertions	Number Number	Annual Annual	Ministry of Health & Family Welfare
IX. सब के	 लिए शिक्षा [Education for A]	<u> </u> 11			
31	Sarva Shiksha Abhiyan	(i) Appointment of	Number	Annual	Department of
		Teacher (ii) Construction of School Buildings	Number		Elementary and School Education, M/o HRD
		(iii) Reduction of dropout rates at primary level	Percentage		
32	Mid Day Meal Scheme	(i) No. of children availing mid-day meal State/UT wise	Number	Annual	Department of Elementary and School Education, M/o HRD
		(ii) Food grains allocated and utilized, State/UT wise (iii)Kitchen shed unit	Metric Tonne Number		
		allocated constructed in progress State/UT wise			
3 %	त जाति, जनजाति, अल्प संख्यक एवं		- LODG-1		
33	SC Families Assisted	(i) SC families assisted under SCA to SCSP & NSFDC		Quarterly	Ministry of Social Justice & Empowerment.
		(ii) SC students assisted under post metric scholarship	Number	Quarterly	
34	Rehabilitation of Scavengers	The manual scavengers and their dependents assisted for "Rehabilitation"	Number	Annual	Ministry of Social Justice & Empowerment
35	ST Families Assisted	Families Assisted	Number	Annual	Ministry of Tribal Affairs (Information will be provided only in respect of schemes of M/of Tribal Affairs on annual basis)
36	Rights of Forest dwellers – Owners of minor forest produce	Number of Scheduled Tribe families granted (a) Rights of cultivation in forest. (b) Minor Forest Produce Rights.		Annual	Ministry of Tribal Affairs

Item	Name of the	Parameters/indicators	Unit	Frequency	Name of the
No.	Points/Items	/ schemes to be		of	Agency to furnish
		monitored		Reporting	the information
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
37	Particularly Vulnerable Tribal Groups (PTGs)	(i) Performance of the projects/activities undertaken under the Centrally Funded Schemes for the exclusive development of Primitive Tribal Groups (PTG) being monitored.		Annual	Ministry of Tribal Affairs
		(ii) Monitoring the progress of an Insurance scheme—(Janshree BimaYojana) for each of PTG family.		Annual	Ministry of Tribal Affairs
38	No alienation of Tribal lands	Number of cases of Tribal land alienation under the prevention of alienation and restoration of alienated Tribal land,: (i) Filed in court (ii) Cases disposed off (iii) Cases rejected (iv) Cases decided in favour of Tribals (v) Cases pending in Court		Annual	Department of Land Resources, Ministry of Rural Development
39	Implementation of Panchayats (Extension to Scheduled Areas) Act [PESA]	Status of implementation of PESA in States		Annual	Ministry of Panchayati Raj
40	Welfare of Minorities	(i) 15 Point Programme for the welfare of minorities. There are a number of schemes covered under 15 Point programme for the welfare of Minorities.		Annual	Ministry of Minority Affairs
		Progress on these schemes are covered. (ii) Coaching and Allied Scheme for Minorities - Students benefitted	Number	Annual	- do-

Item	Name of the	Parameters/indicators	Unit	Frequency	Name of the
No.	Points/Items	/ schemes to be		of	Agency to furnish
		monitored		Reporting	the information
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
41	Professional education among all minority communities	(a) Details of the step taken by AICTE & UGC to safeguard the interest of Minority Education Institution and Student belonging Minority communities.		Annual	Information to be provided by AICTE and UGC
		(b) Details of action taken by National Commission for Minority Education Institution to look into & settle various issues concerning educational matters relating to Minority.		Annual	National Commission for Minority Educational Institutions
		(c) Details of Education programme run by the Central wakf council including scholarship to students and financial assistance to set up ITIs.		Annual	Department of Higher Education M/o HRD
42	Reservation of OBCs in: - Education	Percentage of reservation achieved against 27% reservation for OBCs in different Central Education Institutions.		Annual	Department of Higher Education, M/o HRD shall provide the information once the bill is passed
	- Employment	(i) Representation of OBCs in Central Government Services.	Number	Annual	Ministry of Personnel, Public Grievances and Pensions
		(ii) Vacancies reserved and filled up by the OBC candidates on the basis of Civil Services Examination.	Number	Annual	Ministry of Personnel, Public Grievances and Pensions
	कल्याण [Women Welfare]				
43	Financial Assistance for Women Welfare Scheme	Details of various schemes under this item such as (i) Swadhar (ii) Rashtriya Mahila Kosh and (iii) Support to Training and Employment Programme (STEP) for women.		Annual	Ministry of Women and Child Development

Item	Name of the	Parameters/indicators	Unit	Frequency	Name of the
No.	Points/Items	/ schemes to be		of	Agency to furnish
		monitored		Reporting	the information
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
44	Improved participation of women in (a) Panchayats				
	(b) Municipalities	Participation of women in Panchayats		Annual	M/o Panchayati Raj
		Participation of women in Municipalities		Annual	M/o Urban Development
	(c) State Legislatures	Participation of women in State Legislation		Annual	M/o Law & Justice Legislative Department
	(d) Parliament	Participation of women in Parliament		Annual	-do-
XII. बाल व	कल्याण(Child Welfare)			l	
45	Universalisation of ICDS Scheme	ICDS Blocks Operational (Cumulative)	Number	Quarterly	Ministry of Women and Child Development
46	Functional Anganwadis	Anganwadis Functional (cumulative)	Number	Quarterly	Ministry of Women and Child Development
XIII. युवा	 विकास [Youth Developmen	t]			
47	Sports for all in Rural and Urban areas	Information on Scheme called "Panchayat Yuva Krida Khel Abhiyan" (PYKKA) to be supplied by the Nodal Ministry concerned.		Annual	Ministry of Youth Affairs and Sports
48	Rashtriya Sadbhavana Yojana	(i) Nehru Yuva Sathee Deployed	Number	Annual	Ministry of Youth Affairs and Sports
49	National Service Scheme (NSS)	(i) Enrolment of NSS Volunteers (ii) Special camping Programme (iii) Adoption of villages	Number Number Number	Annual	Ministry of Youth Affairs and Sports
	सुधार[Improvement of Slu				
50	Number of Urban poor families assisted under seven point charter viz. land tenure, housing at affordable cost, water, sanitation, health, education, and social security.	Poor Families Assisted	Number	Quarterly	Ministry of Housing & Urban Poverty Alleviation

Item	Name of the	Parameters/indicators	Unit	Frequency	Name of the		
No.	Points/Items	/ schemes to be		of	Agency to furnish		
		monitored		Reporting	the information		
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)		
XV. पर्यावरण संरक्षण एवं वन वृद्धि[Environment Protection and Afforestation]							
51	Afforestation: (a) Area Covered under Plantation on - Public and Forest Lands	(a) Area Covered under Plantation on - Public and Forest Lands	Hectare	Quarterly	Ministry of Environment and Forest		
	(b) Number of Seedlings planted on - Public and Forest Lands	(b) Number of Seedlings planted on -Public and Forest Lands	Number	Quarterly			
52	Prevention of pollution of Rivers and water bodies	(i) National River Conservation Plan (NRCP) for 34 rivers - Sewerage plants set up - Low cost sanitation (ii) National lake conservation plan for 41 lakes - Sewerage plants set up - Low cost sanitation	Number Number Number Number	Annual	Ministry of Jal Shakti -do-		
53	Solid and liquid waste	Low Cost summerion	Tumber				
	management in - Rural Areas - Urban Areas	Gram Panchayets Covered Urban infrastructure development scheme	Number	Annual Annual	Ministry of Rural Development Ministry of Urban		
XVI. सामा	 जिक सुरक्षा [Social Security]	development scheme			Development		
54	Rehabilitation of handicapped and orphans.	(a) Rehabilitation of handicapped (i) Deen Dayal Rehabilitation Scheme - Beneficiaries (ii) Assistance to Disabled persons for purchase/fitting of Aids and Appliances - Beneficiaries (b) Rehabilitation of Orphans (i) Assistance to Home for Children (Shishu Greh) - In country adoptions - Inter country adoptions	Number Number Number Number	Annual Annual Annual	Ministry of Social Justice and Empowerment. Ministry of Social Justice and Empowerment. Ministry of Women and Child Development		
55	Welfare of the aged	Under the Scheme – Integrated Programme for older persons – (i) Beneficiaries under Day-care Homes (ii) Beneficiaries under Old-age Homes	Number Number	Annual	Ministry of Social Justice & Empowerment Ministry of Social Justice & Empowerment		

Item	Name of the	Parameters/indicators	Unit	Frequency	Name of the
No.	Points/Items	/ schemes to be		of	Agency to furnish
		monitored		Reporting	the information
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
	मीण सड़क [Rural Roads]		()	, ,	()
56	Rural Roads - PMGSY	Length of Road Constructed	Kilometer	Quarterly	Ministry of Rural Development
XVIII. 7	<u>।</u> ग्रामीण ऊर्जा [Energization of]	 Rural Area]			
57	Bio-diesel Production	- Area covered under	Hectare	Annual	Ministry of Rural
		plantation of Jatropha Curcas			Development
58	Rajiv Gandhi Grameen Vidyutikaran Yojana(RGGVY) [Subsumed in the Deen dayal Upadhyaya Gra m Jyoti Yojana (DDUGJY)]	Villages electrified	Number	Quarterly	Ministry of Power
59	Renewable Energy	(i) Remote village Programme	No. of remote villages/ Hamlets provided with renewable energy lighting system	Annual	Ministry of New and Renewable Energy
		(ii) Family Type Bio –Gas Plants for cooking	No. of Family type Bio-gas Plants provided in rural areas	Annual	Ministry of New and Renewable Energy
60	Energising Pump sets	Pumpsets Energised	Number	Quarterly	Ministry of Power
61	Supply of Electricity	(i) Electricity demanded	Million Unit (MU)	Quarterly	Ministry of Power
		(ii) Electricity supplied (iii) shortage observed	-do-	Quarterly	-do-
			-do-	Quarterly	-do
62	Supply of Kerosene and LPG	Kerosene (i)Allocation of Kerosene in States	Metric Tonne	Annual	Ministry of Petroleum and Natural Gas
		(ii) Stock of Kerosene lifted and Distributed	Metric Tonne	Annual	-do-
		LPG (i) LPG Consumers (ii) Quantity of LPG Distributed to dealers	Number Metric Tonne	Annual Annual	Ministry of Petroleum and Natural Gas

Item	Name of the	Parameters/indicators	Unit	Frequency	Name of the
No.	Points/Items	/ schemes to be		of	Agency to furnish
		monitored		Reporting	the information
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
` ,	। हा क्षेत्र विकास [Developmen	` /			
63	Backward Regions Grants Fund (delinked from budgetary support from 2015-16)	Information on utilization of funds designed to redress regional imbalances in development through Panchayati Raj Institutions (PRIs)		Annual	Ministry of Panchayati Raj
XX. ई-शास	। ान [IT enabled e-Gover	. ,			
64	Central and State Governments	Under the National e- Governance Programme, 27 Mission Mode Projects have been identified in Central Govt., State Govt. Integrated Services and supported components category. For each of the project, following parameters would be monitored: (i) List of Deliverables / Milestones. (ii) Time schedule for each Deliverables/ Milestones (iii) Present status		Annual	Department of Information and Technology, M/o Communication & IT.
65	Panchayats and Municipalities	Status of Implementation of Mission Mode Projects of Panchayats and Municipalities covered under State category of MMPs of National e-Governance Programme.		Annual	Department of Information and Technology, M/o Communication & IT.





GOVERNMENT OF INDIA MINISTRY OF STATISTICS AND PROGRAMME IMPLEMENTATION SOCIAL STATISTICS DIVISION NATIONAL STATISTICAL OFFICE

www.mospi.gov.in









GolStats